### Study of Some Important Air Microflora in Sikkim

A Thesis Submitted

To Sikkim University



In Partial Fulfilment of the Requirement for the **Degree of Doctor of Philosophy** 

By

## NILU PRADHAN

## Supervisor: Late Dr. Hare Krishna Tiwari

and

Professor Dr. Jyoti Prakash Tamang

Department of Microbiology School of Life Sciences SIKKIM UNIVERSITY Gangtok 737102, India

[DECEMBER 2021]

## DEDICATED

## TO

## LATE Dr. HARE KRISHNA TIWARI

### DECLARATION

I declare that the present Ph.D thesis entitled "Study of Some Important Air Microflora in Sikkim" submitted by me for the award of degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Microbiology in Sikkim University under the supervision of Late. Dr. Hare Krishna Tiwari, Associate Professor, Department of Microbiology and Professor. Dr. Jyoti Prakash Tamang, Head of the Department, Department of Microbiology, School of Life Sciences, Tadong, Sikkim University, is my original research work solely carried out by me in the Department of Microbiology, School of Life Sciences, Sikkim University, Sikkim. No part thereof has been submitted for any degree or diploma in any university/Institution.

Ailu bradhan

Nilu Pradhan Registration No: 14/Ph.D/MCB/07 Research Scholar Department of Microbiology School of Life Sciences Sikkim University Gangtok

Date: 29th December 2021

Place: Tadong, Gangtok

6 माइल, सामदुर, तादोंग - 737102 गंगटोक, सिक्किम, भारत फोन-03592-251212, 251415, 251656 टेलीफैक्स - 251067 वेबसाइट - <u>www.cus.ac.in</u>



(भारत के संसद के अधिनियम द्वारा वर्ष 2007 में स्थापित और नैक (एनएएसी) द्वारा वर्ष 2015 में प्रत्यायित केंद्रीय विश्वविद्यालय) (A central university established by an Act of Parliament of India in 2007 and accredited by NAAC in 2015)

सिक्किम विश्वविद्यालय

SIKKIM UNIV

### CERTIFICATE

This is to certify that the PhD thesis entitled **"Study of some important air microflora in Sikkim"** submitted to **SIKKIM UNIVERSITY** in partial fulfilment for the requirement of the Doctor of Philosophy in Microbiology, embodies the work carried out by **Ms. Nilu Pradhan** for the award of PhD Degree in Microbiology, Department of Microbiology, School of Life Sciences, Sikkim University, Gangtok, Sikkim. It is a record of bonafide investigation carried out and completed by her under the supervision of **Late Dr. Hare Krishna Tiwari** of Department of Microbiology, Sikkim University, who expired on 27<sup>th</sup> September 2020. As per the Ordinance of the University, she was assigned to me for completion and submission of her Thesis. She has followed the rules and regulations laid down the University. The results are original and have not been submitted anywhere else for any other degree or diploma.

It is recommended this PhD thesis to be placed before the Examiners for evaluation.

#### **SUPERVISOR and HEAD**

1. 16

प्रो. ज्योति प्रकाश तामांग Professor Dr. Jyoti Prakash Tamang FNAAS, FNABS, FIAMS, FBRS ICIMOD Mountain Chair (<u>www.icimod.org</u>) Professor, Department of Microbiology Sikkim University (<u>www.cus.ac.in</u>) Science Building, Tadong 737102, Sikkim, INDIA

> विभागाध्यक्ष/Head प्रो. ज्योतिप्रकाया तामांग Professor Dr. Jyoti Prakash Tamang ICIMOD Mountain Chair माइकोबायोलॉजीविभाग/Department of Microbiology सिकिंकमविश्वविद्यालय/SIKKIM UNIVERSITY Science Building, Tadong-737102, Sikkim

Place: Tadong, Gangtok Date: 29<sup>th</sup> December 2021 6 माइल, सामदुर, तादोंग - 737102 गंगटोक, सिक्किम, भारत फोन-03592-251212, 251415, 251656 टेलीफैक्स - 251067 वेबसाइट - www.cus.ac.in



6th Mile, Samdur, Tadong-737102 Gangtok, Sikkim, India Ph. 03592-251212, 251415, 251656 Telefax : 251067 Website : www.cus.ac.in

(भारत के संसद के अधिनियम द्वारा वर्ष 2007 में स्थापित और नैक (एनएएसी) द्वारा वर्ष 2015 में प्रत्यायित केंद्रीय विश्वविद्यालय) (A central university established by an Act of Parliament of India in 2007 and accredited by NAAC in 2015)

Date: 29th December 2021

### PLAGIARISM TEST CERTIFICATE

This is to certify that the plagiarism check has been carried out for the following PhD thesis with the help of URKUND SOFTWARE and the result is 5% tolerance rate, within the permissible limit (below 10% tolerance rate) as per the norm of Sikkim University.

#### "Study of some important air microflora in Sikkim"

Submitted by Miss Nilu Pradhan under the supervision of Professor Dr. Jyoti Prakash Tamang, Professor, Department of Microbiology, School of Life Sciences, Sikkim University, Tadong 737102, Sikkim, India.

Nile brachan

Nilu Pradhan Signature of the candidate

प्रो. ज्योति प्रकाश तामांग Professor Dr. Jyoti Prakash Tamang प्रो. ज्योतिप्रकाश तामांग Professor Dr. Jyoti Prakash Tamang Supervisor มเรตาลเข้าต่างได้มาก/Department of Microbiology **ICIMOD Mountain Chair** सिकिकमविश्वविद्यालय/SIKKIM UNIVERSITY Science Building, Tadong-737102, Sikkim

त्य Central Library ibrarian सेकिकम विश्वनिद्यालय cikkim i Iniversiti डॉ. श्री राम

Dr. Shri Ram

Librarian, Sikkim University

# Curiginal

#### **Document Information**

Analyzed document	Nilu Pradhan, PhD Thesis- Similarity test.docx (D123768588
Submitted	2021-12-29T04:54:00.0000000
Submitted by	Jyoti Prakash Tamang
Submitter email	jptamang@cus.ac.in
Similarity	5%
Analysis address	iptamang sikkim@analysis urkund.com

#### Sources included in the report

URL: https://19january2017snapshot.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2014-08/documents/base\_4c1p5.pdf Fetched: 2021-11-29T17:11:05.9230000

- W URL: https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/ambient-(outdoor)-air-quality-and-health Fetched: 2020-11-12T07:44:34.9930000
- W URL: https://www.science.gov/topicpages/l/log10+cfu+ml-1 Fetched: 2020-08-30T13:44:18.3170000
- W URL: http://www.kiran.nic.in/pdf/reports/Annual\_Report\_201 2015.pdf Fetched: 2021-07-27T07:08:36.2800000

 URL: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/environment/air-land-water/air/reportspub/2006\_aq\_report.pdf
Fetched: 2021-12-29T04:54:17.6370000

Center

29/12/202)

विभागध्यक्ष/Head प्रो. उपोतिप्रकाश तामांग Professor Dr. Jyoti Prakash Tamang ICIMOD Mountain Chair ICIMOD Chai

202

- in

1

2

1

143

1

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am grateful to the Almighty for providing me with the patience, strength, and determination to perform this research work, as well as for surrounding me with supportive well-wishers throughout.

I would like to convey my heartfelt gratitude and thankfulness to my esteemed supervisors, Late Dr. Hare Krishna Tiwari (Associate Professor) and Professor. Dr. Jyoti Prakash Tamang, for continuous guidance, priceless suggestions, support and persistent motivation. I am extremely grateful to Professor. Jyoti Prakash Tamang for accepting me as his Scholar following the untimely death of Dr. Hare Krishna Tiwari. He gave me hope, and his never-ending inspiration is divine. His unwavering motivation throughout the process, together with his strong consideration and support, has enabled this thesis to be completed. He has imparted not only academic insight but also, the wisdom of life.

I would like to extend my warm and sincere gratitude to Dr. Buddhiman Tamang, Dr. Bimala Singh, Dr. Nagendra Thakur, Dr. Anil Verma Assistant Professors, Department of Microbiology, Sikkim University for their insightful advice and support.

I would like to thank Ms. Radha Kumari Basnett Technical Assistant, Mr. Pukar Biswakarma laboratory Assistant, Department of Microbiology, Sikkim University for their assistance and support during the course of my research work.

I would like to thank Sikkim University for granting the Non – NET fellowship and for providing the infrastructure for my work during my studies.

I would like to express my gratitude to my seniors and Dr. Pramila Koirala, Shankar Pd. Sha, and Dr. Kriti Ghatani, Dr. Varsha Rani Gajamer, Dr. Ranjita Rai, Dr. Bhumika Poudyali, Dr. Ranjan Kaushal Tirwa, and Dr. Ishfaq Nabi for their care and support. My heartfelt gratitude goes to my colleagues Dr. Sayak Das, Dr. Meera Ongmu Bhutia, Dr. Mingma Thendup Sherpa, Dr. Pooja Pradhan, Dr. Lalit Chaurasia and Dr. Anu Anupma for their constant inspiration. This thesis contains imprints of many people, my special thanks to Mr. Souvik Das, Ms. Priyambada Pariyar and Mr. H. Nakibapher Jones Shangpliang, Mr. Sonam Lama, Mr. Santosh Kumar and Mr. Pynhunlang Kharnaior, for their unconditional help during my research work.

I would also like to thank the Department of Forest, Environment and Wildlife Management for providing me permission for sample collection and allowing me to work in collaboration with State Pollution Control Board, Sikkim. I would like to thank the community for their cooperating during the sample collection

I am eternally grateful to my parents, Smt. Dhan Maya Pradhan and Shri Madan Kumar Pradhan, as well as my sister Ms. Meena Pradhan and brother Mr. Prakash Pradhan, for their unwavering faith in me and emotional support. Words cannot describe how grateful I am to each and every one of them for all of the sacrifices they have made on my behalf. I would like to express thankfulness to my in-laws, Smt. Saraswati Chettri and Dr. Bhakti Man Chettri, for their enthusiasm, encouragement, and faith in me. I'd want to express my gratitude to my husband, Shri Nirnaya Chettri, for his support. Special thanks to my sister Ahilya Chettri, for making me smile during the difficult times. Words cannot describe how grateful I am to all of their sacrifices on my behalf; their prayers and faith in me have kept me going this far. I am thankful to all the respondents who have actively agreed to participate.

Lastly, I wish to avail myself to this opportunity, and extend my gratitude to everyone who have been directly or indirectly associated in the completion of this.

Date: 29<sup>th</sup> December 2021

NILU PRADHAN

## CONTENTS

CHAPTER	PAGE NUMBER
INTRODUCTION	1-6
<b>REVIEW OF LITERATURE</b>	7-25
MATERIAL AND METHODOLOGY	26-63
Materials	
Media used	26-28
Reagents used	28-30
Antibiotics used	30
Test organisms	30-31
Instruments/Equipments	31-32
Methodology	
Field Survey	32
Annexure 1	33
Identification of sampling sites	34-35
Air Sampling	36
Microbial Analysis	36-37
Isolation of bacteria and fungi	38
Phenotypic characterization	38-43
Physiological tests	43
Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing	44-45
Phenotypic identification using BIOLOG	45-46

Molecular identification of bacterial isolates	46-48
Phylogenetic analysis	49
Molecular identification of fungal isolates	49-52
Ambient Air Quality Monitoring	53-54
Determination of Sulphur dioxide concentration in air	54-59
Determination of Nitrogen dioxide concentration in air	59-62
Determination of PM10 concentration in air	62-63
RESULTS	64-164
Field Survey	64-67
Microbial analysis	67-102
Phenotypic characterization	103-125
Phenotypic characterization of bacteria using BIOLOG	126
Antimicrobial susceptibility testing	127
AST results for <i>Bacillus</i> sp. from air samples by disc diffusion method	128-138
AST results for <i>Staphylococcus</i> sp. from air samples by disc diffusion method	138-149
AST results for <i>Pseudomonas</i> sp. from air samples by disc diffusion method	149-154
Molecular characterisation of bacterial isolates from air samples.	
Molecular Phylogeny of bacterial isolates	156
Molecular characterisation of fungal isolates	
Molecular Phylogeny of fungal isolates	158

Ambient Air Monitoring	159-164
DISCUSSION	165-177
CONCLUSION	178-179
SUMMARY	180-182
Highlights of findings	182
Schematic Diagram and Pictorial Presentation of Complete PhD Work	
Bibliography	184-237

# **INTRODUCTION**

The most essential factor that affects the health and wellbeing of people is the quality of air we breathe. An average air inhaled by a person in a single day has been reported to be approximately 10m<sup>3</sup> per day (Daccaro et al. 2003). The air includes a large portion of the primary biological aerosols (PBA), which are atmospheric particles of biological origin consisting of microorganisms (bacteria, fungal spores and viruses) (Jaenicke 2005) archaea, algae, plant pollen and excreta of organisms (Despres et al. 2012). Bioaerosols, have gained much attention recently because of their probabilities to cause human, plant, and animal diseases (Abdel-Hafez 1982; Kim et al. 2018), while others are identified as beneficial to human health and the environment (Agranovski et al. 2004). The tendency of bioaerosols to get dispersed covering wide geographical distance, resulting in exchange of genetic material between distant bioaerosols can get dispersed over a large area, allowing the exchange of organisms and genetic material between distant environments (Prussin et al. 2015; Xie et al. 2021).

Consequently, bioaerosols are not limited to its distribution in the biogeography and dynamics of ecosystems, but also has a role in dispersal of pathogens and allergens with implications for human, plant and animal health (Despres et al. 2012; Frohlich-Nowoisky et al. 2016). Recent studies have suggested the account of bioaerosols up to 30% of the total aerosol mass in urban and rural air (Frohlich-Nowoisky et al. 2016). The PBA being an important constituent of total aerosol mass; its emission, deposition, residence time, and transformation may influence the local as well as global climate by absorption of radiation and scattering of light (Frohlich-Nowoisky et al. 2016). Furthermore, it has also reported to act as cloud condensation nuclei, affecting the hydrological cycle and climate (Despres et al. 2012; Frohlich-Nowoisky et al. 2016). Recent studies have shown that PBAs represent up to 46% of the total aerosol load with particles sizes between 2  $\mu$ m and 4  $\mu$ m (Wu et al. 2019). Moreover, it has been

established that temporal variation of the concentration of microbial air particles is influenced by meteorological parameters, such as relative humidity, solar radiation, and temperature (Moran-Zuloaga et al. 2018). There have been many studies to examine the distribution and concentrations of airborne bacteria and fungi in both indoors and outdoors (Lighthart and Stetzenbach 1994; Prussin et al. 2015). There has been reports that typically, concentration of bacteria and fungi is approximately  $10^2$  to  $10^6$  CFU m<sup>-3</sup> and  $10^2$  to  $10^3$  spores m<sup>-3</sup>, respectively. (Lee et al. 2006; Bowers et al. 2009)

The upper respiratory tract, the nose and nasopharynx of humans is resided by a large number of airborne particles (Zeterberg 1973: Xi and Longest 2008; Thomas 2013). These PBA particles has been found to have negative impact on the health of plants, animals and humans as specific PBA particles are known to act as allergens and/or pathogens (Husman 1996; Pillai et al. 1996; Hirano and Upper 2000; Michalska et al. 2019). Most of them originate from natural sources such as soil, lakes, animals and humans (Lindemann and Upper, 1985; Korzeniewska 2011: Hu et al. 2017). Nonetheless, the air people inhale is loaded richly with air pathogens which is the major components of the atmospheric aerosol (Jaenicke 2005) that comprises of thousands and millions of cells/m<sup>3</sup> of air (Lighthart 2000).

Airborne microorganisms can transmit disease from one region to another and impact agriculture and human health (Fujiyoshi et al. 2017). Microorganisms as bioaerosols may result in the spread of plant diseases and loss of agricultural productivity (Kim et al. 2018). The microbial aerosols from sources both anthropogenic and environmental sources are associated with public health concerns (Winn 1988; Calvo et al. 2013; Querol et al. 2019). Among the microorganisms present in the atmosphere, bacteria are often the highest in number, despite their high death rate due to environmental factors producing stress of various kinds, of the major being dehydration stress (Madrioli et al. 1998). Moreover, agricultural practices, healthcare facilities and industrial units such as sewage treatment plants, animal farming houses, fermentation and food processing units also emit viable microorganisms into the air (Cullinan et al. 2001; Mouli et al. 2005). Airborne bacteria have also been found to play an essential role in the global climate system by absorbing or reflecting incoming sunlight (Mohler et al. 2007), acting as cloud condensation nuclei (Bauer et al. 2003; Mohler et al. 2007) and potentially serving as ice nucleating particles (Schnell and Vali 1972: Constantinidou et al. 1990; Mohler et al. 2007, 2008; Santl-Temkiv et al. 2019).

The study of airborne microorganisms' dates back to Pasteur's work in the mid-19<sup>th</sup> century (Ariatti and Comtois 1993; Griffin et al. 2017) but the full extent of microbial diversity in the atmosphere still remains poorly understood. Sikkim as tourism hub and also an important strategic point becomes crucial to study air microflora which directly affects the inhabitants in this location. It is very essential to know the distribution pattern of live bioaerosols at different sites in urban as well as rural environment. As such, it is important to assess the possibility of microbial air pollution and associated risks, also current monitoring of viable microbial level must be performed (Rangaswamy et al. 2012). Mold, a wide range of fungal organisms that thrive well under damp and humid conditions indoors and outdoors, and in humans' hence, exposure to it is associated with the aggravation of asthma, allergic rhinitis and occasionally infection (Hesseltine and Shotwell 1973; Mendell 2011) but these conditions caused by such molds require further detailed investigation (Mazur and Kim 2006). Genus of bacteria Bacillus, Paeudomonas, Arthrobacter, Pseudomonas, Paenibacillus Cryptococcus, Corynebacterium (Kellogg et al. 2004; Griffin et al. 2006; Zhai et al. 2018) including the common genera of outdoor mold and yeast Alternaria, Penicillium, Aspergillus, Cladosporium, Fusarium Candida, Botrytis and Helminthosporium (Griffin et al. 2006; Shams-Ghahfarokhi et al.

2014; Reddy et al. 2015; Black 2020) have been frequently obtained from open space air samples. Exposure to mold varies depending on a range of factors including regional differences, local climate notably humidity and wind, shade, organic debris, landscape maintenance, etc. (Mazur and Kim 2006). Various molds, yeasts, other fungi and many organisms saprophytically degrade organic matter such as fallen leaves, trees and others and are generally known to be beneficial for the ecosystem (Black 2020).

A well-established method of collecting viable airborne particles is the Anderson air sampler (Andersen, 1958), where the air trapped is collected on the petri-plates containing a suitable agar medium (Black 2020). Many methods of measuring different airborne microorganisms have shown successful results, however, the techniques used for measurement of airborne microorganisms has been broadly classified as active and passive method (Haas et al. 2017). Two methods commonly used are impaction sampling (active process) and passive sedimentation (passive process) where the microorganisms settle directly on the agar media (Pasquarella et al. 2000; Sandle and Satyada 2015), For qualitative and quantitative determination of microorganisms in indoor and outdoor environment an active impactor sampling is normally preferred to measure the degree of contamination (Haas et al. 2007). Passive sampling relies on settlement of particles by gravity on the selected medium, it is a method of choice as it is most readily available, cost effective and modest method of bioaerosol sampling (Haas et al. 2007).

Fungal spores are present everywhere in outdoor air and often are the dominant biological component of air (Gregory 1973). Most fungal spores fall in the range 2–10 mm diameter, this allows effortless penetration of the lower airways of the human respiratory tract, from where the dissemination of infection by the pathogens follows (O'Gorman and Fuller 2008). The allergenic and pathogenic potential of a vast range of

fungi is well recognized, for example, spores of *Alternaria, Aspergillus, Penicillium* and *Cladosporium* are responsible for causing many respiratory conditions, from allergic rhinitis to asthma (Kurup et al. 2002). Although, exposure to fungal spores occurs mostly indoors, outdoor air is equally important source of both aeroallergens and pathogens (Curtis et al. 2006). However, major hindrances in the study of potential health consequences of exposure to bioaerosols in the agricultural setting have been a lack of information on exposure and difficulties in disentangling the effects of bioaerosol emissions from those of other emissions (Douglas et al. 2018).

There is paucity of information regarding the abundance of microbial population resident in the air environment also, there is a limited understanding of the quantities and types of bacteria found in the atmosphere due to technical challenges and underappreciated importance (Womack et al. 2010). This scanty information could be due to methods used in the isolation and identification of microorganisms associated with the air environment. However, with recent advances in high-throughput sequencing, the dynamics of bacteria in the atmosphere can be better understood (Bowers et al. 2009), and thus provide a more comprehensive data set for deciphering those bacteria found in the atmosphere and the control of their populations (Griffin 2007; Bowers et al. 2011b). Recent advances of competent air sampling tools, in combination with high-throughput sequencing technologies, have created better opportunities for studying PBA at an unparalleled scale and with much detail (Mayol et al. 2017; Archer et al. 2019; Gusareva et al. 2019). In spite of increasing advancements in research effort and awareness on significance of air microflora on the climate and hydrological cycles, nonetheless, the effect of ongoing global and regional changes in land, properties, and function of bioaerosols remains indefinable (Santl-Temkiv et al. 2020).

Population and the type of microorganisms present in aerosol micro environments particularly in densely populated areas are of relevance for maintenance of public health particularly for children and immunocompromised patients. Having a direct relation with climate change the study of air flora becomes more significant. The aim of the study was to examine aerosolized bacteria and fungi in the environment in Sikkim, a mountainous state of India. Sikkim, as tourism hub and also an important strategic point, becomes crucial to study air microflora which directly affects the inhabitants in this location. The study area consists of both urban and rural area of the State. Therefore, the study was conducted to understand the basic prevalent microbes in the study area in different seasons.

## **REVIEW OF LITERATURE**

Microbes are all-pervasive on the earth (Timmis et al. 2019). Microorganisms existing in the air originate from natural sources such as plants, soil and water (Smets et al. 2016) and it plays important role in maintaining the ecological balance (Fang et al. 2007) and atmospheric processes (Gandolfi et al. 2013). Although the atmospheric air is not favorable environment for the growth of microorganisms due to low levels of moisture, nutrients availability, high solar radiation, and a large dispersal ability (Gandolfi et al. 2013) many species of bacteria and fungi however manage to survive in the atmosphere in large populations (Ruiz-Gil et al. 2020). The abundance of airborne bacteria in the atmosphere ranges from  $10^4$  to  $10^8$  cells per m<sup>3</sup>, which depends on their habitats, such as agricultural fields, urban areas, forests, and mountains (Bowers et al. 2011a, 2012; Cao et al. 2014; Mhuireach et al. 2019).

The presence of microbes in the atmosphere was discovered by the ingenious experiments of Spallanzani in the middle of the 18<sup>th</sup> century (Capanna 1999) and at the end of the 19<sup>th</sup> century (Pasteur 1890). Late back, it was studied that some of the pathogens dispersed in the atmosphere has the ability to cause diseases, such as wound infections (Whyte et al. 1982) allergies and inflammation (Polymenakou 2012). The airborne bacteria to which people are regularly exposed occasionally cause health risks in human however, some bacteria act as an agent responsible for hypersensitivity, infectious, or inflammatory diseases (Tsai and Macher 2005). Endotoxin, a constituent of the outer membrane of Gram-negative bacteria, has been identified as a health hazard in various occupations (Radon 2006; Liebers et al. 2020) and are found to be associated with severity of asthma (Reed and Milton 2001; Freitas et al. 2016). Many microbes have crucial roles to play to the earth's ecology and on human health, for example, grampositive and gram-negative bacteria in soil, water, and on leaf surfaces; gram-positive

bacteria reside on human skin and scalp likewise gram-negative as intestinal bacteria (Tsai and Macher 2005).

#### **Bioaerosols**

Bioaerosols are known as the airborne biological particles or droplets containing biological material (dead or alive), usually 0.5-30  $\mu$ m (Kim et al. 2018), which are originated biologically from plants and/or animals and can hold living organisms (Georgakopoulos et al. 2009; Bulski 2020). Pollens from anemophilous plants have characteristic diameters of 17 to 58  $\mu$ m (Stanley and Linskens 2012), fungal spores are typically 1 to 30  $\mu$ m in diameter (Gregory 1973), bacteria are typically 0.25 to 8  $\mu$ m in diameter (Thompson 1981), while viruses have diameters usually less than 0.3  $\mu$ m (Taylor 1988). Bioaerosol material is derived from biological origins, including aerial suspensions of bacteria, viruses, fungi, enzymes, and pollen (Londahl 2014). If carried by a favorable air flow, bioaerosol material may be distributed over large distances with potentially fatal results (Han and Mainelis 2012).

Microorganisms including pathogenic or non-pathogenic dead or alive may exist in bioaerosols (Mandal and Brandl 2011). Bioaerosols consists of microorganisms and their components such as endotoxin, mycotoxins, and allergens. Such organisms are well recognized typical components of both indoor and outdoor air (Kim et al. 2018). Spore-forming bacteria and fungi are able to survive in bioaerosols and stay viable for a long time in the air (Smith et al. 2011). The bacteria may occur as clusters of cells, or may be transported into the air on plant or animal fragments, on soil particles, on pollen, or on spores which have themselves become airborne (Reponen et al. 1997). Viruses may be transported in larger droplets emitted by animals (Donaldson et al. 1983; Jayaweera et al. 2020). Dispersal of microbes (bacteria, fungi, algae and viruses) may occur through

various vectors such as animals migrating from one place to another or hydrological cycle (Gerba 2015), nonetheless, dispersal through wind is considered the most common method (Smith et al. 2011). However, rudimentary environmental factors, such as relative humidity and temperature have been found to considerably influence the degree of their formation and dispersion of microorganisms (Dedesko et al. 2015). Having the small size and light weighted, bioaerosols are known to be easily shifted from one environment to another (Van Leuken et al. 2016). In recent years, exposure to bioaerosols in occupational as well as residential environments has gained much attention considering their probable impacts on human health (Kim et al. 2018). Despite of all the disadvantages, however, it has been studied that under certain conditions, exposure to some microbes is beneficial for health particularly in developing of immune immune system and protection of children from developing medical conditions such allergies and asthma (Severson et al. 2010). Even though the significance of bioaerosols and their effect on human health has been documented, it has still been difficult to describe their specific role in the development or worsening of various symptoms and diseases (Kim et al. 2018).

#### Fungi and bacteria in ambient air

Molds play key role in biodeterioration of wood and paper (Sterflinger and Pinzari 2012), textiles (Boryo 2013), fuels (Das and Chandran 2011) and leather (Rathore et al. 2013). Molds having a high biodeterioration activity (enzymatic and acidic) (Gutarowska and Czyżowska 2009) belongs mainly to the genera- *Aspergillus, Cladosporium, Chaetomium, Paecilomyces, Penicillium* and *Trichoderma,* besides members of some genera such as *Alternaria, Epidermophyton, Microsporum, Scopulariopsis, Stachybotrys* and *Trichophyton* are also reported to be producing

allergens and mycotoxins which cause health threats (Gutarowska 2014). Allergens, toxins, enzymatic proteins and organic compounds (volatile) causing allergies, toxic effects, infections and irritations could be produced from fungi risking human health (Reinmuth-Selzle et al. 2017). Important associations have been found between meteorological parameters (especially, relative humidity) and bacterial and fungal growth (Niazi et al. 2015). It has been recorded that the outdoor concentrations of fungal and bacterial bio-aerosols increased rapidly during monsoons (Kang et al. 2015).

The microbial distribution in community places is usually dominated by bacteria associated with human and soil (Bowers et al. 2011b; Hewitt et al. 2012; Hoisington et al. 2016). The exposure to the area with frequent visit by people and types of human activities occurring can affect the microbial composition of the place (Hoe et al. 2017) which is considered as one of the prime factors that influence the composition of indoor bioaerosols (Adam et al. 2015). The microbial community in open air spaces is known to be more diverse as their source of origin are many which includes water, plants, soil and various living carriers example; insects (Fujiyoshi et al. 2017). The composition of microorganisms in the air is also influenced by geographical variations such as landscapes, land use, types of crops etc. (Fujiyoshi et al. 2017).

#### Air microflora and its potential threat

Microorganisms are found richly loaded in the air during the time favorable for development of disease in crop plants caused mainly by fungal spores disseminated through air (Stakman and Christensen 1946; Frohlich et al. 2016) and through anthropogenic activities resulting in release of microbial particles into the atmosphere particularly during harvesting of crops (Lighthart 1997; Morris et al. 2014). Bacterial load have been observed ranging from thousands to 10<sup>8</sup> bacteria per m<sup>3</sup> in an area close

the canopy level (Lighthart 1997; Morris et al. 2004). Among the bacteria detected in the atmosphere, majority of them are gram-positive spore formers of genera *Bacillus* and *Microbacterium*, which are particularly found dominant throughout a dust event (Kellogg and Griffin 2006; Ruiz-Gil et al. 2020). Besides, gram negative bacteria with a cell wall more fragile than gram positive has also been recovered in the air environment (Lighthart 1997).

Among the fungi, spores related to those from *Aspergillaceae, Alternaria, Botrytis Cladosporium* and various Basidomycetes (*Coprinus, Ustilago*) have been frequently obtained from the atmosphere (Gregory 1961; Kellogg and Griffin 2006; Morris et al. 2011), but then spores of *Cladosporium* sp. seem to be numerically the most dominant among others (Bensch et al. 2018). Viruses have also been detected from the atmosphere, especially in air over the sea surface (Aller et al. 2005; Yahya et al. 2019) and in clouds (Castello et al. 1995), and virus-like particles have been reported to be associated with transoceanic dust (Griffin et al. 2001). The most abundant species of *Staphylococcus* found on human skin such as *S. epidermidis, S. hominis, S. cohnii, S. caprae* and *S. haemolyticus* has been reported (Robertson et al. 2013). In an outdoor facility such as composting facility predominant bacterial genera recovered are *Bacillus, Staphylococcus Streptococcus, Acinetobacter and Kocuria*, which pose a potential hazard to air quality and human health (Pahari et al. 2016).

It is commonly known that microorganisms present in the air can enter the human body via respiratory route affecting human health causing mostly respiratory and related diseases (Bugajny et al. 2005). Airborne microbes are either be pathogenic or nonpathogenic, however causing sensitivities with exposure for long duration to the contaminated air (Griffin 2007). The mode of entry of the airborne microbes usually occurs through inhalation otherwise indirectly by ingestion of contaminated foods and

11

water, the microbes bind to dust particles, precipitates and then enter into the human body (Gorbushina and Palinska 1999) eventually leading to disease development (Heldman 1974). The other health problems reported due to exposure to bioaerosols include gastrointestinal discomfort, exhaustion, weakness and headache (Douwes et al. 2003). However, it would be unfair to assume only the health risks from bioaerosols as beneficial health effects may also occur (Douglas et al. 2018). Bioaerosols containing viruses (enteric viruses, including Noro-and rotaviruses, and some respiratory virus such as influenza and coronaviruses), bacteria (staphylococci, legionellae, tuberculous and nontuberculous), bacterial spore formers (*Clostridium difficile* and *Bacillus anthracis*) and fungi (*Aspergillus, Penicillium*, and *Cladosporium sp.* and *Stachybotrys chartarum*) are of concern (Jiayu et al. 2019).

Many species of bacteria as Streptococcus pyogenes, Mycobacterium tuberculosis or Legionella pneumophila or viruses may cause severe human infections and diseases (Mehdinejad et al. 2011). One of the studies has suggested the exposure to some frequent microorganisms such as Streptococcus pneumoniae, Streptococcus pyogenes, Haemophilus influenzae, *Mycoplasma* pneumoniae, Klebsiella pneumoniae, Pseudomonas aeruginosa, and Mycobacterium tuberculosis have wide ranges of ill effects on health increasing possibility of food pollution, deterioration of cosmetics and medicine, corrosion of metallic materials for infrastructure ultimately leading to economic losses (Smets et al. 2016). The potential hazard caused by bioaerosols is dependent on the specificity and the community structure (Mbareche et al. 2019). In some instances, even though the strains identified as non-opportunistic pathogens, it can serve as a source of antibiotic resistance in the environment posing threat to public health (Bragoszewska and Biedron 2018). However, both significant and burdensome for humans are filamentous molds occupying sometimes 70% of all microorganisms present in the air (Gutarowsk and Jakubowska 2001). Exposure to bio-aerosols, containing airborne microorganisms and their by-products, can result in respiratory disorders and other adverse health effects such as infections, hypersensitivity pneumonitis and toxic reactions (Gorny et al. 2002; Fracchia et al. 2006).

It has been reported that atopic allergy affects over 25% of the population in the industrialized world (Kurup et al. 2002) and it is estimated that in the year 2020, 50% of total world population could be affected by different forms of allergies (Sweeney et al. 2021). The major allergic diseases induced by fungi are asthma, rhinitis, allergic broncho pulmonary mycoses, and hypersensitivity pneumonia (Kurup et al. 2002; Sarica et al. 2002). Predominantly sensitive to allergens are the elderly, infants, people on chemotherapy, AIDS patients, etc. (Ventura et al. 2017). Many genera of fungi can cause allergic responses, such as Cladosporium, Alternaria, Penicillium, and Aspergillus (Zukiewicz-Sobczak et a. 2013). Cladosporium and Alternaria are recurrent and predominant genera present mostly in the outdoor air and found throughout the world, whereas Penicillium and Aspergillus species are generally isolated from indoor environments (Akerman et al. 2003). Some molds also produce mycotoxins, while some mold species become particularly toxigenic by producing dangerous volatile compounds (Akerman et al. 2003). Subsequently, the prevalence of bioaerosols has been associated with certain human diseases, such as pneumonia, influenza, measles, asthma, allergies, and gastrointestinal illness (Srikanth et al. 2008). Studies of suspected airborne transmission routes of various pathogens have been undertaken with differing degrees of success (Hobday and Dancer 2013). The microbiome of concern are the fungal bioaerosols as they can produce mycotoxins (Kim et al. 2018), which can lead to diverse health effects causing non-infectious diseases (i.e., weakening of immune systems, allergies, irritation, many identifiable diseases, and even death) usually through

ingestion, inhalation and dermal contact (Andretta et al. 2011). Airborne biological particles have widespread impacts not only limited to human health but also climate and microbial biogeography (Smets 2016). One of the examples is plant pathogen *Pseudomonas syringae* and related phylloplane bacteria, which have strong ice nucleation ability at a temperature (33°C to -5°C) than the homogeneous freezing temperature of cloud droplets solely composed of pure water (Morris et al. 2013; Failor et al. 2017).

#### Influence of Environmental factors on air borne microorganisms

Most studies have found that air temperature is directly corelated to both culturable and total bacteria concentrations (Bovallius et al. 1978; Harrison et al. 2005). Seasonal and daily variation in the amount and kinds of microorganisms in the air has also remarkably varied in many studies (Nunez et al. 2021). High concentrations of air-borne bacterial and fungal spores frequently occur from spring to fall in temperate areas of the world, mainly due to the fact that leaf surfaces are a major source of fungi (Mitakakis et al. 2001; Levetin and Dorsey 2006; Ruiz-Gil et al. 2020) and bacteria (Tong and Lighthart 2000) in the air. On land, aerial parts of plants are considered a principal source of airborne micro-organisms (Lighthart 1997; Lymperopoulou et al. 2016).

Concerning the chemical composition of the atmosphere, air-borne microbial concentrations have been observed to increase with increase in atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub> concentrations (Klironomos et al. 1997; Pandey et al. 2014). Total fungal spores and other biological materials constituted 6% in air of Shillong by Satpute et al. 1983. It was reported that the low incidence of spores was due to high elevation of the place and also a smaller number of anemophilous plants in the locality (Damialis et al. 2017). The frequency of fungal spores was maximum during September when the humidity was

high and minimum in March during low humidity) (Damialis et al. 2017). The relative humidity and/or the moisture content of the materials determine the degree at which different micro-organisms can grow on both indoor and outdoor materials (Dhanasekaran et al. 2009).

Since airborne bacteria can affect the visibility, climate and quality of life (Beggs 2003; Martiny 2006; Griffin 2007), it is noted as very essential to know the distribution pattern of live bioaerosols at different sites in urban environment. Bacterial species form part of the many types of bioaerosol particles, and they are known to be abundant in the atmosphere (Jaenicke 2005). Bacteria can enter the atmosphere as aerosol particles from all surfaces, including soil, water, and plant surfaces (Jones and Harrison 2004). Once in the air, they are raised upwards by air currents and may remain in the atmosphere for several days before being removed by precipitation or direct deposition onto surfaces (Rai 2016). Hence, meteorological parameters like wind direction, wind speed, temperature, and relative humidity play a key role in determining the suspension, transportation, and deposition of airborne microbes (Burrows et al. 2009)

#### Sampling of bioaerosol

Air sampling of microorganisms is a popular method of conducting microbial examinations by direct toxicological evaluation (Yassin and Almouqatea 2010). There are several types of microbial air sampler accessible to the researchers, which are broadly divided into four categories; cyclones, impactors, impingers, and filtration (Haig et al. 2016). The types cyclones and impingers allow collection of airborne particles into a liquid medium, while impactors collect particles on to solid agar medium and filtration method traps the particles on fine fibers or on surface of porous filter membrane (Haig et al. 2016). The final concentration or microbial load is expressed in colony forming

units per cubic meter (CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) (Yassin and Almouqatea 2010). It is reasonable to expect that environmental parameters and the mechanical stress caused during sampling affects the recovery of each type of bioaerosols. (Morris et al. 2013). Therefore, the tools to be for sampling of bioaerosols should be more subtle that the ones used for studying the general particle composition of air (Haig et al. 2016). Such precise and delicate methods for such specific purposes are not yet well established, hence the general methods developed for air sampling such as such as impactors, impingers, cyclones, filtration, spore traps, precipitators, condensation traps, gravitational samplers or passive method (gravitational settle plate) can be useful with or without modifications (Haig et al. 2016). Generally, these sampling tools are designed for the purpose of steady sample collection in a selected culture medium allowing separation of particles from the air stream (Jensen and Schafer 1998: Morris 2000). Gravitational sampling is known as the passive method (non-volumetric) of sampling to aid the collection of particles by gravitational force usually on a solid agar medium, on coated microscope slide etc. (Wang et al. 2001; Ariya et al. 2013). In bioaerosol samplers, where the samplers are kept undisturbed (inertial) there are many options that one can choose, from impactors, sieves to stacked sieves (Haig et al. 2016). The advantage of these arrangements is that they facilitate collection of bioaerosol particles by size selection as they rely on particle properties to deviate from airflow streamlines by virtue of inertia (Haig et al. 2016). Filtration, electrostatic precipitation, thermal precipitators, and condensation traps are non-inertial samplers that operate without the inertia of particles; as a result, they do not rely on particle size. (Ghosh et al. 2015). Impactors, on the other hand, rely on particle inertia to gather bioaerosol samples. As a result, the bioaerosol-containing air sample is pushed to pass through a collection of curve streamlines, where low-inertia particles are moved to evade capture. (Mainelis 2020). Particles with a high inertia, on the other side,

cannot transit through the streamlines' 90° curve. Alternatively, while being influenced by centrifugal force, they can impact the agar plate. (Xu et al. 2013). This property of the impactor sampler makes it ideal for classifying particles into various size fractions, as larger particles fall out of the air flow, the smaller particles still remain airborne. (Xu et al. 2013). Resistibility of bioaerosol, testing time, and stream rate are considered as the foremost critical variables influencing microbial collection and their survival in bioaerosol samplers (Macher and Willeke 1992; Therkorn and Mainelis 2013). Largely, impactor is more commonly favored over impinger and filter in ambient and/or indoor environments due to its advantage of direct sample collection without post collection sample processing (Li 1999; Kumar et al. 2021b).

#### **Bioaerosol sampling**

There are a variety of commercially available bioaerosol samplers and many new sampler concepts are being developed, but the great majority of samplers utilize impaction, filtration, impingement, or electrostatic precipitation, or a combination of these techniques, to capture the particles of interest (Mainelis 2020). Moreover, the many ways for collecting air samples from the environment have been broadly categorized into two methods: passive or active sampling methods, as mentioned below; in active sampling devices, mechanical components are also implicated (Gollakota et al. 2021)

#### Passive sampling of microbial air samples

Passive sampling is perhaps considered as the most easily available, cost effective the most readily available, economic, and modest method of bioaerosol sampling which relies on settlement of particles by gravity on the selected medium (Cox et al. 2020).

The number of colony-forming units (cfu) inside the surface area of the settling plates exposed for a specified time length (for example, in units of cfu/m2/h) is commonly used to quantify the collected particles. (Haig et al. 2016). This sampling method does not require any mechanical assistance, such as a pump (Haig et al. 2016). This method offers the advantage of collecting data without affecting the environment or ambient air. The settling velocity of a particle, which is determined by particle size and density, is the rate at which the particle drops in undisturbed air (Hinds 1999). Smaller and lighter particles remain airborne for longer period of time than the larger and denser particles, in case of increase in the air speed over the settling velocity the particle has tendency to remain suspended unlimitedly (Canha et al. 2015). In addition, the airflow, even within an enclosed room, will be driven by subtle variations in temperature, the source volume of air for the passively collected sample will remain unknown (Fox et al. 2011). The combination of these factors has allowed passive sampling to be regarded as both quantitatively and qualitatively inaccurate, as a subordinate collection method to active sampling (Ghimire et al. 2019). However, this is an oversimplification to the invariably complex nature of bioaerosol sampling (Haig et al. 2016). Many efforts have been made to standardize the use of settle plates or gravitational method to study the microbial surface contamination in consideration with plate size, position, and duration of exposure (Pasquarella et al. 2000).

#### Active Sampling of microbial air samples

Collection of the bioaerosol samples is usually carried out on to nutrient medium or a filter or into liquid medium, liquid collection method is normally used as it places less stress on the bioaerosol particles as it is not dried out and are more likely to sustain the viability of collected methods (Sykes 2005).

#### Impactors

Impactors use the inertia of a particle for collection of air samples (Laszlo 2018). The air sample is fed through a series of nozzles that drive a flow of particle-laden air across a gap and onto an agar culture plate that is parallel to the nozzle exit. Through the sampler, the air flow passes through streamlines, which are curves loosely related to the flow's velocity vectors. The air flows past the plate and through the passage between the plate and the tool walls, bouncing the curves by 90° (Haig et al. 2016). (Haig et al. 2016). The particles having a low inertia will flow through the streamlines and avoid being captured. High inertia particles, on the other hand, will be unable to pass through the streamlines' 90° curve and will collide with the solid medium plate due to centrifugal force. The diameter and density of the particle to be collected, the diameter of the nozzle, and the air velocity of the jet all influence the impactor's collection ability. The impactor should have a sharp cutoff curve that acts like a sieve, allowing the agar plate to capture any particles larger than the cutoff size. Impactors are ideal for particle size classifiers because they can filter particles larger than a certain size from the air flow while allowing smaller particles to remain airborne. Because a single-stage impactor has only one cut-off size and single agar plate, it is called a single-stage impactor. (Haig et al. 2016).

#### Sampling by filters

In this method of sampling, the bioaerosol particles are collected on to filters which is further transferred on to plates or dissolved into a liquid solution for culturing, or microscopy (Burdsall et al. 2021). Filtration sampling is frequent and regarded successful, however it is less popular for collecting bioaerosol particles due to the loss of bio-efficiency caused by microbial desiccation. (Mainelis 2020).

#### Other sampling techniques

Electrostatic precipitation and condensation procedures are two less commonly employed approaches. (Hosansky 2021). The bio-aerosol particles are electrically charged on entering the inlet of an electrostatic precipitator, they are separated from the air flow and deposited on to charged plates. Although there is active research on this method, it has been a matter of concern that the electric field destabilizes the viability of microbes, hence much extensive research in this sampling technique is required (Lancereau et al. 2013; Wei et al. 2014). Sampling of bioaerosol through condensation techniques has also been studied, it involves flow of the air sample being processed through a humidifier. Subsequently, there are possibility that the warm, humid air is rapidly cooled with the bioaerosol particles acting as condensation nuclei (Oh et al. 2010). Despite the fact that this technology can be used to amplify microscopic bacteria, the system is difficult to apply, and heat transmission to the microbes may reduce the survivability of collected microbes. (Park et al. 2011)

#### Selection and bio-efficiency of microbial air samplers

While selecting a microbial air sampler the type and size of microorganisms under investigation, the sampling environment and cost should be considered (Napoli et al. 2012). Other considerations for active samplers include ease of cleaning and disinfection, as well as procedures to prevent exhaust air from contaminating the sampling environment. (Rayisnia 2016). Sampling for airborne pathogens posing a health risk is unlimited, besides healthcare environments, wastewater treatment plants, farms and slaughterhouses, public and residential buildings, compost facilities and the ambient outdoor environment have all been the focus for bioaerosol studies (Persoons et al. 2010; Dungan 2012). The bio efficiency of the sampling device is the most vital aspect of bioaerosol sampling (Breeding 2003). It is affected by the mechanical stress and desiccation experienced by the pathogen which varies with the type of sampling device, the sampling time, the type of pathogen under study and environmental factors (Wang et al. 2001; Yao and Mainelis 2006). Many studies have been conducted to compare the effectiveness of various samplers on bio-efficiency (Shintani 2004; Han and Mainelis 2012; King and Mc Farland 2012; Li et al. 2018).

The limitations of various sampling devices have long been recognized, therefore the bio-efficiency of the chosen sampler against the target microorganisms is a noteworthy contribution to the field of bioaerosol sampling in itself (Pasquarella et al. 2000; (Ghosh et al. 2015). Through CFU calculation and visual enumeration, various PCR techniques, epifluorescence microscopy, mass spectrometry, metagenomics, matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization mass spectrometry, and other sources, it provides a good prospect to test the storage, enumeration, and identification procedure. (Lavine et al. 2012; Pankhurst et al. 2012). Quantification of the pathogens obtained by active samplers is generally expressed per cubic meter of air, which is a reason why it is necessary to determine accurately the air flow rate of the device and the sampling time-period. (Pasquarella et al. 2000; Persoons et al. 2010).

#### Sampling of bioaerosols in open spaces

The sampling period has been studied and found to be influenced by a variety of factors including sampling device, operational limitations, the rate of evaporation of the collecting liquid while using a liquid collection medium, solid medium drying out, and the amount of time one has access to a site. (Haig et al. 2016). However, with all of the above characteristics taken into account, the sampling time intervals used by investigators ranged from 3 minutes to several hours (Uhrbrand 2011). As long as the

bio-efficiency of the sampler does not decline with time, it has been noted that the longer the sampling period, the more air is collected, and hence the higher the chance of capturing airborne pathogens. (Fernstrom and Goldblatt 2013). While the device suggests a brief sampling duration, repeated sampling, usually in triplicates, should be taken into account (Pankhurst 2011). The overall duration of the study could last anything from a single day to several years (Adhikari et al. 2004). Recent advances in real-time online biological particle sensors, such as light-induced fluorescence (LIF), have enabled continuous on-site measurement of bioaerosol counts. (O'Connor 2015; Huffman et al. 2020).

General bioaerosol sampling, at different heights within a room and at several spatial locations, provide a good sampling coverage (Grosskopf and Mousavi 2014). After collecting the samples, they are to be transported and stored in a manner that preserves their efficacy until further cultivation and/or identification. (Robertson et al. 2019). Inferences on bioaerosol concentration and health risk can be formed by combining the information with the genus of the captured microbe, the particle size range, and the health consequences on the human or animal population. (Robertson et al. 2019). Several studies based on bioaerosol-emitting facilities, such as waste water treatment plant (WWTP) and compost facilities has been conducted, where the chances of exposure to harmful microbes is high and is a cause of concern for occupational safety reasons and for risk to health of the population in the surrounding area (Lou et al. 2021). Hence, it is important to establish suitable response relationships to allow health-based exposure limits for bioaerosols (Walser et al. 2015). Such exposure limits would intend to protect the general population from the ill effects of long-term exposure to bioaerosols. There may be many sources of bioaerosols health risk such as staff, patients or their visitors infected with SARS virus, influenza, measles, respiratory syncytial virus, mumps, or rubella viruses (Ghosh and Srivastava 2015; Bing-Yuan et al. 2018). The wider environment could also be a source of harmful bioaerosols, such as an increased risk of airborne *Aspergillus* during construction activities or the risk of legionella in heating, ventilation, and air conditioning (HVAC) or water systems (Kumar et al. 2021a). At present, international consent on the acceptable exposure limits of bioaerosol concentration is unavailable (Ghosh et al. 2015). A lack of bioaerosol studies targeting viruses and archaea has also been known, further limiting our understanding of the impact of airborne microbes on human health (Blais-Lecours et al. 2015).

#### Antibiotic susceptibility of airborne bacteria

Methicillin-resistant staphylococci (MRS) have been a matter of concern to human health as these are either pathogenic/toxigenic or are involved in causing many fatal diseases including skin diseases, blood infections, respiratory tissue and soft tissue infections (CDC 2007; Watkins et al. 2012). Antibiotic-resistant bioaerosols, such as Methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus (MRSA), are more commonly reported in houses. (Gandara et al. 2006). Therefore, characterization of antibiotic-resistant bacteria and their mode of transmission during a human gathering is essential (Yadav et al. 2015). Surveillance of antibiotic resistance has been given much attention by the researchers globally as a chief tool to assess health risk by resistant airborne microbes and bacteria from other environmental sources (Naz and Pasha 2019; Akani et al. 2019).

#### Ambient air quality and its harmful effects

The environmental pollution has become a serious and an emerging topic of debate worldwide. Recently, air pollution is known as one of the major factors in deterioration of environment and human health (Al-Wahaibi and Zeka 2015). Air pollutants leads to
various health hazards which is subjected upon the type, concentration, duration, exposure level, frequency and associated toxicity level (Cooke et al. 2007; Al-Wahaibi and Zeka 2015). Other factors such as age, cultural practices, lifestyle may also influence the exposure to air pollutants (Omidvarborna et al. 2018). As per the report of World health Organisation, in 2019, 99% of the world's population was residing in a place where the WHO air quality guidelines were not met (Shaddick et al. 2020). In the year 2016, ambient air pollution in both cities and rural areas was estimated to cause 4.2 million premature deaths worldwide (Canha et al. 2021). Millions of people are suffering from the preventable chronic respiratory diseases caused by air pollution (GBD 2020). The most important identified air pollutants are carbon dioxide (CO<sub>2</sub>), carbon monoxide (CO), particulate matters (PMs), nitrogen oxides, volatile organic compounds (VOCs), polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs), persistent organic pollutants (POPs), ozone (O<sub>3</sub>), and sulfur dioxide (SO<sub>2</sub>) (Omidvarborna et al. 2018).

Particulate matters are risk factors for cancer, respiratory and cardiovascular systems (Pope and Dockery 2006; Denholm et al. 2016). PMs refer to particles or droplets which are generally classified as coarse (aerodynamic diameter,  $2.5-10 \mu m$ ), fine (< $2.5 \mu m$ ) and ultrafine (< $0.1 \mu m$ ) PM (Fennelly 2020). PM<sub>2.5</sub> is related to pollution in transportation sector, while PM<sub>10</sub> is more related to other particulates, such as air born particulates (Han and Naeher 2006). The smaller the particle size, the greater the risk and possibility for damage. (Harrison and Yin 2000). The concentration levels of nitrous oxides (NO<sub>x</sub>) are presently under wide investigations, because NO<sub>x</sub> emission is known as one of the main vehicle-related air pollutants (Omidvarborna et al. 2015). As a respiratory irritant, it penetrates deep into the lungs, causing respiratory disorders such as bronchospasm, coughing, dyspnea, wheezing and even pulmonary edema with extended exposure and inhalation (Manisalidis et al. 2020). It is estimated that T-

lymphocytes (CD8+ cells and NK cells) are affected at concentrations over 0.2 ppm, while concentrations greater than 2.0 ppm affect T-lymphocytes (CD8+ cells and NK cells). (Hesterberg et al. 2009). Long-term exposure to NO<sub>2</sub> has been shown to deteriorate the sense of smell. (Chen et al. 2007). Other systems that have been targeted include eye, throat, and nasal irritation, as well as diminished visibility. (Chen et al. 2007). Nitrogen dioxide levels above a certain threshold have been shown to impair agricultural output and plant growth efficiency. (Chen et al. 2007)

Sulfur dioxide is a hazardous gas that is emitted mostly as a result of the use of fossil fuels or industrial processes (Perera 2018). Respiratory irritation, bronchitis, mucus production, and bronchospasm, which leads to bronchoconstriction, are the most common health concerns linked to sulphur dioxide emissions in industrialised areas (Manisalidis et al. 2020). In addition, the pollutant causes skin redness, eye irritation (lacrimation and corneal opacity), mucous membrane irritation, and exacerbation of pre-existing cardiovascular diseases (Jung et al. 2018). Sulfur dioxide emissions are also linked to negative environmental impacts such as soil acidification and acid rain (Cape et al. 2003).

# **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

# MATERIAL AND METHODS

# **MEDIA USED**

2.

3.

4.

1. Nutrient Agar

Peptone	5 g
Nacl	5 g
Beef Extract	3 g
Agar	15 g
Distilled water	1000 ml
Eosin Methylene Blue	
Mac Conkey Agar	
Muller Hinton Agar	
Muller Hinton Agar	38 g
NaCl	2%
Distilled water	1000 ml

Used to perform antimicrobial susceptibility test for control organisms.

5.	Potato Dextrose Agar	(MH096, Himedia, Mumbai)
6.	Sabouraud Dextrose Agar	(MH063, Himedia, Mumbai)
7.	Mannitol Salt Agar	(MH118, Himedia, Mumbai)
8.	SIM Medium	(M181, Himedia, Mumbai)
9.	Simmons Citrtae Agar	(M099, Himedia, Mumbai)
10.	Nutrient Broth	

Peptone	5 g
Nacl	5 g
Beef Extract	3 g
Distilled water	1000 ml

# 11. MR-VP Medium

(LQ082, HiMedia, Mumbai)

# 12. Coagulase Plasma

14. Peptone	10 g
Yeast extract	5 g
Potassium phosphate	2 g
Tri-sodium citrate	2 g
Carbohydrate	0.5 %
Tween 80	1 ml
Sodium acetate	5 g
Magnesium sulphate	0.58 g
Manganese sulphate	0.28 g
Phenol red `	0.004 %
Distilled water	1000 ml

13. Carbohydrate fermentation medium

# 15. Urease reaction test

Peptone	1 g
Dextrose	1 g
Sodium chloride	5 g
Potassium phosphate, monobasic	2 g
Urea	20 g
Phenol red	0.012 g
Agar	15 g

- 16. Physiological saline (0.85%)
- 17. Alkaline Peptone water

# REAGENTS

18.	Methylene	blue
-----	-----------	------

19. Mac Farland	0.5	(R092-INO, HiMedia, Mumbai)
20. 3% hydrogen	peroxide	
21. Kovac's indo	le reagent	(R008, HiMedia, Mumbai)
22. Methyl Red i	ndicator	(1007, HiMedia, Mumbai)
23. Barrit Reager	nt A	
	α-Napthol	5 g
	Absolute alcohol (99.98%	100 ml

# 24. Barrit Reagent B

	Potassium hydroxide	40 g
	Distilled water	100 ml
25. Iodine solution	on (M425, HiMedia, Mumbai)	
	Iodine	1.0 g
	Potassium oxide	2.0 g
	Distilled water	300 ml
26. Gram's Crys	tal Violet (S012, HiMedia, Mu	ımbai)
27. Safranin (SO2	27, HiMedia, Mumbai)	
	Safranin	2.5 g
	95%ethanol	100 ml
28. Ethanol		(MB106, HiMedia, Mumbai)
29. Ethidium bro	mide	(RM813, HiMedia, Mumbai)

30. 1XTAE buffer	(ML016, HiMedia, Mumbai)
31. Agarose	(MB002, HiMedia, Mumbai)
32. Gel loading dye	(G1881, Promega, US)
33. Nuclease free water	(P1193, Promega, USA)
34. Sodium hydroxide solution	(TL002, HiMedia, Mumbai
35. Green Master Mix	(M7122, Promega, US)
36. Proteinase K	(RM2957, HiMedia, Mumbai)
37. RNase	(MB087, HiMedia, Mumbai)
38. Sodium acetate	(MB048, HiMedia, Mumbai)
39. DNA Ladder (100bp)	(MBT049, HiMedia, Mumbai)
40. DNA Ladder (1kb)	(MBT051, HiMedia, Mumbai)
41. Phenol: Chloroform:Isoamyl alcohol 25:24	:1 (MB078, HiMedia, Mumbai )
42. PCR primers	
43. Mercuric chloride	(RM1383, HiMedia, Mumbai)
44. Potassium chloride	(PCT0012, HiMedia, Mumbai)
45. EDTA di sodium salt	(GRM1195, HiMedia, Mumbai)
46. Sulphamic acid	(RM6363, HiMedia, Mumbai)
47. Formaldehyde	(MB059, HiMedia, Mumbai)
48. Iodine	(GRM1064, HiMedia, Mumbai)
49. Starch	(RM3029, HiMedia, Mumbai)
50. Potassium iodate	(GRM1086, HiMedia, Mumbai)
51. Sodium thiosulfate pentahydrate	(GRM1314, HiMedia, Mumbai)
52. Sodium carbonate	(MB253, HiMedia, Mumbai)
53. Sodium hydroxide	(PCT1325, HiMedia, Mumbai)
54. Hydrogen Peroxide - 30%	(PCT1511, HiMedia, Mumbai)

- 55. Phosphoric Acid 85%
- 56. Sodium nitrite

57. Filter Media

Antibiotic discs (commercial discs from HiMedia, Mumbai).

Ampicillin (10 mcg) Amikacin (10 mcg)

Amoxycillin (30 mcg)

- Clindamycin (2 mcg)
- Chloramphenicol (5 mcg)
- Erythromycin (15 mcg)
- Methicillin (5mcg)

Norfloxacin (10 mcg)

- Penicillin G (10 mcg)
- Streptomycin (10 mcg)
- Tetracycline (30 mcg)
- Vancomycin (10 mcg)

(SD002, HiMedia, Mumbai)
(SD035, HiMedia, Mumbai)
(SD063, HiMedia, Mumbai)
(SD164, HiMedia, Mumbai)
(SD006, HiMedia, Mumbai)
(SD013, HiMedia, Mumbai)
(SD019, HiMedia, Mumbai)
(SD057, HiMedia, Mumbai)
(SD028, HiMedia, Mumbai)
(SD031, HiMedia, Mumbai)
(SD037, HiMedia, Mumbai)
(SD045, HiMedia, Mumbai)

# **Test organisms**

Bacteria	Obtained from
Gram negative	MTCC, Chandigarh
Escherichia coli	(MTCC 1089)

Gram positive	MTCC, Chandigarh
Staphylococcus aureus	(MTCC 7443)

# INSTRUMENTS/EQUIPMENTS

20. BIOLOG System

1. Air sampler	
2. High Volume sampler	(APM 460, Envirotech India)
3. Analytical balance	(AX 204, Mettler, Kolkata)
4. Spectrophotometer	(Eppendorf, Germany)
5. Titrator	
6. Desiccator	
7. Biological incubator	(Accumax, CIS-24BL, Kolkata)
8. Water Bath	(RIME-1322, Remi, Mumbai)
9. Water Distillation Unit	(RIME-1322, Remi, Mumbai)
10. Laminar Air Flow	(1386, Thermo Scientific, USA)
11. Autoclave	(Instrumentation India, Kolkata)
12. Centrifuge	(CL21, Thermo Scientific, USA)
13. Gel Doc Imaging System	(Bio Rad, USA)
14. Thermal Cycler	(2720, Applied Biosystems, USA)
15. Freezer (-80°C)	(T S E240A, Thermo fisher, USA)
16. Freezer (-20°C)	(R OFV-170, Remi, Mumbai)
17. Refrigerator	
18. Electrophoresis Unit	(Bio Rad, USA)
19. Turbidometer	

21. Compound Microscope	(EX1000, Olympus, Japan)
22. Phase Contrast Microscope	(CKX41, Olympus, Japan

# **Field survey**

Field survey was conducted from ten different locations (Deorali, Singtam, KSC, Tadong, Changu Lake, Pelling, Lachung, Chungthang, Mangan and Ravangla) in Sikkim using the questionnaire (Annexure I). All age group of participants were surveyed. During the survey various factors such as types of kitchens, current health conditions and history of diseases, if any, were considered.

# Annexure I: STUDY OF AIRBORNE DISEASES QUESTIONNAIRE BASED

#### A. General Information C. Economy and Health 1. Name 1. Working/ Non-working, if Yes (Govt. 2. Age employee/ Private sector employee/ Farmer/ Self owned business animal 3. Gender (M/F)4. Population Type (Rural/Urban) rearing/ poultry others). 5. Name of the place 2. Last medication used (within 48 hrs/ a week ago/ 3 months ago/6 months/ 1 yr/> 6. District 1 yr) 3. Any recent visit to hospital? (Yes/No) (East/West/North/South) 4. Reason for Visit..... 7. Socio economic status 5. Past history of hospitalisation (Yes/ No). **BPL/Non-BPL** 8. Total number of 6. Reason for hospitalisation..... 7. Any recent or past respiratory disorders? B. Kitchen and cooking habits 1. Separate Kitchen (Yes/No) What were the signs and symptoms? 2. Kitchen ventilation (Yes/No) 8. Any Upper respiratory tract problems (Throat problems/ fever/ rhinitis/ 3. Cooking fuel (electricity/ *headache*) fuel/coal/Kerosene/ others) 4. Cross ventilation? 9. Allergy? If yes to which allopathic drugs/ Ayurveda/ Traditional medicines/ Homeopathy (Never/ occasional/ D. Human Diseases Regular). 1. Any skin/respiratory 10. Suspect of TB (Yes/No) infections?..... 11. Ever Asthma? Or ever in family? 2. Type of 12. Breathlessness on dust exposure? infection?..... 13. Smoking habit 3. For how long is the (Never/occasionally/frequently) infection?..... 14. If, Yes (Cigarette/ Bidi/ hookah) 4. If under medication at present? 15. Others..... .....

# **D.** Plant health

- 1. Name of crops mostly grown in this area: .....
- 2. From where do you get mother plant in case of cardamom/Ginger/Turmeric etc?
- 4. Since when the disease has been observed?
- 5. What is your approach for the disease control?
- 6. What is economic importance of this crop for your livelihood?.....
- 7. Do you get any support from any agency like Govt./NGOs?.....
- 8. Do you use biofertilizer?.....

# **Identification of the sampling sites**

The outdoor air samples were collected from ten different locations (Deorali, Singtam, KSC, Tadong, Changu Lake, Pelling, Lachung, Chungthang, Mangan and Ravangla) of four districts in Sikkim (Table A, Fig. A). Prior to the sample collection permission was granted for sample collection from Department of Forest Environent and Wildlife Management, Govrenment of Sikkim. Permission was also granted to simulatneously work collaborately with the State Pollution Control Board, Sikkim under National Ambient Air Monitoring Programme.

Table A: Table showing study sites and its coordinates.					
Study sites	District	Coordinates	Elevation (in m)		
Deorali	East Sikkim	27°19' 06"N, 88°36' 22"E	1484		
Singtam	East Sikkim	27°13' 55"N, 88°29' 53"E	358		
Kanchenjunga Shopping Complex (KSC)	East Sikkim	27°19' 37"N, 88°36' 43"E	1590		
Tadong	East Sikkim	27°18' 51"N, 88°36' 02"E	1350		
Changu	East Sikkim	27°22' 25"N, 88°45' 49"E	3794		
Pelling	West Sikkim	27°19' 14"N, 88°14' 59"E	1458		
Lachung	North Sikkim	27°41' 54"N, 88°44' 56"E	2746		
Chungthang	North Sikkim	27°35' 46"N, 88°41' 56"E	1815		
Mangan	North Sikkim	27°29' 46", 88°31' 53"E	1258		
Ravangla	South Sikkim	27°18' 33"N, 88°21' 47"E	1999		



Figure A: Map showing study sites of sample collection in Sikkim

#### **Air Sampling**

The air samples for culturable bacteria and fungi during the study period were collected by passive method (Settle plate or Gravitational method) (Stryjakowska et al. 2007) and Active method (Impaction method) (Sveum et al. 1992; Senior et al. 2006) using Basic air sampler having 400 holes cap and volume sampling capacity of 100L/min; focusing mainly on predominant bacteria and fungi. The two seasons dry (December -February) and wet (May-August) were considered. The solid media used for air samplings were Nutrient Agar and Potato Dextrose Agar. Total 188 samples were collected during the studty period. For collection of sample, the air microbes were allowed to settle on to solid culture medium Nutrient Agar and Sabouraud Dextrose Agar (SDA) for bacteria and fungi respectively. The culture medium-containing petri plates were exposed for 30 minutes for the passive approach and 5 minutes for the impaction method, with the plates placed 1.5 meters above the ground to imitate the human breathing zone. (Tong and Lighthart 2000). Temperature and relative humidity were monitored using a digital hygrometer during the sampling process (HTC-1). The impactors were cleaned using cotton swabs dipped in isopropyl alcohol before each session of sampling. (USEPA 2000). The Petri plates were sealed immediately with paraffin after sampling (Huang et al. 2013) and further transported to laboratory on ice boxes.

The exposed nutrient agar plates for bacteria were incubated at 37°C for 24-48 hours (Yassin, and Almouqatea 2010), simultaneously, SDA plates for fungi were incubated at 28°C for 5-7 days followed by further incubation when required, monitoring the growth of fungus. The plates were exposed in triplicate at each sampling site, with the exception of the impaction method, which had a 15-minute time delay in each sampling.

### MICROBIAL ANALYSIS

#### Microbial load

For both the passive and active sampling methods, the colony forming unit was estimated after proper incubation for the specified period. With the use of correction factors from the sampler manufacturer's conversion tables, specific statistical corrections were produced. The number of each colony was considered for determination of the microbial load. The probable statistically total (Pr) was calculated according to the number of holes (N) and the real count (r).

$$Pr = N [1/N + 1/(N-1) + 1/(N-2) + \dots + 1/(N-r+1)]$$

The total number of colony-forming units (CFU) was enumerated and expressed in terms of colony forming units (CFU) per unit volume of air using equation as given by Senior (2006).

a) Calculation of CFU/m<sup>-3</sup> for impaction method

# CFU=1000P/RT CFU/m<sup>-3.</sup>

'P' is the number of colonies counted on the sample plate after correction by using the positive hole conversion table provided in the manual by the manufacturer. 'T' is the duration of the plates exposed in minutes (5 min), and 'R' is the rate of air sampling in Liters/min (100 L min-1) as suggested by the manual.

b) Calculation of CFU/m<sup>-3</sup> for settle plate method using Omelinsky formula:

N=5a x  $10^{4}$ (bt)<sup>-1</sup> (Abdel and Hanan 2012).

N= CFU per cubic meter of air (CFU/ $m^3$ )

*a*= number of colonies per petridish; *b*= surface area of petridish in cm2; *t*= time exposure in minutes.

Microbiological data of the numbers of colonies per cubic meter (CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) obtained was transformed into logarithms of the numbers of colony forming unit per cubic meter (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) of the sample.

#### Isolation of bacteria and fungi

The bacteria were isolated by re-streaking on the culture medium till isolated colony was obtained and further confirmed through microscopic examination for each isolation. Pure culture of each bacterial isolates was preserved in 15 % (v/v) glycerol at -86 °C and stabs of bacteria in nutrient agar was also preserved at -20 °C for working cultures. These isolates were sub-cultured after every 4 weeks. The pure colonies of fungi were obtained and further transferred into PDA slants and distilled water for preservation (Upendra et al. 2013).

### Phenotypic characterization

#### **Cell morphology**

A 24 hour-old bacterial culture was taken, smear was made in a grease free slide, allowed to air dry (not heated-fixed), smear was stained for 30 seconds with safranin and rinsed in water, air-dried and was viewed under oil- immersion objective (Harrigan 1998).

#### Gram's staining

A suspension of a 24 hour-old bacterial culture on slant was prepared, and smear was made in a grease-free slide. The smear was heat-fixed, flooded by crystal violet stain for 1 minute, and washed for 5 seconds with water. The smear was flooded with Gram's iodine solution, allowed to stay for 1 min, and washed again for 5 sec with water. 95% ethanol was poured drop- wise from the top edge of the slide until no more colour came out from the lower edge of the slide. After washing with water, the smear was stained with safranin for 1 minute and washed again with water. The slides were air-dried and observed under oil-immersion objective. The specimen

was examined and compared with both negative and positive control (Bartholomew 1962).

#### Potassium hydroxide (KOH)

Potassium hydroxide (KOH) test was performed following the method of Halebian et al. (1981). The test was performed by placing 3% KOH solution on microscope slide followed by addition of generous amount of 24 h culture to the drop of KOH with an inoculating loop. The KOH culture mixture was stirred in circular motion with the loop and occasionally raising the loop. The positive result was indicated with the presence of mucoid or viscous appearance while raising the loop. Absence of mucoid or viscous appearance and no string of mixture indicated negative result. Gram positive bacteria are negative for KOH test while Gram negative bacteria are positive for this test.

#### Acid from carbohydrates

Bacterial isolates were screened for their ability to ferment seven different carbohydrates using carbohydrate fermentation broth medium. Tubes of 4 ml 1% (w/v) carbohydrate fermentation broth medium containing supplemented with 0.25% phenol red indicator was inoculated with fresh bacterial culture at 37°C for 24 h. Colour change from red to yellow indicated acid production (Hugenholtz and Fuerst 1992).

### **Catalase production**

The production of gas bubbles was observed by adding 0.5 ml of 10 % hydrogen peroxide solution to the cultures as described by Reiner (2010). The production of

gas bubbles indicated the presence of catalase, while absence of gas bubbles indicated absence of catalase.

#### **Coagulase Test**

A drop of physiological saline was placed on either end of a clean glass slide. With the help of loop a colony was emulsified in each drop of saline to make thick suspensions. A drop of plasma was added to one of the suspensions and mixed it gently. Clumping of the organisms within 10 seconds indicated positive result, while absence of clot formation indicated negative result (Banaji 2013).

#### **Indole test**

This test was conducted to screen the ability of bacteria to degrade the amino acid tryptophan to indole, mediated by tryptophanase enzyme. The isolates were inoculated in to SIM agar and incubated at 37°C for 24 h. After incubation Kovac's reagent an indicator was added to the culture to check the indole production by forming a pink or red color ring at the interface of reagent and broth (Collee et al. 1996).

#### Methyl red test

This quantitative test was performed to detect the ability of bacterial isolates to perform mixed acid fermentation. The methyl red indicator shows bright red color at pH below 4.4 indicating positive result, yellow color at pH above 6.2 while gives orange color at pH in between. The bacterial culture was inoculated in MR-VP broth containing glucose, peptone and phosphate buffer. The inoculated broth was further incubated at 37°C for

overnight. Few drops of methyl red indicator were added to the medium, the results were observed and noted (Collee et al. 1996).

#### Voges- Proskauer (VP) test

This test was done to determine acetoin in culture broth. The MR-VP broth was inoculated with bacterial isolates and incubated at 37°C for overnight. After the incubation 5% alpha-naphthol and 40% potassium hydroxide was added to the broth and mixed. Alpha-naphthol and potassium hydroxide react with acetoin to give a cherry red color, indicating positive result. If yellow color occured the test was considered negative, which implies acetoin was not produced in the medium (Collee et al. 1996).

#### **Citrate utilization test**

This test was done to detect the ability of bacterial isolates to utilize citrate as the sole carbon source in the absence of glucose or lactose. Simmon's citrate agar, a medium containing sodium citrate as the only source of carbon and bromothymol blue, an indicator was used for the test. Slants of Simmon's citrate were prepared and the bacterial culture was stabbed in the butt and streaked on the slant surface using a straight inoculation wire. The slants were then incubated at 37°C for 24 h and the results were noted. Intense blue color in the slant indicated the ability of isolates to utilize citrate as the carbon source, hence positive result. No change in the color of the media was considered a negative result (Banaji 2013).

# Nitrate reduction test

This test was conducted to detect the ability of isolates to produce the enzyme nitrate reductase and hence reduce nitrate to nitrite and nitrogenous gases. Nitrate broth was

inoculated with the test isolates and incubated at 37°C for 24 h. After incubation, six drops of nitrate reagent A followed by six drops of nitrate reagent B was added to the broth. Appearance of red color indicated a positive result. Zinc powder was added to the broth tubes with no color change. Appearance of red color in the broth after the addition of zinc powder indicated a negative result. If color change was not observed even after addition of zinc, the test was considered as positive result (Collee et al. 1996).

### **Oxidase test**

The test was performed to demonstrate the presence of an intracellular enzyme cytochrome oxidase. This enzyme oxidizes the reagent N-N-N tetramethyl paraphenylene diamine hydrochloride (a colourless reagent). Oxidase disc (HiMedia, Mumbai India) was laced in a clean petri plate, with the help of sterile toothpick, a colony was picked and rubbed on to the disc. Appearance of blue or purple colour indicated positive result, while no appearance of colour indicated negative result (Banaji 2013).

#### Urease test

This test was performed to screen the ability of bacterial isolates to produce urease enzyme. The urease enzyme produced by many bacteria has ability to hydrolyze urea and release ammonia and carbon dioxide. A pure colony of bacterial was streaked onto the slant of Christensen's urea agar and incubated at 37°C for 24 h. Appearance of magenta pink color was taken as positive result which was due to reaction of ammonia in the solution to form ammonium carbonate, leading to increased pH in the medium. While no colour change was taken as negative result (Banaji 2013).

#### Haemolysis test

Samples were added to the flasks containing sterile Blood Agar Base, added with 5% (v/v) sterile defibrinated blood and mixed thorough to avoid any formation of bubbles, and were dispensed into sterile plates. Plates were incubated at 37°C for 24 h and observed for haemolysis (Buxton 2005)

#### PHYSIOLOGICAL TESTS

#### Growth at different NaCl concentration

Salt tolerance of bacterial isolates were tested by inoculating a loop-full of culture in nutrient broth supplemented with 6.5 %, 10.0 % and 18.0 % NaCl, respectively and incubated for 3 days at 30° C in a slanting position to improve aeration (Schillinger and Lücke 1987). Cultures were observed for growth after incubation.

#### Growth at different temperatures

Nutrient broth was inoculated with 24 hour-old cultures and incubated at 10° C 7 days and 45° C for 3 days, after the incubation period growth observed (Dykes and Carson 1994).

# Growth at different pH

Using 1 N HCl or 10% w/v NaOH, the pH of Nutrient broth was adjusted to 3.9 and 9.6. 5ml of filter sterilised broth was poured to each tube and inoculated with 24-hour-old nutrient broth culture. The tubes were incubated at 37° C for 24-72 h and observed for the growth (Dykes and Carson 1994).

# **Tentative Identification**

The bacterial isolates were tentatively identified up to genus level on the basis of phenotypic and biochemical tests using the taxonomical keys of Bergey's manual of bacteriological classification (Holt et al. 1994).

#### ANTIMICROBIAL SUSCEPTIBILITY TESTING

#### **Preparation of test organisms**

The test organism for the study included one genus of gram-negative bacteria (*Escherichia coli*) and one genus of gram-positive bacteria (*Staphylococcus aureus*). The test organisms were maintained at 4°C on a nutrient agar slant. Active cultures for experiments were prepared by transferring loopful of culture in a flask containing nutrient broth, followed by incubation at 37°C for 24 h.

#### **Preparation of bacterial suspension**

Two to three isolated colonies from each organism were selected from a fresh agar plate and put into a tube containing 3-4 ml of nutrient broth medium. The broth cultures were incubated at 37°C for 24 hours after adequate mixing. The absorbance of the suspension was measured with a Spectrophotometer to determine turbidity. At 625 nm, the absorbance should be between 0.08 and 0.13 OD (Optical Density), which is similar to McFarland standard 0.5 (CLSI 2014). When the turbidity seemed higher than necessary, sterile saline was added, and when the turbidity was too low, a bacterial colony was added and incubated longer (Wiegand et al. 2008).

#### Antibiotic susceptibility test by disc diffusion method

The antimicrobial susceptibility was studied by using the method described by

Bauer et.al (1966). Nutrient broth was inoculated with the isolates and incubated at 37°C for 24 hours. Turbidity of bacterial cultures was adjusted to 0.5 McFarland standards, equivalent to cell density of (10<sup>8</sup> CFU/ml). The bacterial lawn was made on Mueller Hinton Agar (Collee et al. 1996) using sterile cotton swab. The streaking was done on the entire surface of the MHA agar plates three times; the plate was turned 60° between streaking to achieve uniform inoculation. The plates were allowed to dry for 10-15 min. Using sterile forceps, the antibiotics discs were placed on the surface of MHA agar aseptically. The MHA plates were incubated at 37°C for 24-48 h. After incubation the diameter of zone of inhibition was measured using Hi media scale. Results were expressed as per the instructions given by CLSI 2014. The test was done with *Escherichia coli* MTCC 1089 and *Staphylococcus aureus* MTCC 7443 as control strain. The results obtained were compared to these two strains as published by the CLSI (2014).

#### Phenotypic identification using Omnilog Plus system (BIOLOG)

Phenotypic characterization of selected bacterial isolates was conducted using Omnilog Plus system (BIOLOG), a fully automated high throughput aerobic identification system. The test was conducted as per the user manual provided by the manufacturer. The system evaluates samples against various biochemical tests which includes 94 different carbon compounds including sugars, carboxylic acids, amino acids and peptides. Two additional wells are present which serves as a positive and negative control. For this process, tetrazolium redox dyes are used to show utilisation of the carbon sources or resistance to inhibitory chemicals colorimetrically (Berridge et al. 2005). For the process, the isolate to be identified was grown on agar medium which was then suspended into a special "gelling" inoculating fluid 3 (IF) at the cell density of 95-98% T. The cell suspension was then inoculated into the GEN III MicroPlate (100  $\mu$ l per well) with the help of multichannel pipette. The microplate was incubated for 22-24 h at 33°C to allow the phenotypic fingerprint to form. All of the wells are initially colourless after being inoculated. Increased respiration in the wells occur during incubation when cells begin to use a carbon source. The tetrazolium redox dye is reduced by increased respiration, resulting in a purple colour. Negative wells, as well as the negative control well (A-1) with no carbon supply, remained colourless. A positive control well (A-10) is also included as a reference for the chemical sensitivity tests in columns 10-12. The end result was a sequence of reactions that turned colourless into purple (named as "metabolic fingerprint" by the manufacturer) that enabled unknown microorganisms to be identified. (Miller and Rhoden 1991). After incubation, the phenotypic fingerprint of purple wells was compared to Biolog's extensive species library (Sandle et al. 2013). The metabolic profiles acquired were matched to a database (the GEN III database) including characteristic profiles of a variety of microorganisms for identification purposes (Stager and Davis 1992).

#### **MOLECULAR IDENTIFICATION OF BACTERIAL ISOLATES**

#### **Genomic DNA Extraction**

Genomic DNA of the chosen bacterial isolates was extracted using by Cheng and Jiang (2006) standard phenol/chloroform method with minor modifications. One millilitre of overnight grown culture on nutrient agar was centrifuged for 10 min at 8000 rpm. The pellets were washed twice with 1 X PBS (phosphate buffer saline, pH 7) after the supernatant was removed. Pellets were recovered and suspended in 40 µl 1X TE buffer

after centrifugation at 3000 rpm. The pellets were mixed with 15  $\mu$ l of freshly prepared lysozyme and 15  $\mu$ l of RNAse and incubated in water bath at 37° C for 3 hours. Following the incubation period, 15  $\mu$ l of 20% SDS (sodium dodecyl sulphate) and 15  $\mu$ l of Proteinase K were added to the centrifuge and incubated for another 3 hours at 55°C. Equal volume of phenol-chloroform-isoamyl solution (25:24:1) was added to the above prepared mixture and centrifuged at 10,000 rpm for 15 min, the uppermost aqueous layer obtained was transferred to a new vial containing 15  $\mu$ l of 3M sodium acetate and 400  $\mu$ l of cold absolute alcohol was added, and kept undisturbed for minimum 1 hour at -20°C. he pellets were obtained after centrifuging the aqueous phase containing the precipitated DNA at 10,000 rpm for 30 minutes. The supernatant was discarded and the pellets were air dried, then suspended in 30  $\mu$ l of 1 X TE buffer and kept at -20°C until further analysis. To evaluate the purity of the extracted DNA, it was electrophoresed in a 0.8 percent agarose gel and measured with a Nano-Drop ND-1000 spectrophotometer. (Nano drop technologies, Willington, USA) (Kumbhare et al. 2015).

### PCR amplification of the 16S rRNA gene

The PCR amplification of 16S rRNA gene from the extracted genomic DNA was done using a thermal cycler (Applied biosystems-2720, USA) (Lane 1991). Universal oligonucleotide primers p27F 5'-AGAGTTTGATC[A,C]TGGCTCAG- 3' and p1492R 5'-GG[C,T] TACCTTGTTACGACTT- 3' was used for the amplification (Park et al. 2010). Each reaction mixture contained 12.5µl GoTaq Green (M7122) master mix, reaction buffer (pH 8.5), 400µM dATP, 400µM dGTP, 400µM dCTP, 400µM dTTP and 3mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>), each primer was maintained at a concentration of 1µl, 8.5µl nuclease free water and 2µl of template DNA, making a final volume of 25µl. The following were the PCR conditions: 95°C for 10 minutes (denaturation of DNA), 95°C for 30 seconds (35 denaturation cycles), 65°C for 30 seconds (annealing), 72°C for 1 minute (extension), 72°C for 10 minutes (final extension) (Chagnaud et al. 2001). The PCR products were detected by electrophoresis using 1% agarose gel. The bands were stained with 7 $\mu$ l/100mL ethidium bromide (RM813, HiMedia, Mumbai) and viewed using UV source Gel-Doc 1000 (Bio-Rad, 97-0186-02, US). The size of the amplicon was checked using a standard 100 base pair DNA ladder.

### **Purification of amplified PCR products**

The amplified PCR products were then purified using the standard PEG-NaCl (Poly ethylene glycol-sodium chloride) precipitation method with some modification (Schmitz and Riesner 2006). Approximately, 0.6 volume of PEG-NaCl (20% w/v of PEG, 2.5 M NaCl) was added to the final volume of PCR product and incubated at 37°C for 30 min. The mixture was centrifuged for 30 minutes at 4°C at 12,000 rpm, following which the tubes were emptied. The previous process was carried out twice. After allowing the tubes to air dry overnight 20  $\mu$ l of nuclease free water was added to them. he resulting mixture was incubated for 30 minutes, well mixed, and loaded in 1 % agarose gel.

#### **Phylogenetic analysis**

The quality of the sequence was tested by Sequence Scanner v.1.0 (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA, USA). After the sequence quality was screened, the sequences were assembled using Chromas Pro 1.5 (McCarty 1998). he orientation of the assembled sequences was checked using Orientation Checker v.1.0. The DNA sequences of the bacterial isolates were compared to those already in the GenBank NCBI (National Center for Biotechnology Information) database using BLAST (basic local alignment search tool) 2.0 program (Altschul et al. 1990). he sequences were then aligned using clustalW pairwise alignment, and a phylogenetic tree was built using MEGA7.0 (Pennsylvania State University, VI.7.0.26, USA) software using the neighbour joining method (Gascuel and Steel 2006; Kumar et al. 2016). Diversity indices were calculated using PAST (PAleontological STatistics) (Palaeontological Association-V4.0, Norway) (Hammer et al. 2001). Chao 1 value for species richness was further determined (Chao and Chiu 2016).

### Data Availability of 16S rRNA Gene Sequencing

The sequences retrieved from the 16S rRNA gene sequencing were deposited at GenBank-National Centre for Biotechnology Information (NCBI) with nucleotide accession number: MW536490, MW548737, MW536491, MW536492, MW536493, MW536494, MW536495, MW536496, MW709569, MW709570, MW709571, MW709572.

#### MOLECULAR IDENTIFICATION OF FUNGAL ISOLATES

#### **Genomic DNA Extraction**

Genomic DNA of fungi was extracted following the method of Umesha et al. (2016). Mycelial mass from the culture plate was scraped out by sterile blade and ground in sterile mortar pestle using 500 µL of extraction buffer [100-mM Tris-HCl (pH 8.0), 20mM EDTA (pH 8.0), 1.4M NaCl, 2% CTAB and 0.2% 2 mercaptoethanol]. 1.5 ml clean tube was taken where the mixture was transferred, added 4-µL RNase, vortexed and incubated at 37 °C for 60 min and kept further in a water bath at 55°C for 60 min. 500 µL of phenol: chloroform: isoamyl alcohol (25:24:1) was added to the prepared solution, thoroughly mixed for nearly 5 min, then centrifuged for 10 min at 14,000 rpm. The transparent aqueous phase was obtained and mixed with chloroform: isoamyl alcohol (24:1), centrifugation at 12,000 rpm for 5 min was done, then the aqueous phase was recovered. Added 0.8 volume of cold 7.5 M ammonium acetate and 0.54 volume of icecold isopropanol to the above mixture, and thoroughly mixed and kept at  $-80^{\circ}$  for 12 hours for precipitation of DNA. Centrifugation of the solution was carried out at 14,000 rpm for 3 min, precipitated with absolute ethanol for recovery of DNA. The recovered DNA was rinsed twice with 1 ml of 70 % ethanol and further resuspended in 100 µL of 1X TE [200-mM Tris-HCl (pH 8.0), 20-mM EDTA (pH 8.0)] buffer for further use. The DNA was stored at -20°C. Following the approach outlined by Kumbhare et al. (2015) DNA quality was assessed on an agarose gel and its concentration was measured using a nanodrop spectrometer (2015).

#### **PCR** amplification

PCR of the internal transcribed spacer (ITS) region of filamentous molds was amplified using the primer ITS1 (5'-TCCGTAGGTGAACCTGCGG-3') and ITS4 (5'-TCCTCCGCTTATTGATATGC- 3') (Adekoya et al. 2017). PCR reactions were performed in 25  $\mu$ L of PCR pre-master mix solution (Promega, USA). The amplification steps were followed: initial denaturation at 94°C for 5 min followed by 35 cycles consisting of 94°C for 1 min, 54 C for 1 min, and 72°C for 1 min, respectively; and final extension at 72°C for 10 min in a Thermal Cycler. The PCR products were verified by electrophoresis on 1.0% agarose gel containing 0.7 mg/ml of ethidium bromide and visualized under UV light Gel doc. Approximate size of amplicons was determined using standard molecular markers.

#### **Purification of the PCR amplicons**

The amplified PCR products were purified using PEG (polyethylene glycol)-NaCl (sodium chloride) and precipitation solution (20% w/v of PEG, 2.5 M NaCl) with addition of 0.6 volumes of 20% PEG-NaCl to final volume of PCR products (Schmitz and Riesner 2006). The mixture was centrifuged at 12,000 rpm for 30 min, incubated at 37°C for 30 min, the aqueous solution was discarded and pellet was washed twice with 1 mL ice cold 70% freshly prepared ethanol (70%). The collected pellet was then air dried prior to elution in 20µl of nuclease-free water and finally the purified product was loaded in 1% agarose gel.

# **ITS Sequencing**

The PCR-amplified products had been sequenced in a forward and reverse direction using ITS 1 primer (5'-TCCGTAGGTGAACCTGCGG-3') and ITS 4 primer (5'-TCCTCCGCTTATTGATATGC-3') primer, respectively as per the method of Martin and Rygiewic (2005). The PCR reaction was carried out in 50  $\mu$ L reaction volume containing 2.0 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 0.2  $\mu$ M each primer, 0.2 mM dNTP, 0.5 mg [mL]-1 bovine serum albumin (BSA) and 0.04 U [ $\mu$ L]-1 tTaq DNA polymerase on a thermal cycler equipped with a heated lid. The thermal program included initial denaturation, enzyme activation at 95°C (6-10 min) followed by 35 cycles of complete the step [95°C for 1 min, 40°C for 2 min and 72°C for 1 min and one cycle at 72°C for 10 min]. The amplified products were sequenced by an automated DNA Analyzer. These high-quality, double-stranded sequence data were analysed with the help of the BLASTn program and multiple sequence alignment.

# **Bioinformatics**

The qualities of the raw sequences were checked by Sequence Scanner version 1.0 and were edited using software ChromasPro version 1.34. Sequences were compared with sequence entries in the GenBank of NCBI (National Center for Biotechnology Information) (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/Blast.cgi) using the Basic Local Alignment Search Tool for nucleotides (BLASTn) on the NCBI website (Pinto et al. 2012). For phylogenetic analysis, the available sequence of similar related organisms was retrieved in FASTA format and aligned using the clustal-W. Sequence alignment and phylogenetic tree were constructed using MEGA7.0 software by Neighbor-Joining methods using 1000- bootstrap replicates (Lutzoni et al. 2004).

# **Data Availability**

The sequences obtained were deposited at GenBank-National Center for Biotechnology Information (NCBI) with nucleotide accession number: MH393340, MH393341, MH393342, MH393343, MG745321, MG745325, MH379771, MH379773, MH379774.

52

# AMBIENT AIR QUALITY MONITORING

Ambient air quality monitoring was done from seven stations (Deorali, Singtam, Rangpo, Ravangla, Chungthang, Namchi and Pelling) in Sikkim. The study was conducted in collaboration with State Pollution Control Board, Sikkim. Interpretation of the result recorded was done as per the national ambient air quality monitoring standards (Annexure II).

Annexure II: NATIONAL AMBIENT AIR QUALITY MONITORING STANDARDS					
		Concentration in Ambient			
		Air			
	Time	Industrial,	Ecologically		
Pollutants	Weighted	Residentia	Sensitive Area	Methods of Measurement	
	Average	l, Rural	(Notified by		
		and other	Central		
		Areas	Government)		
Sulphur Dioxide	Annual *	50	20	-Improved West and Gaeke	
(SO <sub>2</sub> ), $\mu g/m^3$	24 Hours	80	80	Method	
	**			-Ultraviolet Fluorescence	
Nitrogen	Annual *	40	30	-Jacob & Hochheiser	
Dioxide	24 Hours	80	80	modified (NaOH-NaAsO <sub>2</sub> )	
(NO <sub>2</sub> ), $\mu g/m^3$	**			Method	
				-Gas Phase	
				Chemiluminescence	
Particulate	Annual *	60	60	-Gravimetric	
Matter	24 Hours	100	100	-TEOM	
(Size less than	**			-Beta attenuation	
10µm)					
or PM <sub>10</sub> , µg/m <sup>3</sup>					
Particulate	Annual *	40	40	-Gravimetric	
Matter	24 Hours	60	60	-TEOM	
(Size less than	**			-Beta attenuation	
2.5µm)					
or PM2.5 , µg/m <sup>3</sup>					
Ozone (O3)	8 Hours *	100	100	-UV Photometric	
μg/m <sup>3</sup>	1 Hour **	180	180	- Chemiluminescence	
				-Chemical Method	
Lead (Pb)	Annual *	0.50	0.50	-AAS/ICP Method after	
μg/m <sup>3</sup>	24 Hours	1.0	1.0	sampling on EPM 2000 or	
	**			equivalent filter paper	

				-ED-XRF using Teflon filter	
Carbon	8 Hours *	02	02	-Non dispersive Infrared	
Monoxide	1 Hour **	04	04	(NDIR) Spectroscopy	
(CO), mg/m <sup>3</sup>					
Ammonia (NH3),	Annual *	100	100	- Chemiluminescence	
μg/m <sup>3</sup>	24 Hours	400	400	-Indophenol blue method	
	**				
Benzene (C <sub>6</sub> H <sub>6</sub> ),	Annual *	05	05	-Gas Chromatography (GC)	
μg/m <sup>3</sup>				based continuous analyzer	
				-Adsorption and desorption	
				followed by GC Analysis	
Benzo(a)Pyrene	Annual *	01	01	-Solvent extraction followed	
(BaP)				by HPLC/GC analysis	
Particulate					
phase only,					
ng/m <sup>3</sup>					
Arsenic (As),	Annual *	06	06	-AAS/ ICP Method after	
ng/m <sup>3</sup>				sampling on EPM 2000 or	
				equivalent filter paper	
Nickel (Ni),	Annual *	20	20	-AAS/ ICP Method after	
ng/m <sup>3</sup>				sampling on EPM 2000 or	
				equivalent filter paper	

\* Annual Arithmetic mean of minimum 104 measurements in a year at a particular site taken twice a week 24 hourly at uniform intervals.

\*\* 24 hourly or 8 hourly or 1 hourly monitored value as applicable, shall be compiled with 98% of the time in a year 2% of the time, they may exceed the limits but not on two consecutive days of monitoring.

**NOTE:** Whenever and wherever monitoring results on two consecutive days of monitoring exceeds the limits specified above for the respective category, it shall be considered adequate reason to institute regular or continuous monitoring and further investigations.

# **Determination of Sulfur Dioxide concentration in Air (West and Gaeke, 1956)**

# **Preparation of Reagents**

Absorbing Reagent (TCM. 0.04M): In 1000 mL distilled water, 10.86 g Mercuric

Chloride, 0.066 g EDTA, and 6.0 g Potassium Chloride were dissolved.

Precaution: The reagents are extremely toxic.Personal protection equipment was worn

wherever possible to avoid spills on the skin, and any exposed skin was quickly cleansed

with water if an accident occurred.

Sulphamic acid (0.6%): Dissolved 0.6 g sulphamic acid in 100 ml distilled water.

**Preparation of Formaldehyde solution (0.2%):** 1.25 ml Formaldehyde solution (36-38%) was taken and made the final volume of 250 ml by adding distilled water.

**Stock PRA Solution:** The 0.5 g of specially purified pararosaniline was dissolved in 100 ml distilled water and kept for 48 h in room temperature before analysis.

**Working PRA Solution:** 10 ml stock PRA solution and 15 ml concentrated Hydrochloric acid was taken, to make a final volume of 250 ml distilled water was added.

#### For preparation of calibration curve:

**Stock Iodine Solution (0.1N):** Dissolved 1.27 g iodine, 4.0 g potassium iodine and 25 ml distilled water by mixing until dissolved completely, made final volume of 100 ml by adding distilled water.

**Working Iodine solution (0.01N):** 50 ml of stock Iodine solution was taken and made final volume of 500 ml with distilled water. The prepared reagent was stored in amber glass bottle.

**Starch Indicator:** It was prepared by dissolving 0.40 g soluble starch and 0.002 g mercuric Iodide in distilled water to make a paste. Added 200 ml distilled water in the paste allowing the solution to boil until clear solution was observed.

**Primary standard Potassium Iodate solution:** Dissolved1.5gm Potassium Iodate (oven dried at 180°C) and made volume of 500 ml with distilled water. The solution was prepared freshly for every test.

**Stock Sodium Thiosulphate solution (0.1N):** Dissolved 6.25 g sodium thiosulphate and 0.025 g sodium carbonate in 250 ml boiled and cooled distilled water. The solution was allowed to stand for one day before standardization. Hence, this solution was prepared a day prior to the standardization process.

Stock sulphite solution: Dissolved 0.15 g sodium metabisulphite in 250 ml boiled and cooled distilled water.

Standardization of sodium thiosulphate solution:

- 50 ml of potassium iodate solution was taken in 250 ml Iodine flask.
- Added 2.0 g potassium Iodine and 10 ml of (1:10) HCL.
- Stopper was placed on the flask and allowed to react for 5.0 min.
- Titrated with stock sodium thiosulphate solution to a pale-yellow color.
- Added 2-5 ml starch indicator, which gave blue color.
- Continued titration until the disappearance of color.
- Calculated the normality as follows:

 $N = \frac{W \times 10^3 \times 0.1}{V \times 35.67} \qquad OR \qquad N = \frac{2.8 \times W}{V}$ 

where,

W = Weight of potassium iodate in gm (Primary Standard)

V = Volume of Sodium thiosulphate solution consumed (m1)

35.67 = Equivalent weight of Potassium iodate

N = Normality of sodium thiosulphate

(a) **Working Sodium thiosulphate solution (0.01N):** Calculated the required volume time of stock sodium thiosulphate solution and prepared a required volume of working sodium thiosulphate solution by using the formula:

N1V1 = N2V2

Where,

N1 = Normality stock sodium thiosulphate solution (0.1N)

V1 = ?

N2 = Normality of working sodium thiosulphate solution(0.01N)

V2 = Required volume of working sodium thiosulphate solution

Took the required amount of stock sodium thiosulphate solution and made the final volume with freshly boiled and cooled distilled water.

(b) Working sulphite solution (for SO<sub>2</sub> calibration curve): Took 2.0 ml of stock sulphite solution (C  $\mu$ g SO<sub>2</sub>/ml) make up to 100ml with TCM 0.04 M Absorbing Reagent.

Calculated the strength of working sulphite solution:

 $\frac{C x 2}{100} = \dots \mu g \text{ SO}_2/\text{ml}$ 

 $[1 \text{ ml of this solution} = \dots \mu g \text{ SO}_2/\text{ml}]$ 

# Sampling

Sampling was done for four hours at the flow rate of 1L/min by placing 30 ml of absorbing solution in an impinge. After sampling, the volume of sample was measured and transfer to a sample storage bottle.

#### Analysis

Any water loss by evaporation during sampling was replaced by adding distilled water up to the calibration mark on the absorber. Mixed thoroughly and pipetted out 10/20 ml of the collected sample into a 25 ml volumetric flask. Added 1 ml 0.6% sulphamic acid and allowed to react for 10 minutes in order to destroy the nitrite resulting from oxides of nitrogen. Added 2 ml of 0.2% formaldehyde solution and 2 ml pararosaniline solution and made up to 25 ml with distilled water. Prepared a blank in the same manner using 10 ml of unexposed absorbing reagent. After a 30 min colour development interval and before 60 min, measured and recorded the absorbance of samples and reagent blank at 560 nm. For the optical reference distilled water was used.

# Calibration

The actual strength of the sulphite solution was determined by addition of surplus iodine and back titrating with the standard sodium thiosulfate solution. To back-titrate 50 ml of 0.01N iodine solution was pipetted into each of two 500 ml iodine flasks labelled 'A' and 'B'. To flask A (blank) added 25 ml distilled water and into flask B (sample) measure pipetted 25ml sulphite solution. Stoppered the flasks and allowed to react for 5 minutes. The working sulphite-TCM solution was freshly prepared and iodine solution is added to the flasks. Using the burette containing standardized 0.01 N thiosulfate,
titrated each flask till the colour turned pale yellow. Then added 5 ml starch solution and continued titration until the blue colour disappeared.

#### **Preparation of SO<sub>2</sub> Calibration curve**

Measured 0.5 ml, 1.0 ml, 1.5 ml, 2.0 ml, 2.5 ml, 3.0 ml, 3.5 ml and 4.0 ml of working sulphite TCM solution in 25 ml volumetric flask. Added sufficient TCM solution to each flask to bring the volume to approximately 10 ml. Then added the remaining reagents as described in the procedure for analysis. A reagent blank with 10 ml absorbing solution was also prepared. Recorded the absorbance of each standard and reagent blank. A curve was plotted absorbance (Y axis) versus concentration X axis. A line of best fit was drawn and determined he slope. The concentration of Sulphur dioxide in  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup> was determined using the following calculations:

• Total volume of air passed through SO<sub>2</sub> impinger,

**v** (liter) = Avg. flow rate (LPM) X Time (min)

Flow Rate =  $\frac{\text{Initial Flow}(\text{LPM}) + \text{Final Flow}(\text{LPM})}{2}$ 

• Concentration ( $\mu g SO_2/m^3$ ) =  $\frac{C x A x 1000 x D}{V x B}$ 

where,

- $C = SO_2$  curve value (µg in 25 ml)
- A = Absorbing reagent taken for sampling (ml)
- V = Volume of air passed (liter)
- B = Volume taken for sample analysis (ml)
- D = Dilution factor (D=1 for no dilution, D=2 for 1.1 dilution)
- 1000 =Conversion factors liter to m<sup>3</sup>

$$SO_2 Conc. = \mu g/m^3$$

#### DETERMINATION OF NITROGEN DIOXIDE CONCENTRATION IN AIR

(Modified Jacobs and Hochheiser 1958)

#### **Preparation of Reagents**

**Absorbing Reagent:** Dissolved 4.0 g sodium hydroxide into 1 g sodium arsenite and made up to 1000 ml with distilled water.

**Sulfanilamide Solution:** Dissolved 20 g sulfanilamide into 50 ml of 85% phosphoric acid and made up to 1000 ml with distilled water. The solution was stored in refrigerator for further use.

**Hydrogen Peroxide Solution:** Diluted 0.2 ml of 30% Hydrogen Peroxide solution and made up to 250 ml with distilled water. The solution was stored in refrigerator for further use.

**N-(1-Napthyl)-ethyenediamine Di-hydrochloride (NEAD) Solution**: Dissolved 0.5 g NEAD and make up to 500 ml with distilled water.

Stock Sodium Nitrite solution (1000  $\mu$ g NO<sub>2</sub>/ml): Dissolved 1.5 g sodium nitrite and made up to 1000 ml with distilled water. The amount of NaNO<sub>2</sub> to be used if the assay percent is less than 100% was calculated as follows

$$G = \frac{1.5}{A} X 100$$

where,

- G = Amount
- 1.5 = Gravimetric Conversion factor
- A = Assay percent (should be 97 or greater)

#### Working solution Nitrite standard solution:

**Solution A** (10.0  $\mu$ g NO<sub>2</sub>/ml): Diluted 5 ml of stock sodium nitrite solution and made up to 500 ml with distilled water.

**Solution B** (1.0  $\mu$ g NO<sub>2</sub>/ml): Diluted 25 ml Solution A and made up to 250 ml with absorbing solution.

#### Sampling

Placed 30 ml of absorbing solution in an impinger and sampled for four hour at the flow rate of 0.2 to 1 L/min. After sampling measured the volume of sample and transferred to a sample storage bottle.

#### Preparation of NO<sub>2</sub> calibration curve: -

#### Analysis

Pipetted 10 ml of the collected sample into a 50 ml volumetric flask. Added 1 ml of hydrogen peroxide solution, 10 ml of sulphanilamide solution, and 1.4 ml of NEDA made up to 50 ml with distilled water. A blank was prepared in same way using 10 ml of unexposed absorbing reagent. Kept the solution for 10 minutes to react. The Spectrophotometer was set at zero with distilled water, measured the absorbance at 540 nm. Samples with an absorbance greater than 1.0 was re-analysed after diluting the aliquot of the collected samples with an equal quantity of unexposed absorbing reagent.

Randomly selected 5-10% of the samples were re-analysed as part of an internal quality assurance program.

Concentration of nitrogen dioxide in  $\mu g/m^3$  was calculated using the following calculations:

Total volume of air passed through NO<sub>2</sub> impinger,

v (liter) = Avg. flow rate (LPM) X Time (min)

Flow Rate =  $\frac{\text{Initial Flow}(\text{LPM}) + \text{Final Flow}(\text{LPM})}{2}$ 

Concentration ( $\mu g \text{ NO}_2/m^3$ ) =  $\frac{C \text{ x A x 1000 x D}}{V \text{ x B x 0.82}}$ 

Where,

 $C = NO_2$  curve value (µg in 50ml)

A= Absorbing reagent taken for sampling (ml)

V= Volume of air passed (liter)

B= Volume taken for sample analysis (ml)

D= Dilution factor (D=1 for no dilution, D=2 for 1.1 dilution)

1000= Conversion factors liter to  $m^3$ 

0.82= Sampling efficiency

NO<sub>2</sub> Concentration= $\mu g/m^3$ 

#### **DETERMINATION OF PARTICULATE MATTER 10 IN AMBIENT AIR**

#### Sampling

A glass fibre filter of 20.3 x 25.4 cm size was used for sampling. The filter paper was checked for any physical damage. The filter paper was marked with an identification number Prior to the use, the filter paper was conditioned in desiccator for 24 h within

20-30°C and 40-50% relative humidity. The initial weight of the paper was recorded. The filter paper was placed on the sampler allowing the sampler to run for 8 h, and the flow rate was recorded on every hour. Once the sampler was run for 8 h, the filter paper was removed from the sampler. Kept the exposed filter in desiccator 24 h within 20-30°C and 40-50% relative humidity and noted the final weight of the filter paper. Recorded the total time of sampling and average flow rate, this process was repeated two times i.e. three times in 24 h. was marked.

Calculated the concentration of PM 10 using the following formula:

C PM  $_{10}\mu g/m^3 = (Wf - Wi) \times 10^6 / V 10$ 

where,

C PM<sub>10</sub> = Concentration of PM<sub>10</sub>,  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>

Wf = Initial weight of filter in g

Wi = Initial weight of filter in g

 $10^6$  = Conversion of g to  $\mu$ g

 $V = Volume of air sampled, m^3$ 

#### RESULTS

#### FIELD SURVEY

The air samples were collected from ten different locations (Deorali, Singtam, KSC, Tadong, Changu Lake, Pelling, Lachung, Chungthang, Mangan and Ravangla) in Sikkim (Table 1). Along with the collection of air samples, the field survey was conducted based on the prepared questionnaire to identify individuals who were prone to illnesses due to airborne microorganisms.

Study sites	Coordinates	Elevation (in m)
Deorali	27°19' 06"N, 88°36' 22"E	1484
Singtam	27°13' 55"N, 88°29' 53"E	358
KSC	27°19' 37"N, 88°36' 43"E	1590
Tadong	27°18' 51"N, 88°36' 02"E	1350
Changu	27°22' 25"N, 88°45' 49"E	3794
Pelling	27°19' 14"N, 88°14' 59"E	1458
Lachung	27°41' 54"N, 88°44' 56"E	2746
Chungthang	27°35' 46"N, 88°41' 56"E	1815
Mangan	27°29' 46", 88°31' 53"E	1258
Ravangla	27°18' 33"N, 88°21' 47"E	1999

The field survey was conducted along the area of study sites randomly irrespective of age and gender; however, the individuals were grouped in to age groups which ranged

from age 10-90 years (Table 2). In total, 561 individuals were surveyed, 360 (64.17%) individuals from rural area and 201 (35.82%) from urban area of Sikkim. From the total individuals surveyed, 250 were female and 165 were male participants. The number of participants from each district were 182 (32.44%), 131 (23.35%), 146 (26.02%) and 102 (18.18%) from east, west, north and south district, respectively (Figure 2).



Figure 2: Distribution pattern of participants from different districts in Sikkim.

It was recorded that many individuals had the medical conditions such as severe or mild allergies, skin infections, throat problems and headache. These were the medical conditions which the participants expressed without any hesitation. According to the information given by the participants, 92 (16.39%) complained of headache. Throat problems, skin infections and allergies were reported among 73 (13.01%), 37 (6.59%) and 59 (10%) of the individuals, respectively. Allergies (16.36%) and skin infections (10.53%) were found highest among the age group of 20-30 years. While Skin infections (12%) were prevalent among the age group 80-90 years. Throat infections were common

(17.89 %) among the age group 10-20 years, while headache (28%) was prevalent among age groups 80-90 years. (Table 2; Figure 3).

		Medical conditions							
Categories		Allergies		Skin infections		Throat problem		Headache	
Age group	No. of participants	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%
10-20	95	11	11.58	10	10.53	17	17.89	14	14.73
20-30	110	18	16.36	11	10	12	10.9	21	19.0
30-40	125	10	8	7	5.6	9	7.2	16	12.8
50-60	92	11	11.95	3	3.26	14	15.21	15	16.3
60-70	78	8	10.25	2	2.56	7	8.97	13	16.6
70-80	36	1	2.78	1	2.78	9	25	6	16.6
80-90	25	0	0	3	12	5	20	7	28



Figure 3: Distribution of medical conditions of the surveyed participants.

#### MICROBIAL ANALYSIS

The air sampling from various sampling sites was carried out both by passive (Plate sedimentation method) and active method (Impaction method) considering the two seasons, dry and wet. Overall, the bacterial load during the study period ranged from 1.41- 3.78 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. The lowest bacterial load (1.41 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) was observed at Changu lake in wet season and the highest bacterial load (3.78 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) was observed at Mangan in wet season in both the cases the samples were collected by passive method. The fungal load recorded from air samples during the study period ranged from 1.32- 3.71 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> the lowest fungal count was observed at Lachung and the highest fungal load was observed at Pelling both the counts were observed in dry season.

In Deorali, the highest bacterial count  $(3.24 \log \text{CFU/m}^3)$  was observed during wet season while the lowest bacterial count  $(1.95 \log \text{CFU/m}^3)$  was recorded during both dry and wet season. The fungal load ranged from 1.60-3.17 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), both the lowest and the highest in in dry season and the mode of sample collection was passive method. In Deorali the highest fungal count  $(3.29 \log \text{CFU/m}^3)$  was recorded in dry season, followed by  $(3.01 \log \text{CFU/m}^3)$  in wet season and  $(2.95 \log \text{CFU/m}^3)$ .

In Singtam, the bacterial count ranged from 2.01- 3.74 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>, the least count of  $(2.01 \log \text{CFU/m}^3)$  were observed in both dry and wet season, while the highest  $(3.74 \log \text{CFU/m}^3)$  count was observed in wet season. The fungal load ranged from 1.81-3.59 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> in dry and wet season respectively. Higher count  $(3.28 \log \text{CFU/m}^3)$  was also observed in dry season.

In Kanchenjunga Shopping complex (KSC), the bacterial load ranged from 1.72-3.55 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. The lowest bacterial load (1.72 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) in wet season and the highest (3.55 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) bacterial load in wet season. The higher range of bacterial load observed was 3.34 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> and 3.10 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> in dry season by passive method, 3.16 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> in dry season by passive method. The fungal load ranged from 1.82-3.54 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> both the highest and lowest were recorded in dry season.

In Tadong, the bacterial load ranged from 1.99-3.48 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>, the lowest (1.99 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) in wet and dry season by active and passive method and the highest (3.48 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) in dry season. Fungal load ranged from 1.89-3.40 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. The highest as well as the lowest fungal count was observed in dry season.

In Changu, the bacterial load ranged from 1.41-3.12 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>, the lowest in wet season and he highest in wet season by passive sampling. Fungal load ranged from 1.49-

3.12 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> the lowest (1.49 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) in dry season and the highest (3.12 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) in wet season.

In Pelling, the bacterial load ranged from 1.80-3.27 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>, both the lowest and the highest in wet season, the significant of bacteria (3.00, 2.83, 2.82 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) was also observed in dry season. While the fungal load ranged from 1.88-3.71 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>, both the highest and lowest count was recorded in dry season on different year of sampling.

In Lachung, the bacterial load ranged from 1.39- 3.27 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> both in the wet season. The significant bacterial count of 2.57 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>, 2.52 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> and 2.70 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> was also recorded in dry season. Lachung, recorded the highest fungal count of 3.68 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> in wet season and the lowest of 1.32 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> in dry season.

In Chungthang, the bacterial count ranged from 2.05-3.34 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> the lowest (2.05 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) in wet season and the highest (3.34) log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> in dry season. The notable bacterial load was frequently observed in dry season except of microbial load (3.13 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) in wet season in 2016. Fungal load ranged in this sampling site from 1.81- 3.34 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> in wet season and dry season respectively.

In Mangan the bacterial load ranged from 2.04- 3.78 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>, the lowest in dry season and the highest in wet season, the fungal load ranged from 1.79-3.38 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> in wet season. In Ravangla the bacterial count recorded ranged from 1.98-3.38 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> both in the dry season. The fungal load ranged from 1.72-3.41 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> in dry season.

### Bacterial load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples in dry season by passive sampling method (2015-16)

The microbial load of bacteria with passive method ranged from 3.48 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> to 2.57 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. The highest microbial load recorded was 3.48 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> at Tadong, East Sikkim, an urban area followed by 3.34 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> at Kanchenjunga Shopping Complex, East Sikkim and Chungthang, North Sikkim a rural and urban areas, respectively. The lowest was 2.57 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> at Lachung, North Sikkim a rural area, 2.71 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> at Changu Lake, East Sikkim a rural area followed by 3.00 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> at Pelling, a rural area. (Table 3, Figure 4).

### Bacterial Load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples in dry season by active sampling method (2015-16)

The microbial load of bacteria with passive method ranged from 2.38 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> to 1.71 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. The highest bacterial load recorded was 2.38 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> at Chungthang, North Sikkim followed by 2.30 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> at Deorali, and Tadong, east Sikkim, a rural area. The log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> by the active sampling showed less variation. The lowest bacterial load observed was 1.71 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> in Changu Lake, followed by Lachung, 2.02 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> (Table 3, Figure 4).

Location	Altitude (metre)	CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (P)	CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (A)	log CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (P)	log CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (A)
Deorali	1484	1748.5	220	3.24	2.30
Singtam	358	2401	172	3.30	2.23
KSC	1590	2218.5	135	3.34	2.10
Tadong	1350	3040.5	209	3.48	2.30
Changu	3794	521.5	51	2.71	1.713
Pelling	1458	1017.5	129	3.00	2.11
Lachung	2746	378	117	2.57	2.02
Chungthang	1815	2231.5	240	3.34	2.38
Mangan	1258	1996.5	193	3.29	2.28
Ravangla	1999	1644	118	3.20	2.06



**Figure 4:** Bacterial Load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples by active and passive in dry season (2015-16).

## Bacterial Load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples by passive sampling in wet season (2015-16).

The log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> of bacteria with passive sampling in wet season ranged from 3.78 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> to 3.13 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. The highest load of 2.38 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> was recorded at Chungthang, North Sikkim followed by 2.30 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> at Deorali, and Tadong, east Sikkim a rural area. The CFU by the active sampling showed less variation. The lowest load of 1.71 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> was observed at Changu Lake, a rural but also a tourist destination during this season, followed by Lachung, 2.02 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> which is less populated yet a tourist hub during this time of the year. Irrespective of the sampling

location, time and the season, in active sampling it was observed that the bacterial load variation was not remarkable (Table 4, Figure 5).

## Bacterial load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples by active sampling in wet season (2015-16)

The bacterial load by active sampling in wet season ranged from 2.66 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> to 1.39 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. The highest load of 2.66 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> was recorded at Chungthang followed by Singtam (2.5 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Tadong (2.48 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Pelling (2.37 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Deorali (2.36 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Pelling (2.35 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), KSC (2.32 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) and x Ravangla (2.32 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), respectively. The lowest bacterial load was observed at Lachung (1.39 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) followed by Changu Lake (1.54 CFU/m<sup>3</sup>). It was observed that the variation in log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> in wet season did not vary significantly as well (Table 4, Figure 5).

Table 4: The bacteria load (log of CFU/ $m^3$ ) from air samples by passive and activesampling methods in wet season (2015-16).								
Location	Altitude (metre)	CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (P)	CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (A)	Log CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (P)	Log CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (A)			
Deorali	1484	3236.5	297.5	3.50	2.36			
Singtam	358	5755	350	3.74	2.5			
KSC	1590	3589	229.5	3.55	2.32			
Tadong	1350	1696	352	3.29	2.48			
Changu Lake	3794	1370	34	3.12	1.54			

Pelling	1458	1905	236.5	3.27	2.37	
Lachung	2746	1879	24	3.27	1.39	
Chungthang	1815	1422	466	3.13	2.66	
Mangan	1258	6277.5	256.5	3.78	2.35	
Ravangla	1999	2427	171.5	3.38	2.20	
Note: P stands for "Passive" and A stands for "Active" method of sampling. The log						
$CFU/m^3$ considered here is the average.						



Figure 5: Bacterial load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) by active and passive in wet season (2015-16).



**Figure 6:** Bacterial Load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) in dry season by passive and active sampling method (2015-16).

## Bacterial Load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples by passive sampling in dry season (2016-17)

The bacterial load by passive method of sampling in dry season ranged from 3.39 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> to 2.52 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. The highest bacterial load of 3.39 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> was observed at Singtam followed by Tadong (3.15 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Chungthang (3.14 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), KSC (3.10 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Ravangla (2.98 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Pelling (2.83 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Mangan (2.77 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Deorali and Changu Lake (2.59 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) and Lachung (2.5 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), respectively (Table 5, Figure 7).

## Bacterial Load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples by Active sampling in dry season (2016-17)

The CFU of bacteria with active sampling in dry season ranged from 2.96- 1.83 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. The microbial load by active method in dry season was highest in Singtam (2.96 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) followed by Mangan (2.64 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), KSC (2.58 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Chungthang (2.56 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Ravangla (2.38 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Deorali (2.36 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Pelling (2.41 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Tadong (2.27 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Lachung (2.01 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) and Changu Lake (1.83 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), respectively (Table 5, Figure 7).

Table 5: The bacterial load (log CFU/m³) from air samples by passive and activemethod of sampling in dry season (2016-17).

Location	Altitude (metre)	CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (P)	CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (A)	Log CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (P)	Log CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (A)		
Deorali	1484	389.75	230	2.59	2.36		
Singtam	358	2483.5	919	3.39	2.96		
KSC	1590	1279.75	387	3.10	2.58		
Tadong	1350	1436.75	187	3.15	2.27		
Changu Lake	3794	389.75	67	2.59	1.83		
Pelling	1458	686.25	262	2.83	2.41		
Lachung	2746	332.25	126	2.52	2.10		
Chungthang	1815	1392	364	3.14	2.56		
Mangan	1258	598.25	441	2.77	2.64		
Ravangla	1999	973.5	243	2.98	2.38		
<b>Note:</b> P stands for "Passive" and A stands for "Active" method of sampling. The log CFU/m <sup>3</sup> considered here is the average.							



**Figure 7.** Bacterial load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples by active and passive in dry season (2016-17).

## Bacterial load (log CFU/m3) from air samples by passive sampling in wet season (2016-17)

The bacterial load with passive sampling in wet season ranged from 2.35- 1.41 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. The microbial load by passive method in wet season was highest in Mangan (2.35 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) followed by Singtam and KSC (2.21 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Tadong (2.06 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Chungthang (2.05 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Deorali (1.99 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Ravangla (1.98 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Pelling (1.80 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Lachung (1.76 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) and Changu Lake (1.41 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), respectively (Table 6, Figure 9).

 Table 6: The bacterial load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples by passive and in wet
 season (2016-17)

Altitude (metre)	CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (P)	CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (A)	Log CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (P)	Log CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (A)			
1484	98.75	131	1.99	2.12			
358	163.25	366.5	2.21	2.56			
1590	162.5	313.25	2.21	2.49			
1350	114.75	137.75	2.06	2.14			
3794	25.25	60.75	1.42	1.79			
1458	63.25	193.5	1.81	2.29			
2746	56.75	54.75	1.76	1.74			
1815	113.5	302.25	2.05	2.48			
1258	226.5	327.5	2.36	2.52			
1999	96.5	164.75	1.99	2.22			
<b>Note:</b> P stands for "Passive" and A stands for "Active" method of sampling. The log							
	Altitude (metre) 1484 358 1590 1350 3794 1458 2746 1815 1258 1999 Passive" and A ere is the ave	Altitude (metre)CFU/m³ (P)148498.75358163.251590162.51350114.75379425.25145863.25274656.751815113.51258226.5199996.5cere is the average.	Altitude (metre) $CFU/m^3$ (P) $CFU/m^3$ (A)148498.75131358163.25366.51590162.5313.251350114.75137.75379425.2560.75145863.25193.5274656.7554.751815113.5302.251258226.5327.5199996.5164.75cassive" and A stands for "Active" methere is the average.	Altitude (metre) $CFU/m^3$ (P) $CFU/m^3$ (A) $LogCFU/m^3(P)148498.751311.99358163.25366.52.211590162.5313.252.211350114.75137.752.06379425.2560.751.42145863.25193.51.81274656.7554.751.761815113.5302.252.051258226.5327.52.36199996.5164.751.99assive" and A stands for "Active" method of sampliere is the average.Hard and a stands for "Active" method of sampli$			

Bacterial Load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples by active sampling in wet season (2016-17).

The log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> of bacteria with active sampling in wet season ranged from 2.56- 1.74 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. The bacterial load by active method in wet season was highest in Singtam (2.56 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) followed by Mangan (2.51 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Chungthang (2.48 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), KSC (2.49 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Pelling (2.28 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Ravangla (2.21 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Tadong (2.14 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Deorali (2.12 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Changu Lake (1.79 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> and Lachung (1.74 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), respectively (Table 6, Figure 9).



**Figure 9:** Bacterial load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples by active and passive in wet season (2016-17).



**Figure 10:** Bacterial load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples by active and passive in dry and wet season (2016-17).

# Bacterial load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples by passive sampling in dry season (2017-18).

The log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> of bacteria with passive sampling in dry season ranged from 3.41- 2.70 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. The bacterial load by passive method in dry season was recorded highest in Tadong (3.41 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) followed by Singtam (3.27 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) followed by

Mangan (3.19 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Ravangla (3.17 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), KSC (3.16 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Changu Lake (3.81 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Chungthang and Deorali (2.98 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Pelling (2.82 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) and Lachung (2.70 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), respectively (Table 7. Figure 10).

### Bacterial load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples by active sampling in dry season (2017-18).

The bacterial load by active sampling in dry season ranged from 2.18- 1.52 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. The highest bacterial load was observed in Chungthang (log 2.18 CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) and the lowest in Changu lake (log 1.52 CFU/m<sup>3</sup>). However, the bacterial load in the sample collected by active sampling, in this season was found not exceeding beyond log 2.18 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> (Table 7, Figure 10).

Table 7: The Bacterial load (log CFU/m³) from air samples collected by passiveand active sampling method in dry season (2017-18).								
Location	Altitude (metre)	CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (P)	CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (A)	Log CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (P)	Log CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (A)			
Deorali	1484	973	89.25	2.99	1.95			
Singtam	358	1899.5	103.5	3.28	2.02			
KSC	1590	1451	72	3.16	1.86			
Tadong	1350	2620.5	97	3.42	1.99			
Changu Lake	3794	714.75	32.25	2.85	1.52			

Pelling	1458	668.75	82.25	2.82	1.92		
Lachung	2746	506.25	71	2.705222	1.86		
Chungthang	1815	954.25	151	2.98	2.18		
Mangan	1258	1576.25	110.5	3.19	2.04		
Ravangla	1999	1493.75	133.5	3.174569	2.12		
Note: P stands for "Passive" and A stands for "Active" method of sampling. The log							
$CFU/m^3$ considered here is the average.							



**Figure 10:** Bacterial load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples by active and passive in dry season (2017-18).

### Bacterial load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples by passive sampling in wet season (2017-18).

The microbial load in this season by passive sampling ranged from 2.18-1.85 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. The highest load was at Chungthang and the lowest at Lachung, both the rural areas and lightly populated areas. Other than Chungthang (2.18 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Ravangla (2.12 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Singtam (2.01 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) and Tadong (1.99 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) showed a higher microbial load (Table 10, Figure 11).

### Bacterial load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples by active sampling in wet season (2017-18)

The microbial load in this season by active sampling ranged from 2.37-1.68 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. The highest microbial load recorded at Chungthang (2.37 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) and the lowest at Changu lake (1.76 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) followed by KSC (1.72 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>). The variation in the microbial load was not remarkable for sampling locations, Deorali, Singtam, Tadong, Pelling, Lachung, Chungthang, Mangan and Ravangla which ranged from 2.37-2.09 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> (Table 8, Figure 12).

Table 8: Bacterial load (log CFU/m <sup>3</sup> ) of air samples collected by passive and active
method in wet season (2017-18)

Location	Altitude (metre)	CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (P)	CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (A)	Log CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (P)	Log CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (A)		
Deorali	1484	89.25	123.5	1.95	2.09		
Singtam	358	103.5	159.75	2.01	2.20		
KSC	1590	72	52.25	1.86	1.72		
Tadong	1350	97	133.5	1.99	2.12		
Changu Lake	3794	32.25	47	1.52	1.68		
Pelling	1458	82.25	129.5	1.92	2.11		
Lachung	2746	71	122	1.85	2.08		
Chungthang	1815	151	234.5	2.18	2.37		
Mangan	1258	110.5	164.75	2.04	2.219		
Ravangla	1999	133.5	183.25	2.12	2.26		
<b>Note:</b> P stands for "Passive" and A stands for "Active" method of sampling. The CFU considered here is the average.							



**Figure 12:** Bacterial Load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) of air samples collected by passive and active method in wet season (2017-18)



**Figure 13:** Bacterial Load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples with active and passive sampling in dry and wet season (2017-18).

### Fungal Load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples in dry season by passive sampling method (2015-16).

The fungal load in dry season by passive method of sampling ranged from 3.54-2.16 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. The highest fungal load was recorded at KSC (3.54 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) and very close to it were recorded at Tadong (3.40 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Pelling (3.39 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Singtam (3.21 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) and Deorali (3.17 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>). Chungthang and Ravangla recorded a fungal load of 2.96 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> and 2.97 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>.

### Fungal Load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples in dry season by active sampling method (2015-16)

The fungal load in dry season by active method of sampling ranged from 3.20-1.93 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. The significantly higher fungal load was recorded at Singtam (3.20 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) and Ravangla (3.14 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) followed by KSC (2.96 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Tadong (2.99 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) and Deorali (2.95 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) and Mangan (2.90 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) while the lowest fungal load observed at Lachung (1.93 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) (Table 9, Figure 14)

Table 9: Fungal load (log CFU/m <sup>3</sup> ) from air samples collected by passive and								
active method in dry season (2015-16)								
Location	Altitude (metre)	CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (P)	CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (A)	Log CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (P)	Log CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (A)			
Deorali	1484	1500.5	910.5	3.17	2.95			
Singtam	358	1644	1584	3.21	3.20			
KSC	1590	3471.5	912	3.54	2.96			
Tadong	1350	2531.5	981	3.40	2.99			
Changu Lake	3794	182	473.5	2.26	2.67			
Pelling	1458	2466.5	917.5	3.39	2.96			
Lachung	2746	195	86	2.29	1.93			
Chungthang	1815	926	301.5	2.96	2.48			
Mangan	1258	146	796	2.16	2.90			
Ravangla	1999	952	1392.5	2.97	3.14			
Note: P stands for "Passive" and A stands for "Active" method of sampling. The CFU considered here is the average of multiple sampling.								



**Figure 14**: Fungal loads (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples by passive and active method in dry season (2015-16).

### Fungal Load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples in wet season by passive sampling method (2015-16).

The fungal load in wet season by passive sampling ranged from 3.13- 1.66 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> which was recorded for Ravangla and Changu Lake, respectively. The significantly higher fungal load was observed at Mangan (3.04 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Singtam (3.02 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Pelling (2.99 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) and Tadong (2.90 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>). Another significantly low fungal load was observed at Lachung (1.89 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) and Chungthang (1.81 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), respectively (Table 10, Figure 15).

Fungal Load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples in wet season by active sampling method (2015-16).

The fungus load in wet season ranged from 2.72- 2.18 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. The highest at Ravangla (2.72 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) and Tadong (2.62 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>). The minimum fungal load was observed at Chungthang (2.18 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) (Table 10, Figure 15).

Table 10: The fungal load from air samples in wet season by passive and active sampling in wet season (2015-16)								
Location	Altitude	CFU/m <sup>3</sup>	CFU/m <sup>3</sup>	Log CFU/m <sup>3</sup>	Log CFU/m <sup>3</sup>			
	(metre)	<b>(P</b> )	(A)	<b>(P</b> )	(A)			
Deorali	1484	353	239.75	2.54	2.38			
Singtam	358	1056.25	299.5	3.02	2.47			
KSC	1590	571.25	275.75	2.75	2.44			
Tadong	1350	802	419.75	2.90	2.62			
Changu	3794	45	212.75	1.66	2.32			
Pelling	1458	835.5	446.25	2.92	2.65			
Lachung	2746	77.5	188	1.89	2.27			
Chungthang	1815	64	151	1.81	2.18			
Mangan	1258	1120.5	370.75	3.04	2.57			
Ravangla	1999	1363	532.5	3.13	2.72			
Note: P stands for "Passive" and A stands for "Active" method of sampling. The								

 $\log CFU/m^3$  considered here is the average.



**Figure 15:** The fungal load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples in wet season by passive and active sampling (2015-16).

### Fungal Load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples in dry season by passive sampling method (2016-17).

The fungal load in 2016-17 ranged 1.89-1.32 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. The fungal load in this season of 2016-17 remained comparatively low, all the sampling locations had fungal load below 1.89 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. The fungal load was observed at Chungthang and Tadong (1.89 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) and the lowest fungal load was observed at Lachung (1.32 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>). However, in the remaining sampling locations the variation in the fungal load was not significant (Table 13, Figure 16)

Fungal Load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples in dry season by active sampling method (2016-17).

The fungal load ranged from 2.46-1.66 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>, the highest at Singtam (2.46 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) and the least at Changu Lake (1.66 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>). After Singtam (2.46 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), KSC (2.44 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Chungthang (2.40 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Deorali (2.39 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Pelling (2.37 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) and Ravangla (2.34 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), respectively had a significantly high fungal load.

active sampling (2016-17).									
Location	Altitude (metre)	CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (P)	CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (A)	Log CFU/m <sup>3</sup>	Log CFU/m <sup>3</sup>				
				( <b>P</b> )	(A)				
Deorali	1484	39	247.15	1.60	2.39				
Singtam	358	64.5	293.75	1.81	2.46				
KSC	1590	66.25	275.75	1.82	2.44				
Tadong	1350	77.25	187.5	1.89	2.27				
Changu Lake	3794	30.5	45.75	1.49	1.66				
Pelling	1458	76	235.25	1.88	2.37				
Lachung	2746	20.25	193.75	1.32	2.28				
Chungthang	1815	77.25	254.25	1.89	2.40				

Table 11: The fungal load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples in dry season by passive and
Mangan	1258	61.75	257	1.79	2.41				
Ravangla	1999	51.5	218.25	1.72	2.34				
<b>Note:</b> P stands for "Passive" and A stands for "Active" method of sampling. The log CFU/m <sup>3</sup>									
considered here is the average.									



**Figure 16.** The fungal load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples in dry season by passive and active sampling (2016-17)

### Fungal Load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples in wet season by passive sampling method (2016-17).

The fungal load in this year in wet season the ranged from  $3.59-2.79 \log \text{CFU/m}^3$ . The highest  $3.59 \log \text{CFU/m}^3$  was recorded at Singtam and the least  $2.79 \log \text{CFU/m}^3$  was recorded at Changu Lake. Other significantly low fungal load was observed at Lachung (2.84 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>). The fungal load ranged from 2.57- 2.30 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>, in this method

of sampling for this season of this year the fungal load did not show significant variation. However, the highest was recorded at Mangan (2.57 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) and the lowest at Changu Lake (2.30 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>). Ravangla (2.55 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) had the next highest fungal load, while Singtam (2.51 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) and Chungthang (2.51 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) had the equal fungal load observed (Table 12, Figure 17).

Fable 12: Fungation	al load (CFU	/m <sup>3</sup> ) from a	ir samples	in wet sease	on by activ			
sampling method (2016-17).								
Location	Altitude (metre)	CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (P)	CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (A)	Log CFU/m <sup>3</sup>	Log CFU/m <sup>3</sup>			
Desmili	1404	1042.5	226.25	(1)	(A)			
Deoraii	1484	1043.5	320.25	3.01	2.51			
Singtam	358	3901.5	330	3.59	2.51			
KSC	1590	1800.5	253.25	3.25	2.40			
Tadong	1350	1552.5	272	3.19	2.43			
Changu Lake	3794	616.5	201.75	2.79	2.30			
Pelling	1458	1265.5	233.75	3.10	2.37			
Lachung	2746	702	212.5	2.84	2.32			
Chungthang	1815	1517	327.5	3.18	2.51			
Mangan	1258	1970	376.5	3.29	2.57			
Ravangla	1999	2055.42	360	3.31	2.55			
<b>Note:</b> P stands for "Passive" and A stands for "Active" method of sampling. The log CFU/m <sup>3</sup> considered here is the average.								



**Figure. 17:** The fungal load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples in wet season by passive and active sampling (2016-17).



**Figure 18:** Fungal Load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples in wet season by passive and active method.

# Fungal Load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples in dry season by passive sampling method (2017-18).

The fungal load in this year in dry season by passive sampling ranged from 2.99-3.71 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. The lowest load was recorded at Changu lake and the highest at Pelling.

The other sampling locations that showed significantly high fungal load were Ravangla (3.41 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Mangan, (3.38 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) Tadong (3.36 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Chungthang (3.34 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Deorali (3.29 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), and Singtam (3.28 log  $CFU/m^3$ ), respectively (Table 13, Figure 19).

### Fungal Load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples in dry season by active sampling method (2017-18).

The fungal load ranged from 2.18-2.94 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>, at Lachung and Ravangla, respectively. The fungal load of the sampling locations at ascending order are Lachung (2.18 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Changu Lake (2.48 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Pelling (2.44 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Mangan (2.49 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Chungthang (2.59 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Tadong (2.65 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Singtam (2.73 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>). Deorali and KSC had similar fungal load of 2.90 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> and the highest at Ravangla with fungal load of 2.94 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>, respectively (Table 13, Figure 19).

Table 13: The fungal load (log CFU/m <sup>3</sup> ) from air samples in dry season by passive									
and active sampling (2017-18)									
Location	Altitude	CFU/m <sup>3</sup>	CFU/m <sup>3</sup>	Log CFU/m <sup>3</sup>	Log CFU/m <sup>3</sup>				
Location	(metre)	<b>(P)</b>	(A)	( <b>P</b> )	(A)				
Deorali	1484	1951	808	3.29	2.90				
Singtam	358	1937.5	537.5	3.28	2.73				
KSC	1590	1355.5	804.75	3.13	2.90				
Tadong	1350	2342	447.25	3.36	2.65				
Changu Lake	3794	978.5	301	2.99	2.48				

98

Pelling	1458	5194	276.25	3.71	2.44			
Loohung	2746	1125	151 75	2.05	2.19			
Lachung	2740	1155	131.75	5.05	2.10			
Chungthang	1815	2205	393	3.34	2.59			
Mangan	1258	2433.5	314.5	3.38	2.49			
Ravangla	1999	2597	878.5	3.41	2.94			
<b>Note:</b> P stands for "Passive" and A stands for "Active" method of sampling. The CFU								
considered here is the average of multiple samples								



**Figure. 19:** The fungal load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples in dry season by passive and Active sampling (2017-18).

# Fungal Load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples in wet season by passive sampling method (2017-18).

The fungal load ranged from  $2.85-3.68 \log \text{CFU/m}^3$ , the lowest at Deorali and the highest at Lachung. Majority of the locations had a fungal load above  $3.12 \log \text{CFU/m}^3$ , two of

the locations Singtam and Changu Lake had the same fungal load of 3.12 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. The other locations having fungal load higher than 3.12 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> are Pelling (3.18 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Chungthang (3.21 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Mangan (3.31 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Ravangla (3.35 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), and Lachung (3.68 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), respectively (Table 16. Figure 20).

Table 14: The fungal load (log CFU/m <sup>3</sup> ) from air samples in wet season by passive and										
active samplin	active sampling (2017-18).									
Location	Altitude	CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (P)	CFU/m <sup>3</sup> (A)	Log CFU/m <sup>3</sup>	Log CFU/m <sup>3</sup>					
Locution	(metre)			<b>(P)</b>	(A)					
Deorali	1484	710.5	180	2.85	2.25					
Singtam	358	1327	480	3.12	2.68					
KSC	1590	750	541.5	2.8	2.73					
Tadong	1350	874	408	2.94	2.61					
Changu Lake	3794	1331	336	3.12	2.52					
Pelling	1458	1513.5	124	3.18	2.09					
Lachung	2746	4789.5	134	3.68	2.13					
Chungthang	1815	1650.5	352	3.21	2.54					
Mangan	1258	2042	356.5	3.31	2.55					
Ravangla	2128	2250.5	430.5	3.35	2.63					

**Note:** P stands for "Passive" and A stands for "Active" method of sampling. The CFU considered here is the average of multiple sampling.

Fungal Load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples in wet season by active sampling method (2017-18).

The fungal load in this season by active sampling ranged from 2.09-2.73 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>. KSC recorded the highest fungal load of 2.73 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> followed by Singtam (2.68 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Ravangla 2.63 (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Tadong (2.61 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Mangan (2.55 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Chungthang (2.54 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Changu Lake (2.52 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), Deorali (2.25 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) and Lachung (2.13 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>), respectively (Table 16. Figure 20).



**Figure 20:** The fungal load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples in wet season by passive and active sampling (2017-18)

(a) Dry season





**Figure 21**: The fungal load (log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>) from air samples in wet season by passive

and active method (2017-18).

#### PHENOTYPIC CHARACTERIZATION

#### Phenotypic characterization of bacterial isolates

A total of 570 bacteria isolates were isolated from 188 air samples of four districts of Sikkim. Of which 226 survived subculturing and retained its morphological and cultural characteristics, which was considered for further study.

#### Morphological characterization

The morphological characterization of the bacterial isolates was based on cultural characteristics, cell morphology, Gram's reaction and KOH (potassium hydroxide test) and catalase test (Table 15). Out of 226 bacterial isolates 68 were Gram positive rod (30.88%), 91 (40.26%) Gram positive cocci and 67 (29.64%) Gram negative rod, it was further confirmed by the KOH test. Majority of Gram-positive rods and cocci showed positive test for catalase except few rods. Many isolates were circular, large, elevated, large or small pale yellowish elevated, milky white colonies, shiny off white, irregular, fuzzy colonies. Some were neon colored, reddish, orange, transparent and pink colonies. The cell morphology observed for gram positive rods were endospores on terminal, some were clustered, in long and short chains some singles. Gram negative rods observed were slender, tiny rods most in single and in chains. Gram positive cocci observed were large in clusters, chains, tetrads, diplococci. Some of the colonies were brownish, yellowish wrinkled and dry (Table 15).

Table 15: Morphological characteristics of bacteria isolated from air samples								
Isolates	Colony morphology	Cell morphology	Gram reaction	String test	Catalase test			
AS:De:B3	Irregular, creamy colonies with swarming growth.	Rod	+	+	+			
AS:De:15d	Dark creamy colored colonies, pointed in center.	Rod	+	+	+			
ASDe:17d	Creamy, irregular edged, medium sized flat colonies	Rod	+	+	+			
ASDe:16:v	Large, creamy colonies, with irregular edges.	Rod	+	+	+			
ASDe:18:f	Yellowish, small colonies with swarming growth.	Rod	+	+	+			
AS:De:16:4	Colonies with brown pigmentation, irregular colonies	Rod	-	-	-			
ASDe:16:i	Yellowish, large colonies with smooth surface, pointed in center.	Rod	+	+	+			
ASDe:6	Small, yellowish, sharp circular colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+			
ASDe:17 b	Yellowish, small, circular colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+			
ASDe :21	Yellowish, large circular colonies with sharp edges.	Cocci	+	+	+			
ASDe18s	Small, circular, sharp circular colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+			
AS:De:17:5	Smooth, convex, small, translucent, creamy colonies	Rod	-	-	-			

ASDe:P1	Yellowish, medium sized, circular colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:De:17:14	Red pigmented, medium sized, round colonies.	Rod	-	-	+
ASDe:18i	Circular, off white, small colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASDe:18a	Light yellow, circular, small colonies	Cocci	+	+	+
ASDe:18c	Circular, pale, large, elevated colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS: Deu	Small circular, brownish, transparent colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
AS:DEB4	Brown, medium sized colonies, with fine edges.	Rod	+	+	+
ASDE:B5	Small, circular, transparent colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
AASDe17:d	Light yellow colonies with green pigmentation, slightly irregular.	Rod	+	+	+
ASDe:6	Light yellow, circular, small colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASDE:16s	Transparent, tiny, shiny colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
AS:De16h	Yellow colonies, with convex surface and irregular edges.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:De:18: 5 (M)	dark yellow, dry, elevated circular colonies	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:Si 1g	Irregular, creamy colonies with fuzzy growth.	Rod	+	+	+
ASSi:18:a	Dark creamy slimy colonies, elevated in center.	Rod	+	+	+

ASSi:16d	Thick colonies, yellowish, circular	Rod	+	+	+
ASSi:16:g	Large, creamy colonies, with irregular edges.	Rod	+	+	+
ASSi:17:a	Yellowish, small colonies with swarming growth.	Rod	+	+	+
ASSi:17r	Shiny, tiny, circular colonies.	Rod	+	+	-
AS:Si:16:8 (M)	pink and yellow mixed, elevated colonies	Cocci	+	+	+
ASSi:2n	Yellowish, large colonies with smooth surface, pointed in center	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:Si:18:6 (P)	Colonies with brown pigmentation, irregular colonies	Rod	-	-	+
Assing:1	light yellow, circular, thick mucoid	Cocci	+	+	+
ASSi:17k	light yellow, circular, medium sized mucoid colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
Assing:12	Mucoid, yellow, circular average colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
Assing:18	Small, yellow colonies with sharp circular edges.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASSg: 14n	Small, elevated, circular yellowish colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASSg: 14k	Small, circular, shiny off-white colonies	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:KSC:14m	Shiny, small, circular convex colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:Sg3	Milky white, small, circular colonies	Cocci	+	+	+

AS:Sg6	White, medium sized, circular colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASSi:19r	Yellowish, small, circular, shiny colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASSi:T4	Small, yellow, circular colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASSi:2n	small, yellow, circular	Cocci	+	+	+
ASSi16a	Light yellow colonies with mild pigmentation.	Rod	+	+	+
AS:Si:17:g (P)	Colonies with brown pigmentation, irregular colonies	Rod	-	-	+
AS:KSC9	Large, umbonate, yellowish colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
AS:Ksc7d	Off white, filamentous colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASKC: 16:i	Flat, circular, large colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
AS:Ksc5	Smooth, clear, round colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:KSC7	Yellowish white, circular, regular sized colonies	Cocci	+	+	+
ASKsc:12	Mucoid, round, small colonies	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:KSC: 18:9 (M)	small, yellow, circular colonies	Cocci	+	+	+
ASKsc:29	White, small, round, shiny colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+

ASKSc:14a	Small, yellow, round colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:KSC:17:f (S)	Red pigmented, medium sized, round colonies.	Rod	-	-	+
AS:KSC18	Rigid, dry, irregular colonies, that was fixed compactly with the growth medium	Cocci	+	+	+
ASKSC:1d	Dry powdery, yellow, irregular colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASKSC:16d	Dry, irregular shaped, yellow colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:KSC:17:21 (C)	Smooth, convex, small, translucent, creamy colonies	Rod	+	+	+
ASKSC:17i	Shiny, off white, circular colonies.	Rod	-	-	-
ASKSC:181	Off white, tiny, round, elevated, colonies.	Rod	-	-	-
ASTd :3d	Bright yellow, medium sized, circular colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASTd:2b	Small, shiny, bright yellow, round colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
AS:Td (a)	Large, slightly dry, fuzzy colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASTd: Pi	Off white, thin colonies with spreading edges.	Rod	+	+	+
ASTD: 3it	Opaque, waxy, white colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
AS:Td3	Colonies with rough white edges, protruding yellow color in center.	Rod	+	+	+

AS Td: Pi	Bright yellow, small, shiny, circular colonies	Rod	+	+	+
AS Td: 1g	Spindle shaped, dry, off-white colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
AS:Td: 17:2	pink and yellow mixed, elevated	Cocci	+	+	+
As:Lu5	Light orange, tiny, circular colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
AS Td: 1g	Entire, convex, smooth colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS: Td13	Yellow, mucoid, round colonies	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:TD9	Light pink colonies, with entire edges.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASTd:3e	Saffron colored colonies, circular and elevated.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:Td 3a	Bright yellow, dry colonies, circular colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:Td:18a	Yellow, dry, elevated, round colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:Td:18d	Yellow, round elevated, medium sized colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:Td:18e	Dry, elevated, circular colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
P1Td.b1	Small, shiny, circular, yellow colonies.	Rod	-	-	-
ASTd:12u	Tiny, white, circular colonies.	Rod	-	-	-
ASTd:1e	Shiny, off white, circular colonies.	Rod	-	-	-
AS:Td:17:18	Colonies with brown pigmentation, irregular colonies	Rod	-	-	-
ASTd:16e	off white, circular, small, shiny colonies.	Rod	+	+	+

ASTd:18e	Shiny, white, small colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASCL:18:1	Thick, opaque, large, waxy colonies	Rod	+	+	+
AS:Ch:18:C	Greyish smooth colonies, round.	Rod	-	-	+
ASCL:17:h	Filamentous growth, dry, white colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASCL: 16:a	Off white, rhizoid colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASCL:15:3i	Spindle shaped, medium sized colonies	Rod	+	+	+
ASCL:18:23	Translucent colonies, medium sized, growth compact with the growth medium	Rod	+	+	+
AS:Cl:17:6 (S)	Red pigmented, round, medium sized colonies	Cocci	+	+	+
ASCL:18:14	Dry, white, fuzzy colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASCI:2a	Large, flat, waxy colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASCI:17a	Large, circular, milky white colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
AS: Cl 18g	White, small, circular, mucoid colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:BM1	Bright yellow, small, shiny, circular colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASCL:2g	Yellowish, large, round colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS: Cl: 17: 11	pink and yellow mixed, elevated colonies	Cocci	+	+	-
ASCL:16f	Light pink, round, smooth colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+

AS:Ct1	Light yellow, circular, convex colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASCL:17k	Off white, small, round colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:Pe:16:D3	Red, irregular edged colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:Pe2	fuzzy white colonies with, rough edges, protruding sharply in center	Cocci	+	+	+
ASPe:7	Wavy edges, white, raised colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
AS:Pe:18:11	Smooth, convex, small, translucent, creamy colonies	Rod	-	-	-
AS:Pe:18:9	Creamy, small, shiny colonies	Rod	-	-	+
ASPe:16	Thick, mucoid, waxy colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASPe:15:b	White, umbonate, large colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASPe:18:s	Thick, large, irregular edged colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASPe:1a	Medium sized, smooth, flat colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASPe:16g	Milky white, circular, small, round colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASPe:16u	Off white, round, medium sized colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASPe:1	Smooth, white, circular, convex colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASPe:5	Dry, yellowish colonies with irregular edges.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASPe:Da	Smooth, white, medium sized colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+

AS: Pe: 17:1	Dry, dark yellow, dry colonies	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:Pe:18:W5	Swarming growth, with light pigmentation.	Rod	-	-	+
ASPe:18	Smooth, round, white colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASPe:18c	Milky white, circular, clear edged colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASPe:16:6	Shiny, off white, small colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:Pe:17:N (S)	Red pigmented, medium sized, round colonies.	Rod	-	-	+
ASPe:1a	White, small, round colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASPe:16g	Yellow, small, shiny, circular colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASPe:17(2)	White, small, shiny, circular colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASPe:18g)	Transparent, small, round colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASPe:18:9	Yellow, small shiny, circular colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASLa:1h	White, raised undulate colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASLa:4i	Thick, mucoid, waxy colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASLa:8	White, large colonies, raised in center.	Rod	+	+	+
AS:La:18:I (En)	Irregular, large undulate colonies	Rod	+	+	+

ASLa:21f	Thick, large, irregular edged colonies.	Rod	+	+	-
ASLa:22a	Medium sized, smooth, white colonies.	Rod	+	+	-
ASLa:21	Wavy edged, white, raised colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
AS: La: 16:1 (C)	Smooth, convex, small, translucent, creamy colonies	Rod	-	-	-
ASLa:21g	Off white, large, waxy colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASLa:21k	White, umbonate, large colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASLa:2	Yellow, large lobate colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASLa:5	White, flat, large colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASLa:17b	Raised, wavy, white colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASLa:17h	White, small, circular, shiny colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASLa:17c	Small, circular, smooth, white colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS: La: 16:a (M)	Dark yellow, smooth colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASLa:16h	Small, circular, shiny, yellow colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASLa:17(10)	Off white, medium sized circular colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASCh13b	Translucent, colonies compact in media, dry.	Rod	+	+	+

ASCh:11c	White, circular, large, raised colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
AS: Ch2	Slightly yellow colonies with fuzzy growth.	Rod	+	+	+
ASCh:5i	White, dry, fuzzy colonies	Rod	+	+	+
ASCh:5b	Translucent, medium sized, flat colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
AS:Ch:1r	Thick mucoid, spindle shaped colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASCh:17d	Mucoid, small, circular, smooth colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:Ch 17	Mucoid, small, smooth colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASCh:A1	Light yellow, circular, thick, waxy colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASCh:14	Thick, mucoid, off-white colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:CH: 17:13	Opaque, circular, yellow colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:Ch 28	small, yellow, circular colonies	Rod	-	-	-
AS: Td: 19	Light yellow, round, smooth, colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS: Ch15	Bright yellow, dry, elevated, circular colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:Ch(a)	Dry, yellow, circular colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASCh:P2	Smooth, elevated, small, circular colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:CH:17:16	Red, irregular edged colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:Ch: 18:14	Medium, flat, circular, glossy colonies	Rod	-	-	+

AS:CH: 17:5	Creamy, small, shiny colonies	Rod	-	-	+
ASCH:c	Small shiny, circular, off-white colonies.	Rod	-	-	-
ASCh:1d	Small, white, round colonies.	Rod	-	-	-
ASCh:16i	Small, yellow, shiny, circular colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASCh:17m	Small, yellow, smooth, circular colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
AS:Ch:18:3	Irregular, large undulate colonies	Rod	+	+	+
ASCh:170	Small, white, irregular edged colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
AS:CH:18:10 (S)	Red pigmented, medium sized, round colonies.	Rod	-	-	+
AS:Mn11	Large, white colonies with irregular edges.	Rod	+	+	+
AS: Mn26	Opaque off white small shiny, circular colonies	Rod	+	+	+
AS Mn: 1d	Large, white, umbonate colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
AS:Mn:1c	Large, off-white colonies with irregular margin	Rod	+	+	+
ASMB:1d	Yellow, small shiny, circular, convex colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:Mn:16:5 (M)	Red, irregular edged colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASMB:B24	Medium sized, shiny, circular colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+

ASMn:12	Small, yellow, shiny, circular colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:Mn3	bright yellow, small shiny, circular	Cocci	+	+	+
AS: Mn: 17:4 (M)	small, yellow, circular colonies	Cocci	+	+	+
AMn:18	Medium sized, clear, smooth, round colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASMn:2a	Small, circular, smooth, off-white colonies.	Rod	-	-	-
ASMn:16j	Brownish, tiny, round colonies.	Rod	-	-	-
ASMn:17m	Large, mucoid, filamentous colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
AS: Ra1d	large, flat yellowish colonies, with irregular edges.	Rod	+	+	+
ASRa:6d	Large, dry, irregular shaped colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
AS Ra: 18:g	Large, circular, shiny, flat colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
AS Ra: 16 b	Large, mucoid colonies with wavy margin.	Rod	+	+	+
ASRa:17c	White, flat, large colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
AS:Ra:18:5	Irregular, large undulate colonies	Rod	+	+	+
ASRa17:e	Yellow, large, wavy colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS Ra: 2d	White, medium sized, round colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASRa:16a	Off white, medium sized, smooth colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+

ASRa:18e	Small, yellow, circular colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS: RA 18	small, off white, circular colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS: RA 18z	Medium sized, yellow, smooth colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:RA:18m	Clear, smooth colonies, convex.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASRa:18 a	Yellow, circular, medium sized colonies.	Cocci	+	+	+
ASRa:1b	Thick, tiny, circular, white colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASRa:16e	Thick large yellow, umbonate colonies.	Rod	+	+	+
ASRa:17(13)	Thick, flat surface, elevated in center.	Rod	+	+	+
AS: Ra: 16:7 (P)	Swarming growth, with light pigmentation.	Rod	-	-	+
ASRa17d	Thin, small, off-white colonies.	Rod	-	-	-
AS:Ra:18c (M)	Pink, medium sized, round colonies	Cocci	+	+	+
AS:Ra:17:9 (E)	Greyish smooth colonies, round.	Rod	-	-	+
<b>Note:</b> +, positive;	-, negative.				

Tal	ole 1	6: Bioc	hemica	al tests o	f Gra	m-posi	tive ro	ods is	olates f	rom ai	r san	nples.								
e Isolates	N C	<u>Gr</u> aCl onc.	owth in Te	n/at diffe emp.	erent I	рН		S	Sugar f	ermen	tatio	n			]	Biochei	mical t	ests		ntification
Representativ	%9	10%	10°C	45°C	3.9	9.6	Dextrose	Fructose	Mannose	Mannitol	Raffinose	Sucrose	Glucose	Starch	VP	Citrate	Nitrate	Oxidase	Urease	Tentative ider
As:Lu5	+(11)	+(6) -(5)	+(11)	+ (4) -(7)	+(11)	+(4) -(7)	+(7) -(4)	+(11)	+(7) -(4)	+(4) -(7)	-(11)	+(7) -(4)	+(11)	-(11)	+(4) - (7)	+(4) -(7)	+(4) -(7)	+(8) -(3)	-(11)	Bacillus sp.
As:Mn26	+(10)	+(8)-(2)	+(10)	+(6)-(4)	+(10)	+(4)-(6)	+(7)-(3)	+(10)	+(7)-(3)	+(3)-(7)	-(10)	+(8)-(2)	+(10)	+(7)-(3)	+(2)-(8)	+(4)-(6)	+(4)-(6)	+(3)-(7)	-(10)	Bacillus sp.
A:Ksc5	(2)+	+(4)-(3)	+(7)	+(4)-(3)	+(7)	+(3)-(4)	+(4)-(3)	+(7)	+(4)-(3)	+(3)-(4)	-(7)	+(4)-(3)	+(7)	( <i>L</i> )-	+(5)-(2)	+(5)-(2)	+(3)-(4)	+(2)-(5)	(	Bacillus sp.
AS:Rald	+(7)	+(3)-(4)	+(7)	+ (4)-(3)	+(7)	+(2)-(5)	+(2)-(5)	+(7)	+(5)-(2)	+(2)-5()	-(7)	+(2)-(5)	+(7)	+(1)-(6)	+(6)-(1)	+(4)-(3)	+(2)-(5)	+(2)-(5)	+(1)-(6)	Bacillus sp.

-, n	AS-De16(h)	AS:Mn11	AS:Td3	AS:Lu2	AS:Ch2	AS:Pe2
egati	+(3)	(9)+	+(5)	(9)+	+(7)	+(6)
ve; +po	+(3)	+(4)-(2)	+(3)-(2)	+(1)-(5)	+(4)-(3)	+(4)-(2)
ositive;	+(3)	+(9)	+(5)	(9)+	+(7)	(9)+
the num	+(3)	+(4)-(2)	+(4)-(1)	+(4)-(2)	+(5)-(2)	+(4)-(2)
ber in	+(3)	+(9)	+(5)	(9)+	+(7)	+(9)
the par	-(3)	+(3)-(3)	+(2)-(3)	+(3)-(3)	+(2)-(5)	+(4)-(2)
enthes	+(3)	+(2)-(4)	+(2)-(3)	+(3)-(3)	+(3)-(4)	+(2)-(4)
is () ir	+(3)	+(9)	+(5)	(9)+	+(7)	+(6)
dicates	+(3)	+(2)-(4)	+(2)-(3)	+(3)-(3)	+(3)-(4)	+(2)-(4)
s, numt	+(3)	+(4)-(2)	+(3)-(2)	+(3)-(3)	+(4)-(3)	+(4)-(2)
ber of	-(3)	-(9)	-(5)	-(9)	-(7)	-(9)
isolate	-(3)	+(2)-(4)	+(2)-(3)	+(3)-(3)	+(3)-(4)	+(2)-(4)
es.	-(3)	+(9)	+(5)	(9)+	+(7)	+(6)
	-(3)	-(9)	-(5)	-(9)	( <i>L</i> )-	+(1)-(5)
	+(3)	+(3)-(3)	+(2)-(3)	+(3)-(3)	+(4)-(3)	+(5)-(1)
	-(3)	+(3)-(3)	+(2)-(3)	+(3)-(3)	+(5)-(2)	+(5)-(1)
	-(3)	+(3)-(3)	+(2)-(3)	+(3)-(3)	+(2)-(5)	+(4)-(2)
	+(3)	+(2) W+(3)	+(3)-(2)	+(3)-(3)	+(2)-(5)	+(2)-(4)
	+(3)	(9)-	-(5)	+(1)-(5)	( <i>L</i> )-	(9)-
	unidentified	Bacillus sp.	Bacillus sp.	Bacillus sp.	Bacillus sp.	Bacillus sp.

es		Gr	owth ir	n/at dif	ferent			G	e								•						u
e Isolat	Na co	nCl nc.	Te	mp.	]	рH		Suga	ar fern	nenta	atior	1			I	310C	hem	lical	test	5			tificatio
Representativ	6%	10%	10°C	45°C	3.9	9.6	Dextrose	Fructose	Mannose	Mannitol	Raffinose	Sucrose	Glucose	Coagulase	Colour change in MSA	Starch	VP	Citrate	Nitrate	Oxidase	Urease	Hemolysis	Tentative iden
AS:Ksc:17(a)	+(16)	+(16)	+(16)	+(16)	-(16)	-(16)	-(16)	+(16)	+(16)	+(4)	-(16)	+13)	+(16)	-(16)	+(9)	-(16)	+8)	-(16)	+(11)	(16)	+(9)	-(16)	Staphylococcus sp.
A:Cnt:1	+(22)	+(22)	+(22)	+(16)	-(22)	-(22)	-(22)	+(22)	+(22)	+(2)	-(22)	+(20	+(22)	-(22)	+(12)	-(22)	+(7)	-(22)	+(13)	-(22)	-(22)	-(22)	Staphylococcus sp.
AS:La8	+(21)	+(21)	+(21)	+(16)	-(21)	-(21)	-(21)	+(19)	+(21)	+(12)	+(2) -(19)	+(2-(19)	+(10)	-(21)	+(14)	-(21)	-(21)	-(21)	-(21)	-(21)	-(21)	-(21)	unidentified

P3Tdm	+(20)	+(20)	+(20)	+(16)	-(20)	-(20)	-(20)	+(20)	+(20)	+(15)	-(20)	+(4)	+(20)	-(20)	-(8)	-(20)	+(12)	-(20)	-(20)	-(20)	+(9)	-(20)	unidentified
AS:Ra:18c	+(12)	+(12)	+(12)	+(12)	+(12)	-(12)	-(12)	+(12)	+(12)	-(12)	+(12)	+(12)	-(12)	-(12)	-(12)	-(12)	-(12)	-(12)	-(12)	-(12)	-(12)	-(12)	Micrococcus sp.
-, negative;	+posit	ive; the	number	in the pa	renthes	sis () indic	cates, n	umber of	f isolate:	s.												II	

Table 18: Bio	chemic	al tests	of Gra	m-nega	tive ba	cteria i	solates	from ai	ir samp	les.					
Representative isolates	Dextrose	Fructose	Mannose	Mannitol	Raffinose	Sucrose	Glucose	Indole	MR	VP	Citrate	Nitrate	Oxidase	Urease	Tentative identification
AS:KSC18	-(10)	-(10)	-(10)	+(10)	-(10)	-(10)	-(10)	-(10)	-(10)	-(10)	+(8)-(2)	+(10)	+(10)	-(10)	Pseudomonas sp.
AS:De5	-(10)	-(10)	-(10)	+(10)	-(10)	-(10)	-(10)	-(10)	-(10)	-(10)	+(8)-(2)	+(10)	+(10)	-(10)	Pseudomonas sp.
AS:Mb7	-(12)	-(12)	-(12)	+(12)	-(12)	-(12)	-(12)	-(12)	-(12)	-(12)	+(10)-(2)	+(12)	+(12)	-(12)	Pseudomonas sp.
AS:Ch:19	(6)-	(6)-	(6)-	+(9)	(6)-	(6)-	(6)-	(6)-	(6)-	(6)-	(6)+	(6)+	(6)+	(6)-	unidentifie d

ASRa17d	-(4)	-(4)	-(4)	+(4)	-(4)	-(4)	-(4)	-(4)	-(4)	-(4)	+(4)	+(4)	+(4)	-(4)		Unidentified
AS:Ch:18:1 4	-(5)	-(5)	-(5)	+(5)	-(5)	+(2)-(3)	+(5)	+(5)	+(5)	-(5)	-(5)	+(5)	-(5)	-(5)		Escherichia coli
AS:De:16: 4	-(9)	-(9)	-(9)	-(9)	-(9)	-(9)	+(6)	-(9)	+(9)+	-(9)	+(9)+	+(6)	(9)-	+(6)		Proteus sp.
AS:CH:18:10	-(4)	+(4)	+(4)	+(4)	-(4)	+(4)	+(4)	-(4)	-(4)	+(4)	+(4)	+(2)-(2)	-(4)	+(4)		Serratia
AS: La: 16:1	-(4)	-(4)	+(4)	+(4)	-(4)	+(4)	-(4)	-(4)	+(4)	-(4)	+(4)	+(4)	-(4)		+(2) -(2)	Citrobacter
AS:Ra:18:5	-(3)	-(3)	+(3)	+(3)	+(3)	-(3)	+(3)	-(3)	-(3)	+(3)	+(3)	+(3)	-(3)	-(3)		Enterobacter
-, negative; +positive; the number in the parenthesis () indicates, number of isolates.																

Table 19: Representative strains of bacteria from air samples.							
Isolate code	Representative						
	isolate						
ASLa:4i, ASCh:11c, AS:De:B3, ASTd:3d, ASCh:5i,	AS:Lu5						
ASMn:3t, ASDe:17d, ASCL:15:3i ASRa:18:g, ASKC: 16:I,							
ASRa: 2d							
ASLa:21f, ASRa:1g, ASCh:13o, ASPe:3f, AS:Si:1g,							
ASLa:21, ASCL:18:1, ASCL:18:14, ASRa:17c, AS:Ch:1r	As:Mn26						
ASTd:2b, ASKC17a, ASPe:7, ASDe:15:d, ASCL:17:h,	A:Ksc5						
ASRa17:e,ASSi:16d							
ASLa:22a, ASMn:1A, ASMn:1d, ASRa:6d, ASCL: 16:a,	AS:Ra1d						
ASCL: 16:g, AS: Ra1d							
AS: Ch2, AS Td: Pi, AS:Ksc9, AS:Ksc7d, ASDe:18:f,	AS:Ch2						
ASCL:18:23, ASPe:18:s							
AS Td: Pi, AS:KSC9, ASLa:21k, ASDe:16:v, ASCL:18:23,	AS:Lu2						
ASSi:16:g							
ASCh13b, AS:Pe2, ASMn:1d, AS: Tdq, ASSi:18:a, ASPe:16	AS:Pe2						
AS Td: 1g, ASDe:16:v, ASPe:17, AS:Mn:1c, ASSi:17:a	AS:Td3						
ASLa:8, AS:Td (a), ASTD: 3it, AS:Mn:1c, AS Td: 1g,	AS:Mn11						
ASDe:16:i							
ASDe:6, ASSi:2n, ASPe:1a, ASDe:1, Assing:1, ASCL:16f,	AS:Ksc:17(a)						
ASPe:16g, ASPe:16u, ASDe:17 b, ASSi:17k, AS:Ksc5,							
ASCI:2a ASCI:17a, ASPe:1, ASLa:2, ASLa:5							
ASLa:17b, ASLa:17h, ASCh:17d, ASLa:17c, AS:Ch 17,	A:Cnt:1						
ASCh:A1, ASMB:1d, ASRa:17e, ASDe :21, ASDe:10							
ASDe18s ASDe:P1 ASDe:18i ASDe:18a, ASDe:18c, Asde:18							
AS:KSC7 Assing:12 Assing:18 ASSg: 14n AsSg: 14k							
AS:Sg3 AS:Sg6, ASSi:19r, ASSi:T4, ASKsc:12, ASKsc:29,	AS:La8						
ASKSc:14a, AsKSc:18d, ASKsc18b, AS: Td13, AS:TD9,							
P1Tdb, ASTd:3e, AS:Td 3a, AS:Td:18a, AS:Td:18d,							

AS:Td:18e, AS: Cl 18g, AS:Ct1, AS:BM1, ASCl:18f,	AS:Ct:1
ASCl:p1	
ASCL:p5, ASPe:5, ASPe:Da, ASPe:18, ASPe:18c, ASLa:5a,	
ASLa:10, ASLa:18b, ASCh:14, ASCh:14(B), AS:Ch 28, AS:	D2Tdm
Ch15, AS:Ch(a), ASCh:P2, ASMB:B24, ASMn:12, AS:Mn3,	FSIGII
AMn:18, ASRa:16a, ASRa:18e	
ASSi:2n, ASSi16a, AASDe17:d, ASKSC:1d, ASKSC:16d,	AS:Ksc:18
ASKSC:17i, ASKSC:18l, ASTd:1e, ASTd:16e, ASTd:18e	
ASCL:2g, ASCL:16f, ASCL:17k, ASLa:2c, ASLa:16h,	ASCh:16i
ASLa:17(10), ASPe:1a, ASPe:16g, ASPe:17(2), ASPe:18g),	
ASCh:1d,	
ASCh:17m, ASCh:17o, ASMn:2a, ASMn:16j, ASMn:17m,	AS:Ch: 18:14
ASRa:1b, ASPe:18:9, ASLa17:7, ASDe:6	
ASDE:16s, ASRa:16e, ASRa:17(13),	ASRa17d
AS:Si:18:6, AS:Si:17:g, AS:Td:17:18, AS:Pe:18:W5, AS:	AS:De:16:4
Ra: 16:7	
AS:De:18: 5 , AS:Si:16:8 , AS:KSC: 18:9 , AS:Td: 17:2 , AS:	AS:CH:17:16
Cl: 17: 11 , AS:Pe:16:D3 , AS: Pe: 17:1 , AS: La: 16:a ,	
AS:CH: 17:13, AS:Mn:16:5 , AS:Ra:18c.	
AS:Ch:18:C, AS:Pe:18:9, AS:Ch: 18:14 , AS:CH: 17:5,	AS:Ra:17:9
AS:Ra:17:9	
AS:De:17:5 , AS:KSC:17:21, AS:Pe:18:11	AS: La: 16:1
AS:De:17:14, AS:KSC:17:f, AS:Pe:17:N	AS:CH:18:10
AS:La:18:I, AS:Ch:18:3	AS:Ra:18:5

### Phenotypic characterization of bacteria isolates using Omnilog Plus system

Phenotypic characterization of selected bacterial isolates was conducted using Omnilog Plus system (BIOLOG), a fully automated high throughput aerobic identification system.

Ten bacteria isolates were subjected to the test however, results of only the four isolates could be obtained. Hence the remaining six bacteria isolates remained unidentified (Table 20).

system.				
Isolates	Protocol category	Plate used	Fluid	Identification
ASCh1	A	Gen III	A	Staphylococcus haemolyticus
P3Tdm	A	Gen III	A	not identified
CH2	A	Gen III	A	Lysynibacillus sphaerius
ASPe2	A	Gen III	A	Corynebacterium sphaerius
ASLu5	A	Gen III	A	Bacillus flexus

#### **RESULT FOR ANTIBIOTIC SUSCEPTIBILITY TESTING**

The strains of a Gram positive and Gram negative was taken as control strains. *Escherichia coli* MTCC 1089, *Staphylococcus aureus* MTCC 7443 were considered for this test. The control was used for every set of tests performed. The test strains were inoculated on Muller-Hinton agar and was incubated at 37° C for 18- 24 h. The zone of inhibition was observed, and the results compared with that recommended by the Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute, CLSI (2014) with the reference strains *E. coli* ATCC 25922 and *S. aureus* ATCC 25923 (Table 21). The test showed positive results; hence it was evident that the tests were performed well and the antibiotics could be used for further tests. Tests performed with the control strains shown in (Table 21). Results were compared with the standard charts of CLSI (2014). As our results were similar to those of CLSI, 2014 we were convinced that the test was properly performed.

Table 21: Zone interpretation chart										
Antibiotics	Symbol	Disc content (mcg)	<i>E. coli</i> MTCC 1089	<i>S. aureus</i> MTCC 7443						
Ampicillin	AMP	10	16	32						
Amikacin	AK	10	24	30						
Amoxicillin	AMX	30	0	28						
Chloramphenicol	С	30	26	26						
Clindamycin	CD	2	>10	28						
Erythromycin	E	15	21	26						
Methicillin	MT	5	0	20						
Norfloxacin	Nx	10	29	28						
Streptomycin	S	10	0	21						
Penicillin-G	PEN-G	10	0	25						
Tetracycline	TET	30	25	30						
Vancomycin	VAN	10	<10	17						
<b>Note:</b> The zone size was matched with the reference strains <i>E. coli</i> ATCC 25922 and <i>S. aureus</i> ATCC 25923 recommended by CLSI, (2014).										

#### **Result for AST pattern of bacteria isolates**

The isolates which showed maximum number of occurrences, showed variation in the morphological, physiological and biochemical tests were considered for antimicrobial susceptibility testing (AST). Hence, the species of *Bacillus, Staphylococcus* and *Pseudomonas* were tested for antibiotic susceptibility. Thus, the isolates were tested against 12 antibiotics; ampicillin, amikacin, amoxycillin, chloramphenicol, clindamycin, erythromycin, methicillin, norfloxacin, penicillin G, streptomycin, tetracycline and vancomycin.

#### AST results for *Bacillus* sp. from air samples by disc diffusion method.

In *Bacillus* sp. the observed zone of diameter for susceptible was 14-36mm, for intermediate 10-20mm and for resistance 0- 28mm (Table 22). 100 % of the isolates were susceptible to Streptomycin, followed by amoxycillin (98.7%), erythromycin (97.4%), norfloxacin (97.4%). Isolates showed equal susceptibility to Vancomycin and chloramphenicol (87.01%). The susceptibility to amikacin, clindamycin, methicillin, Pen-G were 83.21%, 56.21%, 50.64% and 54.54%, respectively. Maximum resistance showed by the isolates was against Penicillin-G (45.45%) followed by methicillin (25.97%) (Table 23, Figure 22). The isolates showing maximum intermediate zone of inhibition was methicillin 23.37%. The isolates did not show any resistance against erythromycin, Streptomycin and tetracycline (Table 23, Figure 22).

Table 22: Zone size in Bacillus sp. using disc diffusion method												
	Antibiotics											
Strain code	(AMP 10)	(AK10)	(AMX30)	(C30)	(CD2)	(E15)	MT5)	(NX10)	(PEN- G)	(S10)	(TET <sub>30</sub> )	(VAN10)
ASLa:1h	31-S	22-S	28-S	20-S	25-S	24-S	<10-R	19-S	21-R	30-S	34-S	27-S
ASLa:4i	36-S	21-S	29-S	21-S	23-S	31-S	14-S	24-S	31-S	27-S	18-S	29-S
ASLa:8	25-R	20-S	33-S	15-I	26-S	27-S	15-S	21-S	24-R	27-S	32-8	22-S
ASLa:21f	21-R	>10-R	30-S	27-S	30-S	30-S	10-I	22-S	29-S	28-S	23-S	27-S
ASLa:22a	36-S	32-S	36-S	28-S	21-S	36-S	<10-R	23-S	30-S	36-S	24-S	18-S
ASSi:17r	35-S	21-S	31-S	26-S	20-I	34-S	14-S	28-S	25-R	31-S	30-S	19-S
ASCh13b	33-8	21-S	32-8	31-S	19-I	30-S	18-S	24-S	34-S	20-S	25-S	16-S
ASCh:11c	29-S	32-S	36-S	33-S	0-R	24-S	0-R	21-S	34-S	33-S	26-S	27-S
AS:De:B3	35-S	22-8	26-S	25-S	21-S	25-S	18-S	18-S	30-S	19-S	25-S	16-S
----------	-------	------	------	------	------	------	-------	------	------	------	--------------	---------------
ASMn:1A	32-S	22-S	25-S	13-I	21-S	27-S	16-S	20-S	0-R	27-S	19 <b>-S</b>	17 <b>-</b> S
ASPe2	33-S	19-S	33-S	14-I	28-S	23-S	<10-R	28-S	34-S	35-S	21-S	15-S
CH2	31-S	21-S	33-S	26-S	33-S	24-S	10-I	26-S	29-S	31-S	20-S	18-S
AS: Ra1d	30-S	27-S	28-S	22-S	25-S	21-I	14-S	22-S	30-S	20-S	35-S	17-S
ASRa:1g	33-S	21-S	32-S	25-S	27-S	31-S	19-S	19-S	14-R	28-S	24-S	20-S
ASTd :3d	>36-S	9-R	21-S	20-S	25-S	26-S	19-S	25-S	32-S	33-S	30-S	17-S
ASTd: Pi	26-R	18-S	21-S	20-S	26-S	25-S	<10-R	22-S	28-R	28-S	16-S	29-S
ASMn: 1d	26-R	29-S	34-S	16-S	28-S	24-S	15-S	21-S	22-R	25-S	31-S	19-S
AS:Mn:1c	36-S	10-R	22-S	22-S	30-S	27-S	10-I	18-S	20-R	31-S	15-S	22-S
ASTd: 1g	33-S	16-R	32-S	21-S	0-R	28-S	0-R	25-S	22-R	28-S	17-S	17-S

AS:KSc7	35-S	21-S	21-S	20-S	18-I	24-S	<10-R	26-S	21-R	30-S	34-S	18-S
ASCh:5i	31-S	18-S	30-S	18-S	21-S	23-S	15-S	21-S	31-S	27-S	18-S	19-S
AS:Ksc9	30-S	22-S	25-S	25-S	20-I	27-S	19-S	19-S	24-R	27-S	19-S	17-S
ASLa:21	29-S	21-S	28-S	23-S	18-I	30-S	16-S	20-S	29-S	28-S	23-S	26-S
AS:Td3	36-S	25-S	36-S	15-I	28-S	36-S	<10-R	23-S	31-S	34-S	24-S	17-S
AS:Lu2	35-S	25-S	31-S	14-I	27-S	34-S	11-I	28-S	28-S	31-S	31-S	17-S
AS:MN11	26-R	21-S	31-S	20-S	19-I	30-S	18-S	17-S	34-S	20-S	23-S	17-S
ASCh:130	32-S	20-S	30-S	26-S	22-S	24-S	0-R	19-S	34-S	33-S	26-S	18-S
AS: Mn26	35-S	22-S	28-S	25-S	20-I	25-S	18-S	22-S	30-S	19-S	18-S	17-S
ASKC17(a)	33-S	18-S	21-S	18-S	18-I	23-S	<10-R	24-S	0-R	17-S	32-S	21-S
AS:De 16(h)	35-S	26-S	26-S	10-R	17-I	27-S	13-I	10-R	30-S	20-S	22-S	18-S

ASRa:6d	33-8	20-S	21-S	21-S	24-S	29-S	0-R	19-S	33-S	27-S	24-S	17-S
ASMn :3t	>36-S	10-R	30-S	20-S	26-S	28-S	14-S	22-S	31-S	36-S	31-S	18-S
ASlu:5	21-R	24-S	28-S	25-S	28-S	21-I	<10-R	21-S	25-R	18 -S	25-S	18-S
AS:Td q	31-S	22-S	27-S	22-S	32-S	28-S	14-S	21-S	24-R	33-S	32-S	19-S
ASPe: 3f	32-S	22-S	29-S	18-S	20-I	29-S	13-I	25-S	17-R	23-S	31-S	22-S
ASDe: P1	26-R	18-S	30-S	21-S	26-S	25-S	<10-R	22-S	31-S	28-S	16-S	15-R
ASRa: 2d	26-R	29-S	31-S	16-I	28-S	24-S	0-R	19-S	22-R	25-S	31-S	19-S
AS:Ch:1r	25-R	30-S	32-S	22-S	29-S	27-S	10-I	18-S	20-R	31-S	26-S	18-S
AS:Si 1g	32-S	26-S	19-R	22-S	26-S	32-S	15-S	24-S	31-S	28-S	16-8	25-8
ASCh:5b	28-R	21-S	31-S	19-S	27-S	25-S	18-S	23-S	25-R	22-S	24-8	>10-R

AS:Ksc7d	30-S	19-S	23-S	27-S	28-S	23-S	18-S	18-S	21-R	25-S	19-S	20-S
ASLa:21g	35-S	23-S	31-S	16-I	23-S	36-S	16-S	26-S	28-R	31-S	23-S	17-S
ASDe:15:d	29-S	18-S	21-S	22-S	21-S	21-S	15-S	17-S	20-R	29-S	31-S	21-S
ASDe:17d	30-S	17-S	20-S	21-S	24-S	26-S	16-S	20-S	30-S	16-S	16-S	18-S
ASDe:16:v	31-S	21-S	31-S	25-S	28-S	31-S	>10-R	22-S	29-S	26-S	18-S	22-S
ASDe:18:f	33-S	22-S	25-S	32-S	31-S	33-S	12-I	23-S	28-R	22-S	21-S	21-S
ASDe:16:i	34-S	19-S	32-S	28-S	26-S	30-S	16-S	25-S	30-S	25-S	20-S	18-S
ASSi:18:a	36-S	23-S	36-S	24-S	22-S	23-S	15-S	27-S	25-R	29-S	29-S	17-S
ASSi:16d	34-S	21-S	21-S	26-S	21-S	29-S	14-S	21-S	29-S	18-S	26-S	17-S
ASSi:16:g	29-S	20-S	22-S	22-S	27-S	27-S	11-I	20-S	31-S	19-S	21-S	28-S
ASSi:17:a	30-S	18-S	20-S	21-S	24-S	24-S	10-I	17-S	30-S	23-S	22-S	21-S

ASCL:18:1	28-R	17-S	21-S	21-S	27-S	23-S	18-S	19-S	27-R	24-S	15-S	19-S
ASCL:17:h	32-S	21-S	22-S	19-S	29-S	30-S	14-S	23-S	34-S	19 -S	20-S	17-S
ASCL: 16:a	27-R	23-S	25-S	27-S	32-S	27-S	15-S	21-S	30-S	21-S	17-S	18-S
ASCL:15:3i	31-S	24-S	26-S	26-S	22-S	22-S	11-I	24-S	31-S	24-S	18-S	17-S
ASCL:18:23	34-S	21-S	23-S	33-S	28-S	24-S	<10-R	18-S	24-R	25-S	17-S	18-S
ASCL:18:14	25-R	20-S	25-S	22-S	26-S	28-S	12-I	24-S	32-S	22-S	16-S	17-S
ASPe:17	31-S	17-S	21-S	19-S	20-R	21-S	14-S	22-8	29-S	29-S	21-S	18-S
ASSi:16:g	29-S	20-S	22-S	22-S	27-S	27-S	11-I	20-S	31-S	19-S	21-S	28-S
ASSi:17:a	30-S	18-S	20-S	21-S	24-S	24-S	10-I	17-S	30-S	23-S	22-S	21-S
ASCL:18:1	28-R	17-S	21-S	21-S	27-S	23-S	18-S	19-S	27-R	24-S	15-S	19-S
ASCL:17:h	32-S	21-S	22-S	19-S	29-S	30-S	14-S	23-S	34-S	19 -S	20-S	17-S

ASCL: 16:a	27-R	23-S	25-S	27-S	32-S	27-S	15-S	21-S	30-S	21-S	17-S	18-S
ASCL:15:3i	31-S	24-S	26-S	26-S	22-S	22-S	11-I	24-S	31-S	24-S	18-S	17-S
ASCL:18:23	34-S	21-S	23-S	33-S	28-S	24-S	<10-R	18-S	24-R	25-S	17-S	18-S
ASCL:18:14	25-R	20-S	25-S	22-S	26-S	28-S	12-I	24-S	32-S	22-S	16-S	17-S
ASSi:16:g	29-S	20-S	22-S	22-S	27-S	27-S	11-I	20-S	31-S	19-S	21-S	28-S
ASSi:17:a	30-S	18-S	20-S	21-S	24-S	24-S	10-I	17-S	30-S	23-S	22-S	21-S
ASCL:18:1	28-R	17-S	21-S	21-S	27-S	23-S	18-S	19-S	27-R	24-S	15-S	19-S
ASCL:17:h	32-S	21-S	22-S	19-S	29-S	30-S	14-S	23-S	34-S	19 -S	20-S	17-S
ASCL: 16:a	27-R	23-S	25-S	27-S	32-S	27-S	15-S	21-S	30-S	21-S	17-S	18-S
ASCL:15:3i	31-S	24-S	26-S	26-S	22-S	22-S	11-I	24-S	31-S	24-S	18-S	17-S

ASCL:18:23	34-S	21-S	23-S	33-S	28-S	24-S	<10-R	18-S	24-R	25-S	17-S	18-S
ASCL:18:14	25-R	20-S	25-S	22-S	26-S	28-S	12-I	24-S	32-S	22-S	16-S	17-S
ASPe:16	36-S	16-R	35-S	26-S	30-S	22-S	16-S	17-S	24-R	27-S	18-S	19-S
ASPe:15:b	29-S	18-S	27-S	29-S	24-S	26-S	10-I	25-S	14-R	31-S	22-S	20-S
ASRa: 18:g	32-S	19-S	31-S	15-I	28-S	24-S	<10-R	21-S	29-S	25-S	16-S	15-R
ASRa: 16 b	23-R	15-R	21-S	24-S	23-S	21-I	14-S	22-S	30-S	23-S	17-S	19-S
ASRa:17c	32-S	21-S	25-S	21-S	29-S	25-S	<10-R	19-S	29-S	16-S	15-S	21-S
ASRa17:e	29-S	25-S	22-S	27-S	22-S	27-S	10-I	24-S	21-R	22-S	16-S	16-R
ASKC: 16:i	36-S	28-S	26-S	25-S	19-I	32-S	17-S	25-S	27-R	21-S	30-S	27-S
ASPe:18:s	28-S	19-S	22-S	26-S	24-S	23-S	15-S	23-S	30-S	22-S	17-S	24-S
<b>Note:</b> Zone d chloramphenic vancomycin:	liameter in mr col; CD, clind FET, tetracyclii	n, results amycin; E ne. S. sens	were expres	ssed as p ycin; ME rmediate.	er CLSI T, methi R, resista	2014. A cillin; N	MP, amp X, norflo	oicillin; A	K, amika , penicilli	acin; AM in G; S,	IX, amoxy streptomy	/cillin; C, /cin; VA,

Table 23: AST pattern of <i>Bacillus</i> sp. from air samples by disc diffusion method.												
Antibiotics	Susce	ptible	Interm	ediate	Resi	stant						
	No	%	No	%	No	%						
AMP (10µg)	61	79.22	0	0	16	20.77						
AK(10µg)	68	83.31	0	0	9	11.68						
AMX (30µg)	76	98.7	0	0	1	1.29						
C(30µg)	67	87.01	9	11.6%	1	1.29						
CD(2µg)	60	56.21	13	11.68	4	5.19						
E(15µg)	73	94.8	4	5.19	0	0						
MT(5µg)	39	50.64	18	23.37	20	25.97						
Nx(10µg)	75	97.4	1	1.29	1	1.29						
S(10µg)	77	100	0	0	0	0						
PEN-G(10µg)	42	54.54	0	0	35	45.45						
TET(30µg)	77	100	0	0	0	0						
VAN (10µg)	67	87.01	0	0	10	12.98						



Figure 22: AST pattern of Bacillus sp. from air samples.

#### AST results for *Staphylococcus* sp. from air samples by disc diffusion method.

*Staphylococcus* sp. showed 100 % susceptibility to chloramphenicol and tetracycline. The isolates were least susceptible to PEN-G (39.75%). The isolates showed higher susceptibility against the antibiotic's amikacin (96.38%), amoxycillin (97.59%), Norfloxacin (86.74%), erythromycin (81.92%, vancomycin (80.72%) and clindamycin (75.9%). Maximum resistance was observed against Pen-G, while no resistance was observed for clindamycin, methicillin, tetracycline. Intermediate zone was observed for amikacin (1%), amoxycillin (1%), clindamycin (11%), erythromycin (12%), norfloxacin (8%) and vancomycin (5%) (Table 24, Figure 23).

		Antibiotics														
Strain code	(AMP	(AK <sub>10</sub> )	(AMX30)	(C <sub>30</sub> )	(CD <sub>2</sub> )	(E15)	MT5)	(NX <sub>10</sub> )	(PEN-	(TET <sub>30</sub> )	(VAN <sub>10</sub> )					
	10)								G)							
ASDe:6	30-S	20-S	32-S	19-S	15-I	28-S	29-S	33-S	29-S	20-S	16-I					
ASSi:2n	20-R	17-S	31-S	20-S	10-R	25-S	31-S	23-S	18-R	25-S	17-S					
ASPe:1a	22-R	21-S	32-8	20-S	21-S	20-I	25-S	17-S	19-R	21-S	18-S					
ASDe:1	20-R	23-S	34-S	19-S	18-I	23-S	24-S	21-S	21-R	24-S	15I					
Assing:1	36-S	14-R	27-S	31-S	27-S	26-S	15-S	17-S	20-R	18-S	23-S					
ASCL:16f	35-S	17-S	31-S	24-S	24-S	34-S	17-S	28-S	21-R	17-S	21-S					
ASPe:16g	18-R	18-S	20-S	31-S	12-R	25-S	20-S	24-S	32-S	20-S	17-S					
ASPe:16u	15-R	21-S	22-S	19-S	31-S	29-S	26-S	15-I	29-S	22-S	18-S					
ASDe:17 b	36-S	20-S	36-S	21-S	30-S	36-S	15-S	23-S	31-S	15-S	21-S					

ASSi:17k	33-S	19-S	33-S	35-S	27-S	23-S	29-S	28-S	33-S	31-S	25-S
AS:Ksc5	31-S	20-S	24-S	24-S	27-S	24-S	29-S	20-S	28-R	18-S	23-S
ASCI:2a	20-R	19-S	19-S	20-S	10-R	40-S	18-S	21-S	29-S	29-S	22-S
ASCI:17a	22-R	23-S	18-S	17-S	18-I	35-S	20-S	23-S	24-R	21 -S	20-S
ASPe:1	35-S	24-S	21-S	18-S	28-S	24-S	16-S	31-S	31-S	31-S	28-S
ASLa:2	25-R	17-S	23-S	20-S	32-S	33-S	33-S	28-S	36-S	30-S	27-S
ASLa:5	21-R	21-S	34-S	20-S	11-R	40-S	32-S	26-S	27-R	29-S	22-S
ASLa:17b	20-R	23-S	21-S	19-S	15-R	36-S	28-S	>36-S	31-S	32 <b>-</b> S	19-S
ASLa:17h	21-R	28-S	20-S	17-S	24-S	28-S	24-S	17-S	28-R	25-S	20 -S
ASCh:17d	33-S	21-S	17-S	20-S	21-S	26-S	23-S	19-S	32-S	18-S	21-S
ASLa:17c	35-S	34-S	19 <b>-</b> S	19-S	32-S	24-S	15-S	21-S	29-S	21-S	18-S

AS:Ch 17	21-R	21-S	20-S	20-S	24-S	23-S	18-S	23-S	27-R	26-S	19-S
ASCh:A1	20-R	23-S	21-S	19-S	14-R	15-I	20-S	18-S	24-R	32-S	28-S
ASMB:1d	>36-S	>36-S	36-8	32-S	36-S	>36-S	15-S	20-S	24-R	19-S	21-S
ASRa:17e	19-R	29-S	32-8	24-S	18-I	25-S	16-S	23-S	32-S	29 -S	21-S
ASDe :21	37-S	31-S	21-S	30-S	35-S	33-S	19-S	25-S	28-S	36-S	22-S
ASDe:10	>36-S	32-8	22-S	31-S	>36- S	>36-S	22-S	14-I	29-S	>36-S	18-S
ASDe18s	31-S	>36-S	32-S	37-S	>36- S	>36-S	21-S	26-S	34-S	34-S	19-S
ASDe:P1	22-R	32-S	31-S	32-S	16-I	28-S	18-S	18-S	21-R	28-S	20-S
ASDe:18i	34-S	>36-S	24-S	36-S	27-S	13-R	24-S	13-I	27-R	36-S	28-S
ASDe:18a	12-R	20-S	21-S	27-S	19-I	12-R	23-S	28-S	28-R	29-S	27-S

ASDe:18c	35-S	38-S	20-S	34-S	17-I	24-S	19-S	22-S	12-R	36-S	19-S
Assing:12	34-S	26-S	24-S	37-S	31-S	26-S	17-S	21-S	21-R	33-S	18-S
Assing:18	31-S	27-S	21-S	28-S	32-S	32-S	21-S	36-S	25-R	30-S	17-S
ASSg: 14n	22-R	28-S	32-8	18-S	20-I	16-I	24-S	16-I	28-R	28-S	13-R
AsSg: 14k	31-S	32-S	22-S	27-S	18-I	29-S	18-S	25-S	27-R	30-S	15-S
AS:Sg3	13-R	24-S	18-S	26-S	27-S	<10- R	21-S	17-S	23-R	27-S	19-S
AS:Sg6	18-R	14-R	17-S	17-S	12-R	22-I	20-S	20-S	24-R	20-S	22-S
ASSi:19r	>36-S	35-S	21-S	31-S	34-S	>36-S	23-S	12-R	31-S	>36-S	23-S
ASSi:T4	31-S	33-S	22-S	26-S	32-S	15-I	19-S	<11-R	24-R	30-S	14-R
ASKsc:12	33-S	25-S	32-S	29-S	27-S	31-S	16-S	0-R	22R	27-S	23-S
ASKsc:29	31-S	29-S	34-S	18-S	24-S	23-S	19-S	21-S	28-R	20-S	15-I

ASKSc:14a	21-R	30-S	21-S	20-S	27-S	25-S	20-S	17-S	19-R	27-S	11-R
AsKSc:18d	36-S	31-S	17-S	17-S	18-I	19-I	24-S	20-S	18-R	28-S	17-S
ASKsc18b	22-R	36-S	17-S	28-S	20-I	24-S	22-S	26-S	24-R	24-S	17-S
AS: Td13	25-R	30-S	18-S	31-S	24-S	26-S	15-S	31-S	20-R	18-S	12-R
AS:TD9	35-S	>36-S	31-S	28-S	15-R	32-S	24-S	27-S	31-S	32-S	20-S
P1Tdb	18-R	20-S	21-S	21-S	20-I	26-S	18-S	23-S	24-R	25-S	17-S
ASTd:3e	15-R	38-S	22-S	19-S	21-S	19-I	22-S	16-I	26-R	29-S	19-S
AS:Td 3a	36-S	28-S	26-S	18-S	24-S	33-S	19-S	22-S	29-S	28-S	21-S
AS:Td:18a	33-S	32-S	31-S	30-S	20-I	23-S	26-S	26-S	22-R	33-S	18-S
AS:Td:18d	19-R	32-S	32-S	19-S	26-S	26-S	28-S	21-S	32-S	34-S	17-S
AS:Td:18e	21-R	26-S	>36-S	17-S	32-S	18-I	24-S	18-S	33-S	20-S	27-S

AS: Cl 18g	26-R	31-S	21-S	18-S	34-S	22-I	19-S	30-S	29-S	28-S	11-R
AS:Ct1	29-S	>36-S	22-8	20-S	36-S	26-S	15-S	23-S	34-S	22-S	21-S
AS:BM1	26-R	20-S	17-S	30-S	32-S	33-S	31-S	27-S	36-S	30-S	17-S
ASCI:18f	21-R	38-S	17-S	22-S	10-R	>36-S	32-S	18-S	29-S	29-S	18-S
ASC1:p1	>40-S	28-S	21-S	31-S	36-S	36-S	21-S	15-I	29-S	32-S	19-S
ASCL:p5	31-S	32-S	24-S	36-S	36-S	32-S	24-S	26-S	31-S	34-S	27-S
ASPe:5	32-S	32-S	18-S	18-S	21-S	26-S	18-S	19-S	27-R	36-S	21-S
ASPe:Da	34-S	28-S	19-S	28-S	27-S	23-S	26-S	17-S	30-S	19-S	20-S
ASPe:18	12-R	20-S	18-S	27-S	20-S	24-S	27-S	29-S	28-R	29-S	13-R
AS:Td:18e	21-R	26-S	>36-S	17-S	32-S	18-I	24-S	18-S	33-S	20-S	27-S
AS: Cl 18g	26-R	31-S	21-S	18-S	34-S	22-I	19-S	30-S	29-S	28-S	11-R

AS:Ct1	29-S	>36-S	22-S	20-S	36-S	26-S	15-S	23-S	34-S	22-S	21-S
AS:BM1	26-R	20-S	17-S	30-S	32-S	33-S	31-S	27-S	36-S	30-S	17-S
ASCI:18f	21-R	38-S	17-S	22-S	10-R	>36-S	32-S	18-S	29-S	29-S	18-S
ASCI:p1	>40-S	28-S	21-S	31-S	36-S	36-S	21-S	15-I	29-S	32-S	19-S
ASCL:p5	31-S	32-S	24-S	36-S	36-S	32-S	24-S	26-S	31-S	34-S	27-S
ASPe:5	32-S	32-S	18-S	18-S	21-S	26-S	18-S	19-S	27-R	36-S	21-S
ASPe:Da	34-S	28-S	19-S	28-S	27-S	23-S	26-S	17-S	30-S	19-S	20-S
ASPe:18	12-R	20-S	18-S	27-S	20-S	24-S	27-S	29-S	28-R	29-S	13-R
ASPe:18c	29-S	24-S	21-S	17-S	17-I	25-S	22-S	31-S	31-S	28-S	18 -S
ASLa:5a	32-S	31-S	24-S	21-S	32-S	16-I	16-S	19-S	24-R	34-S	28-S
ASLa:10	>40-S	16-I	25-8	32-S	36-S	>36-S	15-S	22-S	25-R	32-S	11-R

ASLa:18b	31-S	32-S	21-S	23-S	32-S	30-S	20-S	27-S	34-S	30-S	17-S
ASCh:14	37-S	31-S	20-S	30-S	35-S	31-S	16-S	25-S	28-R	36-S	11-R
ASCh:14(B)	40-S	32-S	22-8	36-S	32-S	32-S	14-S	14-I	30-S	36-S	23-S
AS:Ch 28	31-S	28-S	21-S	32-S	34-S	28-S	18-S	24-S	32-S	>36-S	18-S
AS: Ch15	33-S	32-S	24-S	28-S	21-S	23-S	19-S	19-S	27-R	28-S	16-I
AS:Ch(a)	34-S	22-S	25-8	21-S	27-S	24-S	21-S	17-S	18-R	32-S	28-S
ASCh:P2	12-R	20-S	21-S	27-S	28-S	26-S	27-S	24-S	20-R	28-S	21 <b>-</b> S
ASMB:B24	35-S	>36-S	26-S	34-S	24-S	34-S	21-S	23-S	12-R	22-S	12-R
ASRa:18 a	>36-S	35-S	28-S	27-S	30-S	36-S	15-S	21-S	34-S	>36-S	17-S
AS:Mn3	34-S	26-S	17-S	36-S	32-S	36-S	17-S	25-S	22-R	31-S	18-S
ASMn:18	28-R	23-S	19-S	21-S	19-I	27-S	18-S	36-S	26-R	24-S	21-S

ASRa:16a	31-S	32-S	18-S	18-S	21-S	26-S	21-S	23-S	29-S	29-S	15-I
ASRa:18e	31-S	30-S	16-S	26-S	28-S	29-S	20-S	26-S	26-R	24-S	12-R
AS: RA 18	35-S	31-S	14-I	32-S	30-S	25-S	25-S	17-S	24-R	31-S	11-R
AS: RA 18z	13-R	24-S	13-R	26-S	27-S	30-S	22-S	>10-R	28-R	34-S	19-S
AS:RA:18m	>36-S	34-S	18-S	26-S	15-R	22-I	16-S	18-S	24-R	20-S	20-S
Note: Zone diameter in mm, results were expressed as per CLSI 2014. AMP, ampicillin; AK, amikacin; AMX,											
amoxycillin; C, chloramphenicol; CD, clindamycin; E, erythromycin; MET, methicillin; NX, norfloxacin; P,											
penicillin G; VA, vancomycin; TET, tetracycline. S, sensitive; I, intermediate, R, resistance.											

 Table 25: AST pattern of *Staphylococcus* sp. from air samples by disc diffusion method.

	Susce	otible	Interm	ediate	Resi	stant
Antibiotics						
	No	%	No	%	No	%
AMP (10μg)	35	42.16	0	0	48	57.83
AK(10µg)	80	96.38	1	1.2	2	2.4
AMX (30µg)	81	97.59	1	1.12	1	1.2
C(30µg)	83	100	0	0	0	0
CD(2µg)	63	75.9	11	13.25	9	10.84
E(15µg)	68	81.92	12	14.45	3	3.61
MT(5µg)	83	100	0	0	0	0
Nx(10µg)	72	86.74	8	9.63	3	3.61
PEN-G(10µg)	33	39.75	0	0	50	60.24
TET(30µg)	83	100	0	0	0	0
VAN (10µg)	67	80.72	5	6.02	11	13.25



Figure 23: AST pattern of *Staphylococcus* sp. from air samples.

#### AST results for Pseudomonas sp. from air samples by disc diffusion method

In *Pseudomonas* sp. 100% susceptibility was shown against norfloxacin. Against amoxycillin and chloramphenicol the susceptibility was similar i.e., 90.9% and 84.9% the isolates showed susceptibility to ampicillin and erythromycin. Amikacin, streptomycin showed susceptibility of 84.9% and 81.81% respectively. Resistance was not observed against norfloxacin, while the highest percentage of resistance was shown by erythromycin 15.9% (Table 26, Figure 24).

 Table 26: Zone of inhibition of *Pseudomonas* sp. from air samples by disc diffusion

 method.

	(AMP							
Isolata	, to)	(AK10)	(AMX30)	(C30)	(E15)	(NX10)	(S10)	(TET <sub>30</sub> )
Isolate	10)							
AS:P3td	20-S	29-S	19-S	18-S	22-R	31-S	15-S	27-S
P1Td.b1	<10-R	11-R	18-S	12-R	21-R	17-S	17-S	13-I
AS: Deu	17-S	21-S	24-S	17-S	23-S	19-S	11-R	24-S
ASP3:Tdj	19-S	24-S	18-S	18-S	20-R	20-S	16-S	28-S
					>40-			
ASCH:c	22-S	<10-R	13-R	36-S	S IO	21-S	23-S	36-S
					د			
AS:DEB4	23-s	22-S	20-S	31-S	>40-	24-S	28-S	15-S
					S			
	21 5	17 \$	24 5	28 5	21 P	23 8	12 I	19 5
ASDE.D3	21-5	17-5	24-3	20-3	21 <b>-</b> K	23-3	13-1	10-5
ASTd:12u	18-S	20-S	18-S	24-S	29-S	31-S	20-S	12-I
1 SD0.16.6	23 5	23 5	22 8	10 S	31 \$	31 \$	17 \$	31 \$
ASPC.10.0	25-5	25-5	22-3	19-5	51-5	51-5	17-5	51-5
ASPe:18:9	35-S	18-S	35-S	21-S	36-S	24-S	36-S	11-R
A CL - 17-7	20.5	17.0	10.5	26.5	20.0	20.0	20.5	26.5
ASLa17:7	20-5	17-5	19-5	20-5	28-5	28-5	28-5	20-3
ASDe:6	18-S	17-S	18-S	20-S	23-S	21-S	16-S	15-S
ASDE:16s	20 - 8	19-5	19-5	19-5	24-8	18-5	15-5	12-I
1022.105	20.0	17.0	17.5	17.0	<u>2</u> 7 0	10.0	10 0	121

ASSi:2n	23-S	24-S	26-S	21-S	22-R	21 <b>-</b> S	11-R	25-S
ASSi16a	21 <b>-</b> S	25-S	18 <b>-</b> S	14-I	24-S	22-S	16-S	21-S
AASDe17:d	13-R	14-R	12-R	18-S	36-S	21-S	14-R	26-S
ASKSC:1d	26-S	28-S	21-S	19-S	29-S	26-S	26-S	27-S
ASKSC:16d	19-S	18-S	26-S	17-S	24-S	24-S	24-S	23-S
ASKSC:17i	20-S	21-S	19 <b>-S</b>	18-S	29-S	30-S	21-S	16-S
ASKSC:181	12-R	15-I	23-S	26-S	30-S	28-S	17-S	28-S
ASTd:1e	17-S	19-S	31-S	21-S	>36- S	24-S	16-S	25-S
ASTd:16e	14-I	13-R	19 <b>-S</b>	24-S	29-S	28-S	18-S	23-S
ASTd:18e	25-S	26-S	21 <b>-</b> S	28-S	24-S	18-S	17-S	24-S
ASCL:2g	22-S	23-S	19-S	19-S	20-R	20-S	16-S	26-S
ASCL:16f	20-S	21-S	21-S	20-S	23-S	24-S	18-S	30-S
ASCL:17k	19-S	20-S	23-S	18-S	24-S	23-S	10-R	34-S
ASLa:2c	19-S	18-S	14-I	19-S	38-S	21-S	11-R	28-S
ASLa:16h	16-I	17-S	20-S	11-R	25-S	20-S	19-S	14-I
ASLa:17(10)	18-S	17-S	24-S	18-S	31-S	18-S	21-S	31-S
ASPe:1a	19 <b>-S</b>	16-I	18-S	18-S	26-S	30-S	29-S	21-S

ASPe:16g	20-S	22-S	22-S	26-S	31-S	29-S	15-S	26-S
ASPe:17(2)	18-S	17-S	30-S	21-S	34-S	21-S	21-S	24-S
ASPe:18g)	20-S	17-S	20-S	24-S	28-S	26-S	15-S	25-S
ASCh:1d	21-S	19-S	21-S	19-S	31-S	23-S	16-S	26-S
ASCh:16i	17-S	18-S	18-R	28-S	34-S	18-S	10-R	28-S
ASCh:17m	20-S	21-S	22-S	29-S	36-S	17-S	15-S	21-S
ASCh:170	25-S	24-S	18-S	20-S	32-S	27-S	20-S	26-S
ASMn:2a	19-S	23-S	23-S	28-S	32-S	25-S	24-S	28-S
ASMn:16j	24-S	21-S	20-S	17-R	30-S	21-S	14-I	32-S
ASMn:17m	21 <b>-</b> S	18-S	21-S	18-S	24-R	18-S	15-S	25-S
ASRa:1b	20-S	19-S	28-S	18-S	31-S	17-S	16-S	18-S
ASRa:16e	19-S	21-S	22-S	30-S	28-S	19-S	30-S	19-S
ASRa:17(13)	19-S	17-S	19-S	28-S	36-S	22-S	22-S	28-S
ASRa17d	16-I	14-R	18-S	20-S	30-S	21-S	16-S	32-S
Note: Zone diameter in mm, results were expressed as per CLSI 2014. AMP, ampicillin;								
AK, amikacin; AMX, amoxycillin; C, chloramphenicol; E, erythromycin; NX, norfloxacin;								
S, streptomycin; TET, tetracycline. S, sensitive; I, intermediate, R, resistance.								

 Table 27: AST pattern of *Pseudomonas* sp. from air samples by disc diffusion

 method.

Antibiotics	Susce	ptible	Interm	ediate	Resistant		
	No	%	No	%	No	%	
AMP (10µg)	38	86.36	3	6.81	3	6.81	
AK(10μg)	37	84.09	2	4.54	5	11.36	
AMX (30µg)	40	90.9	1	2.27	3	6.81	
C(30µg)	40	90.9	1	2.27	3	6.81	
E(15µg)	37	84.09	0	0	7	15.9	
Nx (10µg)	44	100	0	0	0	0	
S(10µg)	36	81.81	2	4.54	б	13.63	
TET(30µg)	39	88.63	4	9.09	1	2.27	



Figure 24: AST pattern of Pseudomonas sp. from air samples

# Molecular characterisation of bacterial isolates from air samples.

A total of 11 representative strains viz. As:Lu5, As:Mn26, A:Ksc5, AS:Ra1d, AS:Pe2, AS:Ch2, AS:KSC7, AS:KSC18, AS-De16(h), AS:Lu2, AS:Td3 and AS:Mn11, isolated from air samples, were identified by 16S rRNA gene sequencing method (Table 28).

Table 28: Identification of bacterial isolates based on 16S rRNA genes sequencing							
Isolates	Percentage	NCBI/EzTaxon Hit	Accession number				
As:Lu5	100	Bacillus safensis subsp. safensis	MW536490				
As:Mn26	98.87	Bacillus safensis subsp. safensis	MW548737				
A:Ksc5	100	Bacillus safensis subsp. safensis	MW536491				
AS:Ra1d	100	Bacillus aryabhattai	MW536492				
AS:Pe2	99.73	Bacillus altitudinis	MW536493				
AS:Ch2	100	Bacillus altitudinis	MW536494				
AS:KSC7	100	Staphylococcus sciuri	MW536495				
AS:KSC18	99.79	Pseudomonas stutzeri	MW536496				
AS-De16(h)	100	Cellulosimicrobium cellulans	MW709569				
AS:Lu2	98.96	Bacillus aryabhattai	MW709570				
AS:Td3	99.6	Bacillus altitudinis	MW709571				
AS:Mn11	99.64	Bacillus altitudinis	MW709572				

#### Molecular Phylogeny of bacterial isolates

Molecular phylogenetic analysis of bacterial isolates from air samples of 11 representative isolates based on 16S rRNA region sequencing were constructed using MEGA 7 software (Kumar et al. 2016). The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbour-Joining method (Saitou N. and Nei M. 1987) with *Methanococcus voltae* M59290 as the out group (Figure 25)



**Figure 25:** Molecular phylogenetic analysis of 11 bacterial isolates isolated from air samples based on 16S rRNA region sequencing. Neighbouring-joining phylogenetic tree constructed using by MEGA 7 with *Methanococcus voltae* M59290 as the out group.

# Molecular characterisation of fungal isolates

A total of 9 fungal representative strains viz. NFGtk2, NfDe3, NFDe4, NFtd5, SU-1b, SU1d, SF11, SF13, SF14, isolated from air samples, were identified using ITS region (Table 29, Figure 26).

Table 29: Identification of bacterial isolates based on ITS								
Isolates	Fungal species	Accession number						
NFGtk2	Penicillium brevicompactum	MH393340						
NfDe3	Fusarium proliferatum	MH393341						
NFDe4	Fusarium solani	MH393342						
NFtd5	Fusarium oxysporum	MH393343						
SU-1b	Trichoderma reesei	MG745321						
SU1d	Colletotrichum graminicola	MG745325						
SF11	Colletotrichum graminicola	MH379771						
SF13	Phaeosphaeria avenaria f. sp. avenaria	MH379773						
SF14	Metarhizium granulomatis	MH379774						

## Molecular Phylogeny of fungal isolates



Figure: 26. Phylogenetic tree based upon the Neighbour-joining of 28S rRNA sequences.

#### AMBIENT AIR MONITORING

Ambient air monitoring of seven stations in Sikkim was conducted using a high-volume air sampler. The pollutants determined were PM10 (Particulate Matter, size less than  $10\mu$ m) SO<sub>2</sub> (Sulphur dioxide) and NO<sub>2</sub> (Nitrogen dioxide). The National Ambient Air quality standards (2009) is given in (Annexure I).

### The annual average of the tested parameters in 2016 at seven stations in Sikkim.

The values of PM 10 ranged from 3.01- 59.33  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>, the lowest was recorded at Mangan and the highest at Rangpo (Figure 27). However, the value was below the standard given by National Ambient Air quality standards (NAAQS) which is 60  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup> annual average.

SO<sub>2</sub> value ranged from 1.01- 19.95  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup> the lowest at Namchi during July and the highest at Mangan during August. Which was far below the annual average standard (50  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>) given by NAAQS. Significantly high amount of NO<sub>2</sub> was detected in Singtam (31.71  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>) in November and BDL (Below detection level) in the same month in Ravangla (Figure. 27).



Figure 27: Annual Air quality indices of seven stations in Sikkim in 2016

#### The annual average of the tested parameters in 2017 at seven stations in Sikkim

The significantly high amount of PM10 was detected in Rangpo in December (84.19  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>), October (75.85  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>), September (53.4  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>) and august (48.5  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>). In the month of November and December the pollutant level rose above the given standards. The pollutant was high in Singtam reaching up to 67.86  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup> in December, SO<sub>2</sub> was recorded highest at Mangan (9.25  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>) in the month of July. The highest NO<sub>2</sub> recorded was 9.06  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup> at Rangpo and Singtam, which was the highest recorded value in the year. (Figure. 28).

#### The annual average of the tested air pollutants in 2018 at seven stations in Sikkim

PM10 was recorded highest at Rangpo (80.55  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>) in the month of December which was above the standard limit and the least at Ravangla (11.33  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>)  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup> in October. SO<sub>2</sub> and NO<sub>2</sub> was very low, the highest SO<sub>2</sub> recorded (9.92  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>) at Rangpo in July and NO<sub>2</sub> (28.09  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>) at Singtam in November (Figure 29).

## The annual average of the tested air pollutants in 2019 at seven stations in Sikkim

PM10 value was the high in Rangpo in the month of December (57.63  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>), November (54.19  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>), September (47.39  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>) and October (47.3  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>). And the lowest PM10 value was recorded at Chungthang (8.43  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>) in December. The pollutant was also high in Singtam in the month of November (52.44  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>) and in Deorali (53.74  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>) in the month of December. The highest SO<sub>2</sub> value was recorded in Rangpo (18.2  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>) in November. the highest NO<sub>2</sub> was recorded in Deorali (10.86  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>) in December (Figure 30).



Figure 28: Annual Air quality indices of seven stations in Sikkim in 2017.



Figure 29: Annual Air quality indices of seven stations in Sikkim in 2018.



Figure 30. Annual Air quality indices of seven stations in Sikkim in 2019.

# DISCUSSION
The main objective of this study was to identify the prevalent microorganisms (bacteria and fungi) in the outdoor environment in various sampling sites of Sikkim in India. Field based surveillance was also incorporated in this study with the help of structured questionnaire. It is commonly known that bacteria (Fujiyoshi et al. 2017), fungi (Nageen et al. 2021) including viruses (Leung 2021) present in the air can affect human health, causing mainly respiratory and related diseases transmitted via respiratory route (Bugajny et al. 2005; Tellier et al. 2019). It was hypothesized that the microflora of Sikkim should be affected by the types of plantations, vegetation and the visitors as the State has been a tourist hub and a place of pilgrimage. Because of the rise in population density, transportation, industries and tourists' influx the occurrence or environmental contamination of resident air microflora from such sources was also expected. We were also hoping that once the baseline data of composition of air is prepared, we will be able to detect any unusual microbes in the air as this study area is strategically important. The climate in Sikkim ranges from sub-tropical in the south to tundra in the north (Kumar et al. 2020). The climate in most of the inhabited regions remain temperate with temperature very seldom exceeding 28°C in summer. The average temperature for most part of the Sikkim is 18°C. Sikkim is situated in an ecological hotspot of the lower Himalayas, one of only three among the ecoregions of India (O'Neill et al. 2017).

The air samples from our study have been collected from various locations that included rural, urban and also tourist hubs viz: Deorali, Singtam, Kanchenjunga Shopping Complex, Tadong, Changu Lake, Pelling, Lachung, Chungthang, Mangan Ravangla and Rangpo. The State observes five seasons, winter, summer, spring, autumn, and monsoon season. However, we broadly categorized our sampling season as dry (November-March) and wet season (May-October) as samples in places such as Changu Lake, Mangan, Chungthang, Lachung and Pelling in a designated period would not be possible due to the landslides, snowfall and other natural disturbances; particularly in mid of rainy season and extreme winter season. Samples were collected two times for the study period in a place in a year (Agarwal et al. 2016) with some modifications. The preferred method for collection of air sample was passive method (Plate Sedimentation Method or the Gravitational method) (Stryjakowska et al. 2007) and active method (Impaction method) (Sveum et al. 1992) for study of both bacteria and fungi. IUL basic air sampler with air flow of 100L/min was used for active method of sampling as this instrument was already available in the institution and was easy for transportation and could be run on chargeable battery (7.2V) with a run duration of 8 hours once fully charged.

### **Field survey**

The field surveillance was conducted along with sample collection with the prior consent of the participants. The study population cooperated during the survey however, many were reluctant to answer many of the questions during the survey, most importantly many were unaware about their medical history. The study population also found difficulty expressing their medical conditions. No significant data on the diseases due to air borne microorganisms were recorded. Some respiratory diseases, which include asthma, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), pulmonary fibrosis, pneumonia, tuberculosis and lung cancer have been reported in Sikkim (Barua et al. 2013; Chettri et al. 2018). Respiratory diseases are mainly caused by smoking tobacco, or by breathing in second-hand tobacco smoke, radon, asbestos, or other forms of air pollution (Shevade et al. 2015).

#### **Microbiological Analysis**

Many media were selected and recommended for culturing the fungi the exceptions were Malt Extract Agar (MEA), Sabouraud Dextrose Agar (SDA), Rose Bengal Chloramphenicol Agar (Nageen et al. 2021). However, we choose using PDA (Potato Dextrose Agar), as we were expecting plant borne pathogens. Similarly, many media were recommended for bacterial isolation from air samples (Weissfeld et al. 2013). The approach of this study was to target both bacteria and fungi in air-microflora. However, in our study, the load of bacteria in average was found to be much higher than fungi. Similar observation was also reported in both indoor and outdoor environment (Jalili et al. 2021). The phenotypic identification of the microbes was time consuming and challenging. We found that the conventional culture-dependent methods for identification of organisms for environmental studies was indeed challenging and laborious. With as many tests we could do for phenotypic identification, the prevalent bacterial species were Bacillus sp., Staphylococcus sp., Micrococcus sp., Pseudomonas sp. and E. coli sp. One of the aspects of the challenges is that many cultures after sub-culturing tend to lose its original colony pigment and survive sub-culturing and often re-examination of cell morphology varied slightly. The advantage of the culturable dependent methods is that it assumes that the organisms will grow and produce typical characteristics within a definite period (Giuliano et al. 2019). However, microorganisms that are not culturable under the given growth conditions in the laboratory could remain undetected that could possibly induce adverse health effects (Yoo et al. 2016). These losses due to stress of aerosolization and sampling may result in loss of cultivability, which are difficult to evaluate and may vary within and among species (Yoo et al. 2016). It has been stated that majority of cells believed to be viable might not form colonies on agar plates (Peccia and Hernandez 2006). Hence, cell debris, dead microorganisms which may possess toxic and/or allergenic properties, goes undetectable (Griffin 2007) Therefore, rapid, accurate techniques for monitoring airborne microorganisms are absolutely needed to overcome the constraints of traditional culturebased methods (Hubad and Lapanje 2013).

It is observed that Chungthang despite of being a rural area had a microbial load at par with Tadong, an urban area possibly due to its popularity as a tourist destination. Irrespective of the sampling location, time and the season, in active sampling it was observed that the log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> variation was not remarkable. Gram-positive cocci (40.26%) followed by Gram-positive rods (30.88%) and Gram-negative rods (29.64%) were found the prevalent bacterial genera from air samples in all selected sampling locations, which is similar to the study conducted by Hassan et al. (2021), where the prevalent bacteria genera were Gram-positive cocci (41.1%) and Gram-positive rods (35.3%). In our study, bacterial genera detected were *Bacillus, Staphylococcus, Pseudomonas, Micrococcus, Corynebacterium, Proteus, Serratia* and *E. coli*. Some of these bacteria and fungi have shown to be the prevalent and common bacterial and fungal species in air (Burge and Hoyer 1990).

Further the genotypic identification helped in confirmation of identity of Gram-positive rods viz. *Bacillus safensis* subsp. *safensis, Bacillus aryabhattai, Bacillus altitudinis* and *Cellulosimicrobium cellulans;* Gram-positive coccus *Staphylococcus sciuri* and Gram-

negative rod Pseudomonas stutzeri. Bacillus safensis subsp. safensis, is a soil-borne bacterium (Lateef et al. 2015), also isolated from spacecraft and assembly-facility surfaces, is spore-forming rod bacterium, aerobic chemoheterotroph (Satomi et al. 2006), and also silver-resistant bacterium (Ahmed et al. 2020). It also exhibits a broad-spectrum antibacterial activity against multi-drug resistant isolates (Iqbal et al. 2021). Bacillus safensis is non-pathogenic and inhibits the growth of Listeria monocytogenes (Hascoet et al. 2021) and fungal pathogens Cryptococcus neoformans and Candida albicans (Mayer and Kronstad 2017). Bacillus aryabhattai is a Gram-positive plant growth promoting bacterium, isolated from the rhizosphere of tea (Bhattacharyya et al. 2017). It is used for bioremediation (Elarabi et al. 2020), and also as potent biological control agent against M. javanica and a promising substitute of chemical nematicides (Antil et al. 2021). Bacillus *altitudinis* is isolated from air samples, collected from high altitude, hence the name (Shivaji 2006), and also from other environments (Rozanov et al. 2018). It can trigger the plant growth (Zhang et al. 2021). This bacterium produces RNase, which has antitumor and antiviral properties (Shah et al. 2015), and can suppress the fungal pathogen (Sunar et al. 2015). *Cellulosimicrobium cellulans* is a Gram-positive bacterium present in soil and sewage that rarely causes human infection (Zhang et al. 2020a). Staphylococcus sciuri is a human pathogenic bacterium, responsible for endocarditis, peritonitis, septic shock, urinary tract infection, pelvic inflammatory disease and wound infections (Zeman et al. 2017). Microorganisms present in air may cause respiratory diseases (Moelling and Broecker 2020; Yang et al. 2020). Pseudomonas stutzeri is a ubiquitous bacterium that has been reported as a causative agent of some infections, particularly in immunocompromised patients but has rarely been reported as a cause of infective endocarditis (Alwazzeh et al. 2020). However, it also shows the denitrifying ability in the environment (Silva et al. 2020).

Staphylococcus haemolyticus, Micrococcus luteus, Micrococcus aloeverae, Bacillus pumilus, Lysinibacillus macroides, Bacillus cereus and Bacillus paralicheniformis were reported from indoor and outdoor air samples (Hassan et al. 2021). In our study, based on Biolog automated system, we identified from the air samples the following bacteria: *Staphylococcus haemolyticus*, Lysynibacillus sphaerius, Corynebacterium sphaerius and Bacillus flexus. Staphylococcus haemolyticus has been reported as opportunistic pathogen and are found as commonly on human skin (Robertson et al. 2013). Bacillus sp. is sporeforming soil bacteria and the most persistent microorganism in the atmosphere (Shaffer and Lighthart 1994). Prevalence of Bacillus sp. on different outdoor locations has been reported on previous studies (Pickering et al. 2018). Bacillus sp. are responsible for causing negative health effects (Pickering et al. 2018; Yoo et al. 2018). In this study Staphylococcus sp., Bacillus sp. and Pseudomonas sp. are the most prevalent bacterial species isolated. Staphylococcus sp. has been known to be carried easily carried in the nasopharynx, throat, skin, cuts, boils, nails contributing to the microflora in air (Madsen et al. 2018).

In nature the airborne fungal spores are the most common organisms (Soeria-Atmadja et al. 2010). The spores can be dispersed through the atmospheric air and they can also survive as parasites of planta and animals; fungi are pervasive airborne allergens and causal agent of numerous human diseases (Menezes et al. 2004). Species of *Aspergillus, Penicillium* and *Alternaria* are routinely isolated from the air and numerous other substrates (Barnett and *Hunter 1972)*. **Overall Fusarium sp. and Penicillium sp. were the most prevalent groups of fungal genera.** *The* genotypically identified fungal genera was *Fusarium proliferatum, Fusarium solani, Fusarium oxysporum, Penicillium brevicompactum, Colletotrichum graminicola, Phaeosphaeria avenaria* f. sp. avenaria and *Metarhizium granulomatis. Fusarium* spp, have been isolated as air-borne fungi (Zhang et al. 2006; Moretti et al.

2018). Fusarium proliferatum is a plant pathogenic fungus Chang et al. 2015), Fusarium solani is also plant pathogenic fungus (Sisic et al. 2018). Whereas, Fusarium oxysporum (Moretti et al. 2018) is used as bio-control of plant diseases (de Lamo and Takken 2020). *Penicillium* is also known as the most common airborne spores that promote allergic reactions, its exposure to the damp environment and in the homes are a major threat causing asthma (Levetin et al. 2016) and allergies in vulnerable (Flannigan et al. 1991; Makut et al. 2014). Penicillium brevicompactum has been reported from air samples (Sen and Asan 2009; Madsen et al. 2016), which produces mycophenolic acid (MPA), a fungal metabolite which is important bioactive substance with immunosuppressive, antiviral, antitumor, antibacterial, antifungal, and various activities (Min et al. 2019). Collectotrichum graminicola is a pathogenic fungus causing disease of wheat and maize (Cuevas-Fernández et al. 2019) and is also reported from human patients (Yegneswaran et al. 2010). Phaeosphaeria avenaria f. sp. Avenaria is a plant pathogen (Bathgate and Loughman 2001). Metarhizium granulomatis is a pathogenic fungus causing mycosis (Schmidt et al. 2017). *Fusarium* sp. and *Penicillium* sp. were the most prevalent fungal isolates, while in a similar other study Aspergillus sp. and Penicillium sp. were found the most predominant species isolated from outdoor air (Maktkovic et al. 2007). Ekhaise et al. (2008) reported Aspergillus sp. as the most common genus of fungi in the indoor air environment.

Species of *Aspergillus* and *Penicillium* species are present in outdoor and indoor air (Knutsen et al. 2012). In our study, species of *Fusarium*, *and Penicillium* were also present in air samples of Sikkim as the most dominant fungal genera. Seasonal variations of the presence of fungal genera did not show significant variation in air samples of Sikkim, where seasonal variations effect the composition of air-born microflora (Kumar et al. 2021c).

There has been reports suggestive of *Alternaria*, *Colletotrichum*, *Aspergillus* and *Penicillium* being the most common fungi that cause asthma (Zubairi et al. 2014; Forkel et al. 2021). It has been reported that fungal spores are dispersed easily in air and are found abundantly in the outdoor air (Oneto et al. 2020), some of the species of these genera are known to be the source of allergic diseases in sensitive or immunocompromised people (Levetin et al. 2016; Skjoth et al. 2016). It is necessary to also monitor the indoor air, since indoor and outdoor air the composition of outdoor air has suggested to be the major source of fungal contamination in the indoor air (Madureira et al. 2015). Fungal species such as *Aspergillus* sp. *Fusarium* sp. and *Cladosporium* sp. have been found to be involved deterioration of paper under suitable environment (Allsopp et al. 2004).

Microbial contamination in air samples is assessed by two methods viz. active and passive sampling methods (Napoli et al. 2012). We have considered both the active and passive sampling method for semi-quantitative study. It has been observed that in majority of the microbial air sampling the microbial count was high by passive sampling, which was also reported earlier from air samples of other regions (Sampson et al. 2020). Correlation between the active and the passive methods while studying the indoor and outdoor air under normal conditions was reported (Canha et al. 2015). We did not find a large variation in the sampling method except the knowledge of volume of air sampled we get on active method. We found that the passive method was equally reproducible and convenient to perform (Zhang et al. 2020b). However, the duration of exposure of the sample plates may exceed up to 5 hours, in active the sampling duration usually remains short or the colonies of the microorganisms trapped remained impossible (Haig et al. 2016). Active measuring method is reliable over passive measuring method, at lower levels of contamination (Petti et al.

2003; Napoli et al. 2012). For measuring the higher concentrations of microorganisms, the passive method was usually used (Shanmugaraj and Rao 2020), which more affordable the active method (Petti et al. 2003). In a study conducted by Napoli et al. (2012) it has been agreed that the two methods correlate parallelly with the air quality. Some researches contradict with this view and has found that the active method of sampling yielded smaller concentrations of microorganisms than the passive method, with respect to bacteria as well as fungi (Montacutelli et al. 2000; Asefa et al. 2009; Verhoeff 1990). Some researchers are of a view that the passive method is more appropriate for monitoring concentrations of airborne microorganisms in drug manufacturing units (Whyte 1996; Haas et al. 2017). The comparatively high concentrations of fungi in the air pose are a little threat to healthy individuals (Abrego et al. 2020), but would pose a serious health risk to immunosuppressed individuals (Flannigan and Miller 1994; Eades and Armstrong-James 2019).

Exposure to airborne pathogens is a common trait of all human life (Fernstrom and Goldblatt 2013; Tellier et al. 2019). With the advent of advance research methods for studying airborne pathogens, it has been evident that microorganisms (e.g., viruses, bacteria, and fungal spores) from an infectious source that may disperse by air currents and ultimately be inhaled, ingested, or come into contact with individuals (Gonzalez-Martin 2019; Ji et al. 2021). Small percentage of infectious individuals may be responsible for disseminating the majority of infectious particles due to airborne pathogens in air (Fernstrom and Goldblatt 2013. Most of the bacteria and fungi isolated from air samples of different regions and places of Sikkim are non-pathogenic and non-infectious, which indicate the possibly of quality of air or less microbial contaminated air. Though there are reports of cases of respiratory diseases in Sikkim, but most of them are due to smoking and other other factors

(Barua et al. 2013). Air-borne infectious diseases have also been reported in Sikkim (Pandey et al. 2021), however, their sources and identify have been been reported yet. *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*, a causal organism for tuberculosis is an air-borne bacterium (Cambau and Drancourt 2014), which has been detected in environment (Martinez et al. 2019), however in our study, by applied methods, we could not detect *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. This may be the first report on microbial composition of air samples or aerosol of Sikkim. The sources of these microorganisms are probably from plant, soils and other environments (Ruiz-Gil et al. 2020), which are less toxic and contagious, comparable to air samples of other regions of India (Madamarandawala et al. 2019). Several abiotic and abiotic factors that may influence the composition of airborne transmission of disease (Pica and Bouvier 2012; Cavicchioli et al. 2019; Ruiz-Gil et al. 2020).

### Antimicrobial Susceptibility testing

Antimicrobial Susceptibility testing (AST) of the culturable air borne bacteria was studied using the antibiotics viz. ampicillin, amikacin, amoxycillin, chloramphenicol, clindamycin, erythromycin, methicillin, norfloxacin, penicillin G, streptomycin, vancomycin and tetracycline as per the CLSI guidelines (2014). The bacterial slates which were prevalent and frequently reported were subjected to the test. The resistance pattern of *Bacillus* sp. was below 45.45 %, the highest resistance recorded for Penicillin G is >70% (Mao et al. 2019). Surprisingly, most of the isolates were found to be susceptible to the antibiotics used. The *Bacillus* isolates showed susceptibility of 100% against many antibiotics. However, in *Staphylococcus* sp. the resistance against Penicillin (60.24%) and Ampicillin (57.83%)

against was the highest among all he antibiotics. While chloramphenicol, methicillin and tetracycline showed 100% susceptibility. *Pseudomonas* sp. showed 13.63 % resistance against streptomycin and no resistance against norfloxacin. As it has also been studied that even very low concentrations of antibiotics are sufficient to provide a selective advantage for resistant microorganisms (Gullberg et al. 2011). There has been reports that the presence of heavy metals and biocides could co-select antibiotic resistance in the environment. Resistance genes from these environmental reservoirs could then be transferred to pathogenic bacteria (Allen et al. 2010). With the fact that such studies are essential for public health, apologetically, the source of these bacterial resistance however lower than the susceptibility cannot be established (Fair and Tor 2014; Peterson and Kaur 2018).

#### **Ambient Air Quality Monitoring**

Environmental pollution is one of the problems faced worldwide, and it is well known that pollutants are the byproduct of man's own action (Manisalidis et al. 2020). The environmental pollution is mainly caused by population explosion (Dong et al. 2020), unplanned dumping of wastes and sewage (Vergara and Tchobanoglous 2012) and unhygienic mode of living (Ghorani-Azam et al. 2016). As the problem of pollution has affected the entire world, Sikkim is also not free from pollution due to rapid urbanization, industrialization and population of vehicles. Although, the pollution level may not be as high as other States of India, the concern is rising as the rapid increase in industries contribute substantially to environmental issues.

The objective of the ambient air quality standard is to provide a basis for protecting public health from adverse effects of air pollution and for eliminating or reducing to a minimum, those contaminants of air that are likely to be hazardous to human being, animals, vegetation and the historical constructions (WHO 2021). Different standards have been laid down for industrial, residential and sensitive areas as given by National Ambient Air Quality Standards (NAAQS). The air quality surveillance and monitoring are undertaken to detect any deterioration in air quality arising from industrial, vehicular, residential and natural sources of pollution, as a large seasonal variation occur in the concentration of various pollutants. The annual average of the tested parameters PM10 during the study period ranged from  $8.42 - 87.72 \,\mu \text{g/m}^3$ , the lowest was recorded at Chungthang, north Sikkim in December 2017 and the highest recorded in at Rangpo in January 2019. This data was not surprising as Chungthang is a small town in North Sikkim located at an elevation of 3498 m and lightly populated. While Rangpo is a town located in east Sikkim which lies at an elevation of 327 m, it joins the NH 31 A to the West Bengal. The population of Rangpo as per 2011 census is 10,450 and being a highway not has a heavy flow of vehicles and people. The value of PM10 recorded at Rangpo exceeded the annual average (60  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>) standard given by National Ambient Air quality standards (NAAQS). The annual average for PM10 exceeded the NAAQS standard many a times at Rangpo (66.95 and 60.69) in 2017 in January and February respectively and Singtam (60.69) in February 2017, 77.37 in Deorali in February 2017. In 2018 the pollutant level exceeding with much higher values, with the highest value recorded at Rangpo (90.61) in Rangpo in February, which implies that dust (due to vehicular movement and construction works) was the contributing factor for such a high value of PM10. All these sampling stations are densely populated than other stations and the season is dry and dusty which would add to the higher value of PM10.

The annual average of the pollutant SO<sub>2</sub> during the study period ranged from 0.73-19.95  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup> lowest in Mangan, North Sikkim. The value of SO<sub>2</sub> was recorded much lower than the NAAQ standards which is 50  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>. Subsequently, the value of the pollutant NO<sub>2</sub> ranged from 0-21.2 the lowest or below the detection level was at Ravangla. south Sikkim and the highest at Deorali east Sikkim. Gaseous pollutants present in such as (NO<sub>2</sub>, SO<sub>2</sub>, CO) and affect the heath of human (Chen et al. 2007; Manisalidas et al. 2020). However, such gaseous pollutants gaseous (NO<sub>2</sub> and SO<sub>2</sub>) contributed less to the environmental pollution in the State, indicating not in high health.

# CONCLUSION

It is well known that bacteria and fungi present in the air can affect human health and can be more harmful for immunocompromised people. Therefore, it is important to monitor the indoor as well as environmental microbial air composition from time to time. The approach of this study was to study both the prevalent bacteria and fungi and it was observed that the load of bacteria was dominant in majority of the samplings. As we have collected the samples by culture dependent method there are both the advantages and challenges. In the former method the organisms will grow and produce a typical characteristic within a definite period of time, while the culture dependent method would remain accurate and time saving. In order to overcome the difficulty of traditional culture-based method, rapid, accurate techniques for airborne microorganisms should be considered. However, even in culture dependent method we found that for lower level of contamination simple settle plate or gravitational method was highly effective. As it is difficult to find the source of the airborne microorganisms, the variation in microbial load in rural and urban area were not significant. Gram positive cocci were the most prevalent among which *Bacillus* sp. was frequently isolated. Among fungal genera Fusarium sp. and Pencillium sp. were highly prevalent which are mostly a plant pathogen and allergy causing spores. There has been reports that seasonal variation affects the composition of air microbial flora, however in our study the variation was almost negligible. In this study, most of the bacteria and fungi isolated from samples were nonpathogenic in nature and or either only harmful air for immunocompromised people. The antibiotic resistance pattern of the bacteria isolated were minimal to the antibiotics tested. The ambient air quality of Sikkim throughout the study period remained below the National Ambient Air Quality Standards, many a times going below detection level to very few times going above the standard level (exceptionally the

pollutant Particulate Matter 10), which signifies that the air quality of Sikkim is less polluted and less contaminated.

### SUMMARY

The main objectives of this work were to study the prevalent microbes (bacteria and fungi) in Sikkim, a small mountainous State of India, distribution pattern of microbes, their identification and antimicrobial susceptibility patterns. The sample collection sites were pre-decided considering the factors such as vegetation, elevation and population. Air sample were collected from four districts of the State viz. North, South, East and West districts and from ten different locations (Deorali, Singtam, KSC, Tadong, Changu Lake, Pelling, Lachung, Chungthang, Mangan and Ravangla) which fell into these districts. The filed survey irrespective of any criteria related to age or gender was also conducted along with sample collection hoping to find a coordination between the prevalent microbes and the diseases among the populations. Total of 561 individuals were surveyed during the period. The ambient air monitoring of seven stations (Deorali, Singtam, Rangpo, Pelling, Chungthang, Mangan and Ravangla) were also monitored to study the health risks of people in the State, in which three pollutants (PM10, NO<sub>2</sub> and SO<sub>2</sub>) were measured. The air sampling from various sampling sites was carried out by two methods, (Plate sedimentation method) and active method (Impaction method) considering dry and wet seasons. The logCFU/m<sup>3</sup> of the bacteria and fungi were calculated which ranged from 1.41- 3.78 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup> and 1.32- 3.71 log CFU/m<sup>3</sup>, respectively. Further, the phenotypic characterisation of the microbes was done. A total of 570 bacteria isolates were isolated from 188 air samples, of which 226 survived sub-culturing and retained its morphological and cultural characteristics, which was considered for further study. Out of 226 bacterial isolates 68 were Gram-positive rod (30.88%), 91 (40.26%) Gram-positive cocci and 67 (29.64%) Gramnegative rod, which was further confirmed by the KOH test. During phenotypic characterization, Bacillus sp., Staphylococcus sp., Micrococcus sp., Pseudomonas sp., E. coli, Proteus sp., Serratia sp., Citrobacter sp., and Enterobacter sp., were tentatively

identified after performing the standard biochemical tests. Phenotypic characterization of selected bacterial isolates was also conducted using Omnilog Plus system (BIOLOG), a fully automated high throughput aerobic identification system. In this method, four bacterial species were identified Staphylococcus haemolyticus Lysynibacillus sphaerius, Corynebacterium sphaerius and Bacillus flexus. Antibiotic Susceptibility test was conducted for the bacterial isolates which showed frequent occurrences. Hence, the species of Bacillus, Staphylococcus and Pseudomonas were tested for antibiotic susceptibility against 12 antibiotics; ampicillin, amikacin, amoxycillin, chloramphenicol, clindamycin, erythromycin, methicillin, norfloxacin, penicillin G, streptomycin, tetracycline and vancomycin. While majority of the isolates showed susceptibility to the tested antibiotics, *Bacillus* sp. and Staphylococcus sp. showed highest resistance (45.45%) and (60.24%), respectively to Penicillin-G, while Pseudomonas showed greater amount of resistance to Erythromycin (7%). The 16S rRNA gene sequencing result based on Sanger method showed a complex microbial community with four genera, six different species viz. Bacillus safensis subsp. Safensis, Bacillus aryabhattai, Bacillus altitudinis, Staphylococcus sciuri, Pseudomonas stutzeri, Cellulosimicrobium cellulans. Nine representatives of fungal strains were identified using ITS region viz. *Penicillium brevicompactum, Fusarium proliferatum,* Fusarium solani, Fusarium oxysporum, Trichoderma reesei, Colletotrichum graminicola, Colletotrichum graminicola, Phaeosphaeria avenaria f. sp. Avenaria, Metarhizium granulomatis. The annual average of the tested parameters PM10 during the study period ranged from  $8.42 - 87.72 \,\mu \text{g/m}^3$ , the highest recorded at Rangpo even exceeding annual average the standard limit of  $(60 \ \mu g/m^3)$ . The annual average of the pollutant SO<sub>2</sub> during the study period ranged from 0.73-19.95  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup> lowest in Mangan, North Sikkim. The value of SO<sub>2</sub> recorded was much lower than the NAAQ standards which is 50  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>. Subsequently, the value of the pollutant  $NO_2$  ranged from 0-21.2 which was also way below the standard limit. Giving a general impression that the air of Sikkim is clean considering the current havoc of air pollution around the globe.

### **Highlights of findings**

- Based on 16S rRNA gene sequencing result, *Bacillus safensis* subsp. *Safensis, Bacillus aryabhattai, Bacillus altitudinis, Staphylococcus sciuri, Pseudomonas stutzeri, Cellulosimicrobium cellulans* were identified form the ambient air of Sikkim.
- Phenotypic characterization of selected bacterial isolates using Omnilog Plus system (BIOLOG), identified the bacteria genera *Staphylococcus haemolyticus Lysynibacillus sphaerius, Corynebacterium sphaerius and Bacillus flexus.*
- The high throughput gene sequencing should be preferred for studying ambient air microorganisms as the conventional culture-dependent methods for identification of organisms for environmental studies could be challenging and laborious.
- The bacterial load found in air environment was much higher than the fungal load.
- Most of the bacteria and fungi isolated from air samples of different regions and places of Sikkim were non-pathogenic and non-infectious, which indicate the possibly of quality of air or less microbial contaminated air.



### Schematic Diagram and Pictorial Presentation of Complete PhD Work

## BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Abdel Hameed Awad and Hanan Abdel Mawla. (2012). Sedimentation with Omeliansky Formula as an accepted technique for Quantitative airborne fungi. *Polish Journal of Environmental studies* 21(6):1539-1541.
- Abdel-Hafez, S. I. I. (1982). Cellulose-decomposing fungi of desert soils in Saudi Arabia. *Mycopathologia* 78(2) 73-78.
- Abrego, N., Crosier, B., Somervuo, P., Ivanova, N., Abrahamyan, A., Abdi, A., Hämäläinen, K., Junninen, K., Maunula, M., Purhonen, J. and Ovaskainen, O. (2020). Fungal communities decline with urbanization—more in air than in soil. *International Society for Microbial Ecology Journal* 14 (11): 2806–2815.
- Adam, R. I., Bhangar, S., Pasut, W., Arens, E. A., Taylor, J. W., Lindow, S. E. and Bruns, T. D. (2015). Correction: Chamber bioaerosol study: Outdoor air and human occupants as sources of indoor airborne microbes. *PloS one* 10(7): e0128022. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0128022.
- Adekoya, I., Obadina, A., Phoku, J., Nwinyi, O. and Njobeh, P. (2017). Contamination of fermented foods in Nigeria with fungi. *LWT- Food Science and Technology* 86: 76-84.
- Adhikari, A., Sen, M. M., Gupta-Bhattacharya, S. and Chanda, S. (2004). Airborne viable, nonviable, and allergenic fungi in a rural agricultural area of India: a 2-year study at five outdoor sampling stations. *Science of the Total Environment* 326(1-3): 123-141.
- Agarwal, S., Mandal, P. and Srivastava, A. (2016). Quantification and characterization of sizesegregated bioaerosols at municipal solid waste dumping site in Delhi. *Procedia Environmental Sciences* 35: 400-407.

- Agranovski, I. E., Safatov, A. S., Pyankov, O. V., Sergeev, A. N., Agafonov, A. P., Ignatiev, G.
  M. and Agranovski, V. (2004). Monitoring of viable airborne SARS virus in ambient air. *Atmospheric Environment* 38(23): 3879-3884.
- Ahmed, T., Shahid, M., Noman, M., Niazi, M.B.K., Zubair, M., Almatroudi, A., Khurshid, M., Tariq, F., Mumtaz, R. and Li, B. (2020). Bioprospecting a native silver-resistant *Bacillus safensis* strain for green synthesis and subsequent antibacterial and anticancer activities of silver nanoparticles. *Journal of Advanced Research* 24: 475-483.
- Akani, N. P., Hakam, I. O. and Sampson, T. (2019). Prevalence and antibiogram of *Pseudomonas* aeruginosa isolated from West African Mud Creeper (*Tympanotonus fuscatus*). South Asian Journal of Research in Microbiology 5(2): 1-8.
- Akerman, M., Valentine-Maher, S., Rao, M., Taningco, G., Khan, R., Tuysugoglu, G. and Joks,
  R. (2003). Allergen sensitivity and asthma severity at an inner-city asthma center. *Journal of asthma* 40(1): 55-62.
- Allen, H. K., Donato, J., Wang, H. H., Cloud-Hansen, K. A., Davies, J. and Handelsman, J. (2010). Call of the wild: antibiotic resistance genes in natural environments. *Nature Reviews Microbiology* 8(4): 251-259.
- Aller, J. Y., Kuznetsova, M. R., Jahns, C. J. and Kemp, P. F. (2005). The sea surface microlayer as a source of viral and bacterial enrichment in marine aerosols. *Journal of aerosol science* 36(5-6): 801-812.
- Allsopp, D., Seal, K.J. and Gaylarde, C.C. (2004). *Introduction to Biodeterioration*. Cambridge University Press.

- Altschul, S.F., Gish, W., Miller, W., Myers, E.W. and Lipman, D.J. (1990). Basic local alignment search tool. *Journal of Molecular Biology* 215(3): 403-410.
- Al-Wahaibi, A. and Zeka, A. (2015). Health impacts from living near a major industrial park in Oman. *BioMed Central public health* 15(1): 1-10.
- Alwazzeh, M.J., Alkuwaiti, F.A., Alqasim, M., Alwarthan, S. and El-ghoneimy, Y. (2020). Infective endocarditis caused by *Pseudomonas stutzeri*: a case report and literature review. *Infectious Disease Reports* 12(3):105-109.
- Sampson, T., Amaechi, G., Amadi, L.O. (2020). Bacteriological probing of outdoor air quality using sterile food samples as air sampling substrates. *Saudi Journal of Pathology and Microbiology* 5 (2): 137-143.
- Andersen, A. A. (1958). New sampler for the collection, sizing, and enumeration of viable airborne particles. *Journal of Bacteriology* 76(5): 471-484.
- Andretta, I., Kippeedr, M., Lehnen, C. R., Hauschild, L., Vale, M. M. and Lovatto, P. A. (2011).
   Meta-analytical study of productive and nutritional interactions of mycotoxins in broilers.
   *Poultry Science* 90(9): 1934-1940.
- Antil, S., Kumar, R., Pathak, D.V. Kumar, A., Panwar, A., Kumari, A. and Kumar, V. (2021).
  On the potential of *Bacillus aryabhattai* KMT-4 against *Meloidogyne javanica*. *Egyptian Journal of Biological Pest Control* 31: 67. doi.org/10.1186/s41938-021-00417-2

- Archer, S.D., Lee, K.C., Caruso, T., Maki, T., Lee, C.K., Cary, S.C., Cowan, D.A., Maestre, F.T. and Pointing, S.B. (2019). Airborne microbial transport limitation to isolated Antarctic soil habitats. *Nature microbiology* 4(6):925-932.
- Ariatti, A. and Comtois, P. (1993). Louis Pasteur: the first experimental aerobiologist. *Aerobiologia* 9(1): 5-14.
- Ariya, P. A., Kos, G., Mortazavi, R., Hudson, E. D., Kanthasamy, V., Eltouny, N. and Wilde, C. (2013). Bio-organic materials in the atmosphere and snow: measurement and characterization. *Atmospheric and Aerosol Chemistry* 339:145-199.
- Asefa, D. T., Langsrud, S., Gjerde, R. O., Kure, C. F., Sidhu, M. S., Nesbakken, T. and Skaar, I. (2009). The performance of SAS-super-180 air sampler and settle plates for assessing viable fungal particles in the air of dry-cured meat production facility. *Food Control* 20(11): 997-1001.
- Banaji, N. (2013). Ananthanarayan and Paniker's Textbook of Microbiology. Indian Journal of Medical Microbiology 31(4): 423.
- Bartholomew, J. W. (1962). Variables influencing results and the precise definition of steps in Gram staining as a means of standardizing the results obtained. *Stain Technology* 37:139-155.
- Barua, A., Tiwari, V.K. and Kesari, S. (2013). Determinants of respiratory diseases in East Sikkim. BMC Research Notes 6. 356. doi.10.1186/1756-0500-6-356.

- Bathgate, J. A. and Loughman, R. (2001). Ascospores are a source of inoculum of *Phaeosphaeria* nodorum, P. avenaria f. sp. avenaria and Mycosphaerella graminicola in Western Australia. Australasian Plant Pathology 30(4): 317-322.
- Bauer, A. W., Kirby, W. M. M., Sherris, J. C., Turck, M. (1966). Antibiotic susceptibility testing by a standardized single disk method. *American Journal of Clinical Pathology* 45: 493-496.
- Bauer, H., Giebl, H., Hitzenberger, R., Kasper-Giebl, A., Reischl, G., Zibuschka, F. and Puxbaum, H. (2003). Airborne bacteria as cloud condensation nuclei. *Journal of Geophysical Research: Atmospheres* 108(D21):4658.
- Beggs, C. B. (2003). The airborne transmission of infection in hospital buildings: fact or fiction? *Indoor and built Environment* 12(1-2): 9-18.
- Bensch, K., Groenewald, J.Z., Meijer, M., Dijksterhuis, J., Jurjević, Ž., Andersen, B., Houbraken, J., Crous, P.W. and R.A. Samson, R.A. (2018). *Cladosporium* species in indoor environments. *Studies in Mycology* 89: 177-301.
- Berridge, M. V., Herst, P. M. and Tan, A. S. (2005). Tetrazolium dyes as tools in cell biology: new insights into their cellular reduction. *Biotechnology annual review* 11:127-152.
- Bhattacharyya, C., Bakshi, U., Mallick, I., Mukherji, S., Bera, B. and Ghosh, A. (2017). Genomeguided insights into the plant growth promotion capabilities of the physiologically versatile *Bacillus aryabhattai* strain AB211. *Frontiers in Microbiology* 8:411. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2017.00411

- Bing-Yuan, Zhang, Y.H., Leung, N., Cowling, B.J. and Yang, Z.F. (2018). Role of viral bioaerosols in nosocomial infections and measures for prevention and control. *Journal of Aerosol Science* 117: 200–211. doi.org/10.1016/j.jaerosci.2017.11.011
- Black, W. D. (2020). A comparison of several media types and basic techniques used to assess outdoor airborne fungi in Melbourne, Australia. *PloS one* 15(12): e0238901.
- Blais-Lecours, P., Perrott, P. and Duchaine, C. (2015). Non-culturable bioaerosols in indoor settings: Impact on health and molecular approaches for detection. *Atmospheric Environment* 110: 45-53.
- Boryo, D. E. A. (2013). The effect of microbes on textile material: a review on the way-out so far. *The International Journal of Engineering and Science* 2(8): 09-13.
- Bovallius, A. K. E., Bucht, B., Roffey, R. and Anas, P. (1978). Three-year investigation of the natural airborne bacterial flora at four localities in Sweden. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 35(5): 847-852.
- Bowers, R. M., Lauber, C. L., Wiedinmyer, C., Hamady, M., Hallar, A. G., Fall, R. and Fierer, N. (2009). Characterization of airborne microbial communities at a high-elevation site and their potential to act as atmospheric ice nuclei. *Applied and environmental microbiology* 75(15) 5121-5130.
- Bowers, R. M., Sullivan, A. P., Costello, E. K., Collett Jr, J. L., Knight, R. and Fierer, N. (2011a). Sources of bacteria in outdoor air across cities in the midwestern United States. *Applied and environmental microbiology* 77(18): 6350-6356.

- Bowers, R. M., McLetchie, S., Knight, R. and Fierer, N. (2011b). Spatial variability in airborne bacterial communities across land-use types and their relationship to the bacterial communities of potential source environments. *The International Society for Microbial Ecology journal* 5(4): 601-612.
- Bowers, R. M., McCubbin, I. B., Hallar, A. G. and Fierer, N. (2012). Seasonal variability in airborne bacterial communities at a high-elevation site. *Atmospheric Environment* 50: 41-49.
- Brągoszewska, E. and Biedroń, I. (2018). Indoor air quality and potential health risk impacts of exposure to antibiotic resistant bacteria in an office rooms in Southern Poland. *International journal of environmental research and public health* 15(11): 2604.
- Breeding, D. C. (2003). Bioaerosol evaluation in indoor environments. *Occupational Health and Safety* 72(5): 58-58.
- Bugajny, A., Knopkiewicz, M., Piotraszewska-Pająk, A., Sekulska-Stryjakowska, M., Stach, A. and Filipiak, M. (2005). On the Microbiological Quality of the Outdoor Air in Poznań, Poland. *Polish Journal of environmental studies* 14(3): 287-293.
- Bulski, K. (2020). Bioaerosols at plants processing materials of plant origin a review. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research* 27: 27507–27514.
- Burdsall, A.C., Xing, Y., Cooper, C.W. and Harper, W.F. (2021). Bioaerosol emissions from activated sludge basins: Characterization, release, and attenuation. *Science of The Total Environment* 753: 141852. doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.141852.

- Burge, H. A. and Hoyer, M. E. (1990). Focus on... indoor air quality. *Applied Occupational and Environmental Hygiene* 5(2): 84-93.
- Burrows, S. M., Elbert, W., Lawrence, M. G. and Poschl, U. (2009). Bacteria in the global atmosphere–Part 1: Review and synthesis of literature data for different ecosystems. *Atmospheric Chemistry and Physics* 9(23): 9263-9280.
- Buxton, R. (2005). Blood agar plates and hemolysis protocols. *American Society for Microbiology* 1-9.
- Calvo, A. I., Alves, C., Castro, A., Pont, V., Vicente, A. M. and Fraile, R. (2013). Research on aerosol sources and chemical composition: past, current and emerging issues. *Atmospheric Research* 120: 1-28.
- Cambau, E. and Drancourt, M. (2014). Steps towards the discovery of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* by Robert Koch, 1882. *Clinical Microbiology and Infection* 20(3): 196-201.
- Canha, N., Almeida, S. M., Freitas, M. D. C. and Wolterbeek, H. T. (2015). Assessment of bioaerosols in urban and rural primary schools using passive and active sampling methodologies. *Archives of Environmental Protection* 41(4): 11-12.
- Canha, N., Diapouli, E. and Almeida, S.M. (2021). Integrated human exposure to air pollution. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 18(5): 2233. doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18052233
- Cao, C., Jiang, W.J., Wang, B.Y., Fang, J.H., Lang, J.D., Tian, G., Jiang, J.K. and Zhu, T.F. (2014). Inhalable microorganisms in Beijing's PM2.5 and PM10 pollutants during a severe smog event. *Environmental Science & Technology* 48(3): 1499-1507.

- Capanna, E. (1999). Lazzaro Spallanzani: At the roots of modern biology. *Journal of Experimental Zoology* 285(3): 178-196.
- Cape, J. N., Fowler, D. and Davison, A. (2003). Ecological effects of sulfur dioxide, fluorides, and minor air pollutants: recent trends and research needs. *Environment International* 29(2-3): 201-211.
- Castello, J. D., Lakshman, D. K., Tavantzis, S. M., Rogers, S. O., Bachand, G. D., Jagels, R., Carlisle, J. and Liu, Y. (1995). Detection of infectious tomato mosaic tobamovirus in fog and clouds. *Phytopathology* 85(11):1409-1412.
- Cavicchioli, R., Ripple, W.J., Timmis, K.N., Azam, F., Bakken, L.R., Baylis, M., Behrenfeld,
  M.J., Boetius, A., Boyd, P.W., Classen, A.T. and Crowther, T.W. (2019). Scientists' warning to humanity: microorganisms and climate change. *Nature Reviews Microbiology* 17: 569–586.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2007). S. aureus and MRSA surveillance summary 2007. Department of Health and Human Services, Centres for Disease Control and Prevention October, 17.
- Chagnaud, P., Machinis, K., Coutte, L.A., Marecat, A. and Mercenier, A. (2001). Rapid PCR based procedure to identify lactic acid bacteria: application to six common *Lactobacillus* species. *Journal of Microbiological Methods* 44(2): 139-148.
- Chang, K.F., Hwang, S.F., Conner, R.L., Ahmed, H.U., Zhou, Q., Turnbull, G.D., Strelkov, S.E., McLaren, D.L. and Gossen, B.D. (2015). First report of *Fusarium proliferatum* causing root rot in soybean (Glycine max L.) in Canada. *Crop Protection* 67: 52-58.

- Chao, A. and Chiu, C. (2016). *Nonparametric Estimation and Comparison of Species Richness*. Chichester: John Wiley & Sons. doi: 10.1002/9780470015902.a0026329.
- Chen, T. M., Kuschner, W. G., Gokhale, J. and Shofer, S. (2007). Outdoor air pollution: nitrogen dioxide, sulfur dioxide, and carbon monoxide health effects. *The American journal of the medical sciences* 333(4): 249-256.
- Cheng, H.R. and Jiang, N. (2006). Extremely rapid extraction of DNA from bacteria and yeasts. *Biotechnology Letters* 28(1): 55-59.
- Chettri, S., Jha, S.K. and Dahal, D.R. (2018). An analysis of climate induced health impacts in Sikkim Himalaya, India. *International Journal of Current Research and Modern Education* 3(1): 499–503.
- Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute CLSI. (2014). 1Performance Standards for Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing; Twenty-Fourth Informational Supplement. M100-S24. Vol. 34.No. 1.
- Collee, J. G., Miles, R. S., Wan, B. (1996). Tests for the identification of Bacteria, In.:Mackie and Mc Cartney, Practical Medical Microbiology, Eds. Collee JG, Fraser AG, Marmion BP and Simmons A, 14<sup>th</sup> edition. Edinburg: Churchill Livingstone 50-131.
  - Constantinidou, H. A., Hirano, S. S., Baker, L. S. and Upper, C. D. (1990). Atmospheric dispersal of ice nucleation-active bacteria: The role of rain. *Phytopathology* 80(10): 934-937.
- Cooke, R. M., Wilson, A. M., Tuomisto, J. T., Morales, O., Tainio, M. and Evans, J. S. (2007). A probabilistic characterization of the relationship between fine particulate matter and

mortality: elicitation of European experts. *Environmental science & technology* 41(18): 6598-6605.

- Cox, J., Mbareche, H., Lindsley, W.G. and Duchaine, C. (2020). Field sampling of indoor bioaerosols. Aerosol Science and Technology: The Journal of the American Association for Aerosol Research 54(5): 572–584. doi.org/10.1080/02786826.2019.1688759
- Cuevas-Fernández, F. B., Robledo-Briones, A. M., Baroncelli, R., Trkulja, V., Thon, M. R., Buhinicek, I. and Sukno, S. A. (2019). First report of *Colletotrichum graminicola* causing maize anthracnose in Bosnia and Herzegovina. *Plant Disease* 103(12): 3281.
- Cullinan, P., Cook, A., Nieuwenhuijsen, M. J., Sandiford, C., Tee, R. D., Venables, K. M., Mc Donald, J. C. and Taylor, A. J. N. (2001). Allergen and dust exposure as determinants of work-related symptoms and sensitization in a cohort of flour-exposed workers; a case– control analysis. *The Annals of occupational hygiene* 45(2): 97-103.
- Curtis, L., Rea, W., Smith-Willis, P., Fenyves, E. and Pan, Y. (2006). Adverse health effects of outdoor air pollutants. *Environment international* 32(6): 815-830.
- Dacarro, C., Picco, A. M., Grisoli, P. and Rodolfi, M. (2003). Determination of aerial microbiological contamination in scholastic sports environments. *Journal of applied microbiology* 95(5): 904–912.
- Damialis, A., Kaimakamis, E., Konoglou, M., Akritidis, I., Traidl-Hoffmann, C. and Gioulekas,D. (2017). Estimating the abundance of airborne pollen and fungal spores at variable elevations using an aircraft: how high can they fly?. *Scientific reports* 7(1): 1-11.

- Das, N. and Chandran, P. (2011). Microbial degradation of petroleum hydrocarbon contaminants: an overview. *Biotechnology research international* 2011:1-13.
- de Lamo, F.J. and Takken, F.L.W. (2020). Biocontrol by *Fusarium oxysporum* using endophytemediated resistance. *Frontiers in Plant Science* 11(37): doi: 10.3389/fpls.2020.00037
- Dedesko, S., Stephens, B., Gilbert, J. A. and Siegel, J. A. (2015). Methods to assess human occupancy and occupant activity in hospital patient rooms. *Building and Environment* 90: 136-145.
- Denholm, R., Schuz, J., Straif, K., Ali, F. M. H., Bonas, F., Gjebrea, O. and Olsson, A. C. (2016).
  Environmental carcinogen exposure and lifestyle factors affecting cancer risk in Qatar: findings from a qualitative review. *Eastern Mediterranean health journal* 22(3): 219-227.
- Despres, V., Huffman, J.A., Burrows, S.M., Hoose, C., Safatov, A., Buryak, G., Fröhlich-Nowoisky, J., Elbert, W., Andreae, M., Pöschl, U. and Jaenicke, R. (2012). Primary biological aerosol particles in the atmosphere: a review. *Tellus B: Chemical and Physical Meteorology* 64(1): 15598.
- Dhanasekaran, D., Thajuddin, N., Rashmi, M., Deepika, T. L. and Gunasekaran, M. (2009). Screening of biofouling activity in marine bacterial isolate from ship hull. *International journal of environmental science and technology* 6(2): 197-202.
- Donaldson, A. I., Wardley, R. C., Martin, S. and Ferris, N. P. (1983). Experimental Aujeszky's disease in pigs: excretion, survival and transmission of the virus. *The Veterinary Record* 113(21): 490-494.

- Dong, X., Zhao, X., Peng, F. and Wang, D. (2020). Population based air pollution exposure and its influence factors by integrating air dispersion modeling with GIS spatial analysis. *Scientific Reports* 10: 479.doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-57385-9
- Douglas, P., Robertson, S., Gay, R., Hansell, A. L. and Gant, T. W. (2018). A systematic review of the public health risks of bioaerosols from intensive farming. *International journal of hygiene and environmental health* 221(2): 134-173.
- Douwes, J., Thorne, P., Pearce, N. and Heederik, D. (2003). Bioaerosol health effects and exposure assessment: progress and prospects. *The Annals of occupational hygiene* 47(3): 187-200
- Dungan, R. S. (2012). Use of a culture-independent approach to characterize aerosolized bacteria near an open-freestall dairy operation. *Environment International* 41: 8-14.
- Dykes, Van. and Carson, M. C. (1994). The effects of light and temperature on expression of partial Resistance of Maize to *Excerohilum euricium*. *Plant Diseases* 78: 519-522.
- Eades, C.P. and Armstrong-James, D.P.H. (2019). Invasive fungal infections in the immunocompromised host: Mechanistic insights in an era of changing immunotherapeutics, *Medical Mycology* 57(3): S307–S317.
- Ekhaise, F. O., Ighosewe, O. U. and Ajakpovi, O. D. (2008). Hospital indoor airborne microflora in private and government owned hospitals in Benin City, Nigeria. World Journal of Medical Sciences 3(1): 19-23.

- Elarabi, N.I., Abdelhadi, A.A., Ahmed, R.H., Saleh, I., Arif, I.A., Osman, G. and Ahmed D.S. (2020). *Bacillus aryabhattai* FACU: A promising bacterial strain capable of manipulate the glyphosate herbicide residues. *Saudi Journal of Biological Sciences* 27(9): 2207-2214.
- Failor, K.C., Schmale, D.G., 3rd, Vinatzer, B.A. and Monteil, C.L. (2017). Ice nucleation active bacteria in precipitation are genetically diverse and nucleate ice by employing different mechanisms. *The ISME Journal* 11(12): 2740–2753. doi.org/10.1038/ismej.2017.124
- Fair, R.J. and Tor, Y. (2014). Antibiotics and bacterial resistance in the 21st century. *Perspectives in Medicinal Chemistry* 6: 25–64.
- Fang, Z., Ouyang, Z., Zheng, H., Wang, X. and Hu, L. (2007). Culturable airborne bacteria in outdoor environments in Beijing, China. *Microbial Ecology* 54(3): 487-496.
- Fennelly, K.P. (2020). Particle sizes of infectious aerosols: implications for infection control. *The Lancet Respiratory Medicine* 8(9): 914–924.doi.org/10.1016/S2213-2600(20)30323-4.
- Fernstrom, A. and Goldblatt, M. (2013). Aerobiology and its role in the transmission of infectious diseases. *Journal of Pathogens* 493960. doi.org/10.1155/2013/493960.
- Flannigan, B. and Miller, J. D. (1994). Health implications of fungi in indoor environments-an overview. *Health implications of fungi in indoor environments* 3-28.
- Forkel, S., Beutner, C., Schröder, S.S., Bader, O., Gupta, S., Fuchs, T., Schön, M., Geier, J. and Buhl, T. (2021). Sensitization against fungi in patients with airway allergies over 20 years in Germany. *International Achieves of Allergy and Immunology* 182: 515-523.
- Fox, N., Kaiser-Weiss, A., Schmutz, W., Thome, K., Young, D., Wielicki, B. and Woolliams, E. (2011). Accurate radiometry from space: an essential tool for climate studies. *Philosophical*
Transactions of the Royal Society A: Mathematical, Physical and Engineering Sciences 369(1953): 4028-4063.

- Fracchia, L., Pietronave, S., Rinaldi, M. and Martinotti, M. G. (2006). The assessment of airborne bacterial contamination in three composting plants revealed site-related biological hazard and seasonal variations. *Journal of applied microbiology* 100(5): 973-984.
- Freitas, A.S., Simoneti, C.S., Ferraz, E., Bagatin, E., Brandão, I.T., Silva, C.L., Borges, M.C. and Vianna, E.O. (2016). Exposure to high endotoxin concentration increases wheezing prevalence among laboratory animal workers: a cross-sectional study. *BMC Pulmonary Medicine* 16: 69. doi.org/10.1186/s12890-016-0233-1
- Frohlich-Nowoisky, J., Kampf, C. J., Weber, B., Huffman, J. A., Pöhlker, C., Andreae, M. O. and Pöschl, U. (2016). Bioaerosols in the Earth system: Climate, health, and ecosystem interactions. *Atmospheric Research* 182: 346-376.
- Fujiyoshi, S., Tanaka, D. and Maruyama, F. (2017). Transmission of airborne bacteria across built environments and its measurement standards: a review. *Frontiers in Microbiology* 8:2336. doi:10.3389/fmicb.2017.02336.
- Gandara, A., Mota, L. C., Flores, C., Perez, H. R., Green, C. F. and Gibbs, S. G. (2006). Isolation of *Staphylococcus aureus* and antibiotic-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* from residential indoor bioaerosols. *Environmental health perspectives* 114(12): 1859-1864.
- Gandolfi, I., Bertolini, V., Ambrosini, R., Bestetti, G. and Franzetti, A. (2013). Unravelling the bacterial diversity in the atmosphere. *Applied microbiology and biotechnology* 97(11): 4727-4736.

- Gascuel, O. and Steel, M. (2006). Neighbor-Joining revealed. *Molecular Biology and Evolution* 23(11): 1997-2000.
- GBD Chronic Respiratory Disease Collaborators (2020). Prevalence and attributable health burden of chronic respiratory diseases, 1990-2017: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. *Lancet Respiratory Medicine* 8(6): 585-596.doi: 10.1016/S2213-2600(20)30105-3.
- Georgakopoulos, D. G., Despres, V., Frohlich-Nowoisky, J., Psenner, R., Ariya, P. A., Pósfai, M., Ahern, H. E., Moffett, B. F. and Hill, T. C. J. (2009). Microbiology and atmospheric processes: biological, physical and chemical characterization of aerosol particles. *Biogeosciences* 6(4): 721-737.
- Gerba, C.P. (2015). Environmentally transmitted pathogens. *Environmental Microbiology* 509– 550. doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-394626-3.00022-3
- Ghimire, P.S., Tripathee, L., Chen, P. and Kang, S. (2019). Linking the conventional and emerging detection techniques for ambient bioaerosols: a review. *Reviews in Environmental Science and Bio/Technology* 18(3): 495-523.
- Ghorani-Azam, A., Riahi-Zanjani, B. and Balali-Mood, M. (2016). Effects of air pollution on human health and practical measures for prevention in Iran. *Journal of Research in Medical Sciences: The Official Journal of Isfahan University of Medical Sciences* 21: 65.doi.org/10.4103/1735-1995.189646.

- Ghosh, B., Lal, H. and Srivastava, A. (2015). Review of bioaerosols in indoor environment with special reference to sampling, analysis and control mechanisms. *Environment international* 85: 254-272.
- Giuliano, C., Patel, C.R. and Kale-Pradhan, P.B. (2019). A guide to bacterial culture identification and results interpretation. *Pharmacy and Therapeutics* 44(4): 192–200.
- Gollakota, A. R., Gautam, S., Santosh, M., Sudan, H. A., Gandhi, R., Jebadurai, V. S. and Shu,C. M. (2021). Bioaerosols: Characterization, pathways, sampling strategies, and challenges to geo-environment and health. *Gondwana Research* 99: 178-203.
- Gonzalez-Martin, C. (2019). Airborne infectious microorganisms. *Encyclopedia of Microbiology* 52–60. doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-809633-8.13002-X
- Gorbushina, A. A. and Palinska, K. A. (1999). Biodeteriorative processes on glass: experimental proof of the role of fungi and cyanobacteria. *Aerobiologia* 15(3): 183-192.
- Gorny, R. L., Reponen, T., Willeke, K., Schmechel, D., Robine, E., Boissier, M. and Grinshpun,
  S. A. (2002). Fungal fragments as indoor air biocontaminants. *Applied and environmental microbiology* 68(7): 3522-3531.

Gregory, P. H. (1961). The microbiology of the atmosphere. The microbiology of the atmosphere.

Gregory, P. H. (1973) The microbiology of the atmosphere, Leonard Hall, 2nd Edn,.

Griffin, D. W. (2007). Atmospheric movement of microorganisms in clouds of desert dust and implications for human health. *Clinical microbiology reviews* 20(3): 459-477.

- Griffin, D. W., D. L. Westphal. and M. A. Gray. (2006). Airborne microorganisms in the African desert dust corridor over the mid-Atlantic ridge, Ocean Drilling Program, leg 209. Aerobiologia 22:211-226.
- Griffin, D. W., Garrison, V. H., Herman, J. R. and Shinn, E. A. (2001). African desert dust in the Caribbean atmosphere: microbiology and public health. *Aerobiologia* 17(3): 203-213.
- Griffin, D. W., Gonzalez-Martin, C., Hoose, C. and Smith, D. J. (2017). Global-scale atmospheric dispersion of microorganisms. *Microbiology of aerosols* 155-194.
- Grosskopf, K. and Mousavi, E. (2014). Bioaerosols in health-care environments. *American* Society of Heating, Refrigerating and Air-Conditioning Engineers 56(8): 22-31.
- Gullberg, E., Cao, S., Berg, O. G., Ilbäck, C., Sandegren, L., Hughes, D. and Andersson, D. I.
  (2011). Selection of resistant bacteria at very low antibiotic concentrations. *PLoS pathogens* 7(7): e1002158.
- Gusareva, E.S., Acerbi, E., Lau, K.J., Luhung, I., Premkrishnan, B.N., Kolundžija, S., Purbojati, R.W., Wong, A., Houghton, J.N., Miller, D. and Gaultier, N.E. (2019). Microbial communities in the tropical air ecosystem follow a precise diel cycle. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 116(46): 23299-23308.
- Gutarowska, B. (2014). Moulds in biodeterioration of technical materials. *Acta Universitatis Lodziensis. Folia Biologica et Oecologica* 10: 27-39.
- Gutarowska, B. and Czyżowska, A. (2009). The ability of filamentous fungi to produce acids on indoor building materials. *Annals of Microbiology* 59(4): 807-813.

- Gutarowska, B., Jakubowska, A. (2001). The estimation of moulds air pollution in university settings. In: Problems of indoor air quality in Poland'2001, 103-112, ed. T. Jędrzejewska-Ścibak, J. Sowa, Publishing House of Warsaw University of Technology. Warsaw, (In Polish)
- Haas, D., Galler, H., Fritz, C., Hasler, C., Habib, J. and Reinthaler, F. F. (2017). Comparative study of impaction and sedimentation in an aerosol chamber using defined fungal spore and bacterial concentrations. *PloS one* 12(12): e0187039.
- Haas, D., Habib, J., Galler, H., Buzina, W., Schlacher, R., Marth, E. and Reinthaler, F. F. (2007).
  Assessment of indoor air in Austrian apartments with and without visible mold growth. *Atmospheric Environment* 41(25): 5192-5201.
- Haig, C. W., Mackay, W. G., Walker, J. T. and Williams, C. (2016). Bioaerosol sampling: sampling mechanisms, bioefficiency and field studies. *Journal of Hospital Infection* 93(3): 242-255.
- Halebian, S. (1981). Rapid Method That Aids in Distinguishing Gram-Positive from Gram-Negative Anaerobic Bacteria. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology* 13(3):444-448.
- Hammer, O., Harper, D.A.T. and Ryan, P.D. (2001). PAST: Paleontological statistics software package for education and data analysis. *Palaeontologia Electronica* 4(1): 9. http://folk.uio.no/ohammer/past.
- Han, T. and Mainelis, G. (2012). Investigation of inherent and latent internal losses in liquidbased bioaerosol samplers. *Journal of Aerosol Science* 45: 58-68.

- Han, X. and Naeher, L. P. (2006). A review of traffic-related air pollution exposure assessment studies in the developing world. *Environment international* 32(1): 106-120.
- Harrigan, W.F. (1998). Laboratory methods in food microbiology. New York: Academic Press. 34-35.
- Harrison, R. M. and Yin, J. (2000). Particulate matter in the atmosphere: which particle properties are important for its effects on health?. *Science of the total environment* 249(1-3): 85-101.
- Harrison, R. M., Jones, A. M., Biggins, P. D., Pomeroy, N., Cox, C. S., Kidd, S. P. and Beswick,
  A. (2005). Climate factors influencing bacterial count in background air samples. *International journal of biometeorology* 49(3): 167-178.
- Hascoet, A-S., Ripolles-Avila, C., Cervantes-Huamán, B.R.H. and Rodríguez-Jerez, J.J. (2021).
  In vitro preformed biofilms of *Bacillus safensis* inhibit the adhesion and subsequent development of *Listeria monocytogenes* on stainless-steel surfaces. *Biomolecules* 11(3):475. https://doi.org/10.3390/biom11030475
- Hassan, A., Zeeshan, M. and Bhatti, M.F. (2021). Indoor and outdoor microbiological air quality in naturally and mechanically ventilated university libraries. *Atmospheric Pollution Research* 12(8): 101136.doi.org/10.1016/j.apr.2021.101136.
- Heldman, D. (1974). Factors influencing airborne contamination of foods: A review. Journal of Food Sciences 39:9629.
- Heo, K. J., Lim, C. E., Kim, H. B. and Lee, B. U. (2017). Effects of human activities on concentrations of culturable bioaerosols in indoor air environments. *Journal of Aerosol Science* 104: 58-65.

- Hesseltine, C. W. and Shotwell, O. (1973). New methods for rapid detection of aflatoxin. In *Control of Mycotoxins* Butterworth-Heinemann 259-266.
- Hesterberg, T. W., Bunn, W. B., McClellan, R. O., Hamade, A. K., Long, C. M. and Valberg, P.
  A. (2009). Critical review of the human data on short-term nitrogen dioxide (NO2) exposures: evidence for NO2 no-effect levels. *Critical reviews in toxicology* 39(9): 743-781.
- Hewitt, K. M., Gerba, C. P., Maxwell, S. L. and Kelley, S. T. (2012). Office space bacterial abundance and diversity in three metropolitan areas. *PloS one* 7(5): e37849.
- Hinds, W. C. (1999). Aerosol technology: properties, behavior, and measurement of airborne particles. John Wiley & Sons.
- Hirano, S. S. and Upper, C. D. (2000). Bacteria in the leaf ecosystem with emphasis on Pseudomonas syringae—a pathogen, ice nucleus, and epiphyte. *Microbiology and molecular biology reviews* 64(3): 624-653.
- Hobday, R. A. and Dancer, S. J. (2013). Roles of sunlight and natural ventilation for controlling infection: historical and current perspectives. *Journal of hospital infection* 84(4): 271-282.
- Hoisington, A., Maestre, J. P., Kinney, K. A. and Siegel, J. A. (2016). Characterizing the bacterial communities in retail stores in the United States. *Indoor Air* 26(6): 857-868.
- Holt, J.G., Krieg, N.R., Sneath, P.H.A., Staley, J.T. and Williams, S.T. (1994). In: *Bergey's Manual of Determinative Bacteriology*. ninth ed. Williams & Wilkins, Baltimore.https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/ambient-(outdoor)-air-quality-and-health.

- Hosansky, D. (2021). Electrostatic precipitator. *Encyclopedia Britannica*, 22 Apr. 2021, https://www.britannica.com/technology/electrostatic-precipitator.
- Hu, Y., Cheng, H. and Tao, S. (2017). Environmental and human health challenges of industrial livestock and poultry farming in China and their mitigation. *Environment international* 107: 111-130.
- Huang, P. Y., Shi, Z. Y., Chen, C. H., Den, W., Huang, H. M., & Tsai, J. J. (2013). Airborne and surface-bound microbial contamination in two intensive care units of a medical center in central Taiwan. *Aerosol and air quality research* 13(3): 1060-1069.
- Hubad, B. and Lapanje, A. (2013) The efficient method for simultaneous monitoring of the culturable as well as nonculturable airborne microorganisms. *PLoS ONE* 8(12): e82186.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0082186.
- Huffman, J.A., Perring, A.E., Savage, N.J., Clot, B., Crouzy, B., Tummon, F., Shoshanim, O., Damit, B., Schneider, J., Sivaprakasam, V., Zawadowicz, M.A., Crawford, I., Gallagher, M., Topping, D., Doughty, D.C., Hill, S.C. and Pan, Y. (2020). Real-time sensing of bioaerosols: review and current perspectives. *Aerosol Science and Technology* 54(5): 465-495. doi: 10.1080/02786826.2019.1664724
- Hugenholtz, P. H. I. L. I. P. and Fuerst, J. A. (1992). Heterotrophic bacteria in an air-handling system. *Applied and environmental microbiology* 58(12): 3914-3920.
- Husman, T. (1996). Health effects of indoor-air microorganisms. *Scandinavian journal of work, environment & health* 22(1): 5-13

- Iqbal, S., Qasim, M., Begum, F. and Rahman, H. (2021). Isolation and molecular identification of *Bacillus safensis* (MK-12.1) exhibiting broad-spectrum antibacterial activity against multi-drug resistant isolates. *Journal of Bacteriology and Mycology* 9(2):87–92.
- Jacobs, M. and Hochheiser, S. (1958). Continuous sampling and ultramicro determination of nitrogen dioxide in air. *Analytical chemistry* 30(3): 426-428.
- Jaenicke, R. (2005). Abundance of cellular material and proteins in the atmosphere. *Science* 308(5718): 73-73.
- Jalili, D., Dehghani, M.H., Fadaei, A. and Alimohammadi, M. (2021). Assessment of airborne bacterial and fungal communities in Shahrekord hospitals. *Journal of Environmental and Public Health* 2021 Article ID 8864051: 1-7.doi.org/10.1155/2021/8864051.
- Jayaweera, M., Perera, H., Gunawardana, B. and Manatunge, J. (2020). Transmission of COVID-19 virus by droplets and aerosols: A critical review on the unresolved dichotomy. *Environmental Research* 188: 109819. doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2020.109819
- Jensen, P. A. and Schafer, M. P. (1998). Sampling and characterization of bioaerosols. *NIOSH manual of analytical methods* 1(15): 82-112.
- Ji, H., Ding, Y., Zhang, L., Hu, H. and Zhong, X. (2021) Review of aerosol analysis by laserinduced breakdown spectroscopy. *Applied Spectroscopy Reviews* 56(3): 193-220.
- Jiayu, C., Qiaoqiao, R., Feilong, C., Chen, L., Jiguo, W., Zhendong, W. and Guoxia, Z. (2019). Microbiology community structure in bioaerosols and the respiratory diseases. *Journal of Environmental Science and Public Health* 3(3): 347-357.
- Jones, A. M. and Harrison, R. M. (2004). The effects of meteorological factors on atmospheric bioaerosol concentrations—a review. *Science of the total environment*, 326(1-3): 151-180.

- Jung, S. J., Mehta, J. S. and Tong, L. (2018). Effects of environment pollution on the ocular surface. *The ocular surface* 16(2): 198-205.
- Kang, S. M., Heo, K. J. and Lee, B. U. (2015). Why does rain increase the concentrations of environmental bioaerosols during monsoon?. *Aerosol and Air Quality Research* 15(6): 2320-2324.
- Kellogg, C. A. and Griffin, D. W. (2006). Aerobiology and the global transport of desert dust. *Trends in ecology & evolution* 21(11): 638-644.
- Kellogg, C. A., Griffin, D. W., Garrison, V. H., Peak, K. K., Royall, N., Smith, R. R. and Shinn,
  E. A. (2004). Characterization of aerosolized bacteria and fungi from desert dust events in
  Mali, West Africa. *Aerobiologia* 20(2): 99-110.
- Kim, K.H., Kabir, E. and Jahan, S.A. (2018). Airborne bioaerosols and their impact on human health. *Journal of Environmental sciences* 67: 23-35.
- King, M. D. and McFarland, A. R. (2012). Bioaerosol sampling with a wetted wall cyclone: cell culturability and DNA integrity of Escherichia coli bacteria. *Aerosol Science and Technology* 46(1): 82-93.
- Klironomos, J., Rillig, M., Allen, M., Zak, D., Kubiske, M. and Pregitzer, K. (1997). Soil fungalarthropod responses to *Populus tremuloides* grown under enriched atmospheric CO2 under field conditions. *Global Change Biology* 3(6):473-478.
- Knutsen, A.P., Bush, R.K., Demain, J.G., Denning, D.W., Dixit, A., Fairs, A. and Wardlaw, A.
  J. (2012). Fungi and allergic lower respiratory tract diseases. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology* 129(2): 280-291.

- Korzeniewska, E. (2011). Emission of bacteria and fungi in the air from wastewater treatment plants–a review. *Frontiers in Biosciences* 3: 393-407.
- Kumar, P., Sharma, M.C., Saini, R. and Singh, G.K. (2020). Climatic variability at Gangtok and Tadong weather observatories in Sikkim, India, during 1961–2017. *Scientific Reports* 10 (1): 1-12.doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-71163-y.
- Kumar, P., Kausar, M.A., Singh, A.B. and Singh, R. (2021a). Biological contaminants in the indoor air environment and their impacts on human health. *Air quality, Atmosphere, & Health* 14(11): 1723-1736. Advance online publication. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11869-021-00978-z.
- Kumar, P., Kalaiarasan, G., Porter, A.E., Pinna, A., Kłosowski, M.M., Demokritou, P., Chung, K.F., Pain, C., Arvind, D.K., Arcucci, R., Adcock, I.M. and Dilliway, C. (2021b). An overview of methods of fine and ultrafine particle collection for physicochemical characterisation and toxicity assessments. *Science of The Total Environment* 756: 143553. doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.143553.
- Kumar, P., Singh, A.B. and Singh, R. (2021c). Seasonal variation and size distribution in the airborne indoor microbial concentration of residential houses in Delhi and its impact on health. *Aerobiologia* 37: 719–732.
- Kumar, S., Stecher, G. and Tamura, K. (2016). MEGA 7: molecular evolutionary genetics analysis version 7.0 for bigger datasets. *Molecular Biology and Evolution* 33(7): 1870-1874.

- Kumbhare, S.V., Dhotre, D.P., Dhar, S.K., Jani, K., Apte, D.A., Shouche, Y.S. and Sharma, A. (2015). Insights into diversity and imputed metabolic potential of bacterial communities in the continental shelf of Agatti Island. *Plos One* 10(6). doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0129864.
- Kurup, V. P., Shen, H. D. and Vijay, H. (2002). Immunobiology of fungal allergens. *International archives of allergy and immunology* 129(3): 181-188.
- Lancereau, Q., Roux, J. M. and Achard, J. L. (2013). Influence of secondary flows on the collection efficiency of a cylindrical electrostatic precipitator. *Journal of Aerosol Science* 63:146-160.
- Laszlo, I. (2018). Remote Sensing of Tropospheric Aerosol Optical Depth From Multispectral Monodirectional Space-Based Observations. In: Comprehensive Remote Sensing (ed. Liang, S.), pp. 137-196. Elsevier, London.
- Lateef, A., Adelere, I.A. and Gueguim-Kana, E.B. (2015). The biology and potential biotechnological applications of *Bacillus safensis*. *Biologia* 70: 411–419.
- Lavine, B. K., Mirjankar, N., LeBouf, R. and Rossner, A. (2012). Prediction of mold contamination from microbial volatile organic compound profiles using head space gas chromatography/mass spectrometry. *Microchemical Journal* 103: 119-124.
- Lee, T., Grinshpun, S. A., Martuzevicius, D., Adhikari, A., Crawford, C. M. and Reponen, T. (2006). Culturability and concentration of indoor and outdoor airborne fungi in six singlefamily homes. *Atmospheric Environment* 40(16): 2902-2910.
- Leung, N.H.L. (2021). Transmissibility and transmission of respiratory viruses. *Nature Reviews Microbiology* 19: 528–545.

- Levetin, E. and Dorsey, K. (2006). Contribution of leaf surface fungi to the air spora. *Aerobiologia* 22(1): 3-12.
- Levetin, E., Horner, W. E., Scott, J. A., Barnes, C., Baxi, S., Chew, G. L. and Williams, P. B. (2016). Taxonomy of allergenic fungi. *The Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology: In Practice* 4(3):375-385.
- Li, C.S. (1999). Sampling performance of impactors for bacterial bioaerosols. *Aerosol Science* and Technology 30(3): 280-287.
- Li, J., Leavey, A., Wang, Y., O'Neil, C., Wallace, M.A., Burnham, C.D., Boon, A.C., Babcock,
  H. and Biswas, P. (2018). Comparing the performance of 3 bioaerosol samplers for
  influenza virus. *Journal of Aerosol Science* 115: 133–145.doi.org/10.1016/j.jaerosci.2017.08.007.
- Liebers, V., Brüning, T. and Raulf, M. (2020). Occupational endotoxin exposure and health effects. *Achieves of Toxicology* 94(11): 3629-3644.
- Lighthart, B. (1997). The ecology of bacteria in the alfresco atmosphere. *Federation of European Microbiological Societies Microbiology Ecology* 23(4): 263-274.
- Lighthart, B. (2000). Mini-review of the concentration variations found in the alfresco atmospheric bacterial populations. *Aerobiologia* 16(1): 7-16.
- Lighthart, B. and Stetzenbach, L. D. (1994). Distribution of microbial bioaerosol. In *Atmospheric microbial aerosols* 68-98.
- Lindemann, J. and Upper, C. D. (1985). Aerial dispersal of epiphytic bacteria over bean plants. *Applied and environmental microbiology* 50(5): 1229-1232.

- Londahl, J. (2014). Physical and biological properties of bioaerosols. In *Bioaerosol detection technologies* (pp. 33-48). Springer, New York, NY.
- Lou, M., Liu, S., Gu, C. et al. (2021). The bioaerosols emitted from toilet and wastewater treatment plant: a literature review. Environmental Science and Pollution Research 28: 2509–2521. doi.org/10.1007/s11356-020-11297-8
- Lutzoni, F., Kauff, F., Cox, C.J., McLaughlin, D., Celio, G., Dentinger, B. and Grube, M. (2004). Assembling the fungal tree of life: progress, classification, and evolution of subcellular traits. *American Journal of Botany* 91: 1446-1480.
- Lymperopoulou, D.S, Adams, R.I. and S.E. Lindow (2016). Contribution of vegetation to the microbial composition of nearby outdoor air. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 82. doi.10.1128/AEM.00610-16.
- Macher, J. M. and Willeke, K. (1992). Performance criteria for bioaerosol samplers. *Journal of Aerosol Science* 23: 647-650.
- Madamarandawala, P., Weerasinghe, Y., Pathiraja, D., Ekanayake, A., Madegedara, D. and Magana-Arachch, D. (2019). Impact of microbial air quality in preschools on paediatric respiratory health. *SN Applied Sciences* 1: 1280. doi.org/10.1007/s42452-019-1306.
- Madrioli, P., Comtois, P., Levizzani, V. (1998): Methods in aerobiology Pitagova rice, Bologna, Italy 5: 262.
- Madsen, A.M., Larsen, S.T., Koponen, I.K., Kling, K.I., Barooni, A., Karottki, D.G., Tendal, K. and Wolkoff, P. (2016). Generation and characterization of indoor fungal aerosols for inhalation studies. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 82: 2479–2493.

- Madsen, A.M., Moslehi-Jenabian, A., Islam, M.Z., Frankel, M., Spilak, M. and Frederiksen, M.W. (2018). Concentrations of *Staphylococcus* species in indoor air as associated with other bacteria, season, relative humidity, air change rate, and *S. aureus*-positive occupants. *Environmental Research* 160: 282-291.
- Madureira, J., Paciência, I., Rufo, J. C., Pereira, C., Teixeira, J. P. and de Oliveira Fernandes, E. (2015). Assessment and determinants of airborne bacterial and fungal concentrations in different indoor environments: Homes, child day-care centres, primary schools and elderly care centres. *Atmospheric Environment* 109:139-146.
- Mainelis, G. (2020). Bioaerosol sampling: classical approaches, advances, and perspectives. *Aerosol Science and Technology* 54(5): 496-519. doi: 10.1080/02786826.2019.1671950
- Makut, M.D., Nyam, M.A., Shuele, L. and Anzaker, S.L. (2014). A survey of the microflora of the outdoor air environment of Keffi Metropolis, Nasarawa state, Nigeria. *African Journal* of Microbiology Research 8(27): 2650-2655.
- Mandal, J. and Brandl, H. (2011). Bioaerosols in indoor environment-a review with special reference to residential and occupational locations. *The Open Environmental and Biological Monitoring Journal* 4(1): 83–96.
- Manisalidis, I., Stavropoulou, E., Stavropoulos, A. and Bezirtzoglou, E. (2020). Environmental and health impacts of air pollution: a review. *Frontiers in Public Health* 8:14.doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2020.00014

- Mao, Y., Ding, P., Wang, Y., Ding, C., Wu, L., Zheng, P. and Sun, Z. (2019). Comparison of culturable antibiotic-resistant bacteria in polluted and non-polluted air in Beijing, China. *Environment international* 131: 104936.
- Martin, K.J. and Rygiewicz, P.T. (2005). Fungal-specific PCR primers developed for analysis of the ITS region of environmental DNA extracts. *BMC Microbiology* 5: 28.doi.org/10.1186/1471-2180-5-28.
- Martinez, L., Verma, R., Croda, J., Horsburgh, C.R., Walter, K.S., Degner, N., Middelkoop, K., Koch, A., Hermans, S., Warner, D.F., Wood, R., Cobelens, F. and Andrews, J.R. (2019).
  Detection, survival and infectious potential of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in the environment: a review of the evidence and epidemiological implications. *European Respiratory Journal* 53 (6) 1802302. doi: 10.1183/13993003.02302-2018
- Martiny, J. B. H., Bohannan, B. J., Brown, J. H., Colwell, R. K., Fuhrman, J. A., Green, J. L. and Staley, J. T. (2006). Microbial biogeography: putting microorganisms on the map. *Nature Reviews Microbiology* 4(2): 102-112.
- Matković, K., Vučemilo, M., Vinković, B., Šeol, B., Pavičić, Ž. and Matković, S. (2007).
   Qualitative structure of airborne bacteria and fungi in dairy barn and nearby environment.
   *Czech Journal of Animal Science* 52(8): 249-254.
- Mayer, F.L. and Kronstad, J.W. (2017). Disarming fungal pathogens: *Bacillus safensis* inhibits virulence factor production and biofilm formation by *Cryptococcus neoformans* and *Candida albicans*. *mBio* 8(5):e01537-17. doi: 10.1128/mBio.01537-17.

- Mayol, E., Arrieta, J.M., Jiménez, M.A., Martínez-Asensio, A., Garcias-Bonet, N., Dachs, J.,
  González-Gaya, B., Royer, S.J., Benítez-Barrios, V.M., Fraile-Nuez, E. and Duarte,
  C.M. (2017). Long-range transport of airborne microbes over the global tropical and
  subtropical ocean. *Nature communications* 8(1):1-9.
- Mazur, L. J. and Kim, J. (2006). Spectrum of noninfectious health effects from molds. *Pediatrics* 118(6): e1909-e1926.
- Mbareche, H., Morawska, L. and Duchaine, C. (2019). On the interpretation of bioaerosol exposure measurements and impacts on health. *Journal of the Air and Waste Management Association* 69(7): 789-804. doi: 10.1080/10962247.2019.1587552.
- McCarty, C. (1998). CHROMASPRO 1.34: Free program. Available from URL: http://www.technelysium.com.au/chromas.html.
- Mehdinejad, M.H., Mahvi, A.H. and Kaboudi, A. (2011). Determination and distribution of allergenic and fungal bioaerosol in composting facilities. *American-Eurasian Journal of Agricultural and Environmental Sciences* 14: 57-62.
  - Mendell, M.J., Mirer, A.G., Cheung, K., Tong, M. and Douwes, J. (2011). Respiratory and allergic health effects of dampness, mold, and dampness-related agents: a review of the epidemiologic evidence. *Environmental health perspectives* 119(6): 748-756.
- Menezes, E. A., Carvalho, P. G., Trindade, E. C. P. M., Madeira Sobrinho, G., Cunha, F. A. and Castro, F. F. M. (2004). Airborne fungi causing respiratory allergy in patients from Fortaleza, Ceará, Brazil. *Jornal Brasileiro de Patologiae Medicina Laboratorial* 40: 79-84.

- Mhuireach, G.Á., Betancourt-Román, C.M., Green, J.L. and Johnson, B.R. (2019).
  Spatiotemporal controls on the urban aerobiome. *Frontiers in Ecology and Evolution* 7:43.
  doi: 10.3389/fevo.2019.00043
- Michalska, M., Wąż, P., Zorena, K., Bartoszewicz, M., Korzeniowska, K., Krawczyk, S. and Myśliwiec, M. (2019). Potential effects of microbial air quality on the number of new cases of diabetes type 1 in children in two regions of Poland: a pilot study. *Infection and drug resistance* 12: 2323.
- Miller, J. M. and Rhoden, D. L. (1991). Preliminary evaluation of Biolog, a carbon source utilization method for bacterial identification. *Journal of clinical microbiology* 29(6): 1143-1147.
- Min, C., Dong, H., Liu, X. and Zhang, Z. (2019). Screening and identification of a *Penicillium brevicompactum* strain isolated from the fruiting body of *Inonotus obliquus* and the fermentation production of mycophenolic acid. *Annals of Microbiology* 69: 1351–1360.
- Mitakakis, T. Z., Clift, A. and McGee, P. A. (2001). The effect of local cropping activities and weather on the airborne concentration of allergenic Alternaria spores in rural Australia. *Grana* 40(4-5): 230-239.
- Moelling, K. and Broecker, F. (2020). Air microbiome and pollution: composition and potential effects on human health, including SARS coronavirus infection. *Journal of Environmental and Public Health* Article ID 1646943, 14. doi.org/10.1155/2020/1646943.
- Mohler, O., DeMott, P. J., Vali, G. and Levin, Z. (2007). Microbiology and atmospheric processes: the role of biological particles in cloud physics. *Biogeosciences* 4(6): 2559-2591.

- Mohler, O., Georgakopoulos, D.G., Morris, C.E., Benz, S., Ebert, V., Hunsmann, S., Saathoff,
  H., Schnaiter, M. and Wagner, R. (2008). Heterogeneous ice nucleation activity of bacteria: new laboratory experiments at simulated cloud conditions. *Biogeosciences* 5(5): 1425-1435.
- Montacutelli, R., Maggi, O., Tarsitani, G. and Gabrielli, N. (2000). Aerobiological monitoring of the "Sistine Chapel": airborne bacteria and microfungi trends. *Aerobiologia* 16(3): 441-448.
- Moran-Zuloaga, D., Ditas, F., Walter, D., Saturno, J., Brito, J., Carbone, S., Chi, X., Hrabě de Angelis, I., Baars, H., Godoi, R.H. and Heese, B. (2018). Long-term study on coarse mode aerosols in the Amazon rain forest with the frequent intrusion of Saharan dust plumes. *Atmospheric Chemistry and Physics* 18(13): 10055-10088.
  - Moretti, M.L., Busso-Lopes, A.F., Tararam, C.A., Moraes, R., Muraosa, Y., Mikami, Y., Gonoi, T., Taguchi, H., Lyra, L., Reichert-Lima, F., Trabasso, P., de Hoog, G.S., Al-Hatmi, A., Schreiber, A.Z. and Kamei, K. (2018). Airborne transmission of invasive fusariosis in patients with hematologic malignancies. *PloS One* 13(4), e0196426. doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0196426
  - Morris, C. E., Conen, F., Alex Huffman, J., Phillips, V., Pöschl, U. and Sands, D. C. (2014).
    Bioprecipitation: a feedback cycle linking Earth history, ecosystem dynamics and land use through biological ice nucleators in the atmosphere. *Global change biology* 20(2): 341-351.
  - Morris, C. E., Georgakopoulos, D. G. and Sands, D. C. (2004). Ice nucleation active bacteria and their potential role in precipitation. In *Journal de Physique IV (Proceedings)* 121:87-103.

- Morris, C. E., Leyronas, C. and Nicot, P. C. (2013). Movement of bioaerosols in the atmosphere and the consequences for climate and microbial evolution. *Aerosol science: technology and applications* 393-415.
- Morris, C. E., Sands, D. C., Bardin, M., Jaenicke, R., Vogel, B., Leyronas, C. and Psenner, R. (2011). Microbiology and atmospheric processes: research challenges concerning the impact of airborne micro-organisms on the atmosphere and climate. *Biogeosciences* 8(1): 17-25.
- Morris, C. E., Sands, D. C., Glaux, C., Samsatly, J., Asaad, S., Moukahel, A. R. and Bigg, E. K. (2013). Urediospores of rust fungi are ice nucleation active at>- 10° C and harbor ice nucleation active bacteria. *Atmospheric Chemistry and Physics* 13(8): 4223-4233.
- Morris, G., Kokki, M. H., Anderson, K. and Richardson, M. D. (2000). Sampling of Aspergillus spores in air. *Journal of Hospital Infection* 44(2): 81-92.
- Mouli, P., Mohan, S. and Reddy, S. (2005). Assessment of microbial(bacteria) Concentrations of ambient air at semi-arid urban region: Influence of meteorological factors. *Applied ecology and environmental research* 3(2): 139-149.
  - Nageen, Y., Asemoloye, M.D., Põlme, S., Wang, X., Xu, S., Ramteke, P.W. and Pecoraro, L. (2021). Analysis of culturable airborne fungi in outdoor environments in Tianjin, China. *BMC Microbiology* 21, 134. doi.org/10.1186/s12866-021-02205-2.
  - Napoli, C., Marcotrigiano, V. and Montagna, M.T. (2012). Air sampling procedures to evaluate microbial contamination: a comparison between active and passive methods in operating theatres. *BMC Public Health* 12, 594.doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-12-594

- Naz, N. and Pasha, T. S. (2019). Prevalence of Antibiotic-Resistant Airborne Bacteria along Roadsides in Rahim Yar Khan, Pakistan. *Polish Journal of Environmental Studies* 28(3).
- Niazi, S., Hassanvand, M. S., Mahvi, A. H., Nabizadeh, R., Alimohammadi, M., Nabavi, S. and Yunesian, M. (2015). Assessment of bioaerosol contamination (bacteria and fungi) in the largest urban wastewater treatment plant in the Middle East. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research* 22(20): 16014-16021.
- Nunez, A., García, A.M., Moreno, D.A. and Raúl Guantes, R. (2021). Seasonal changes dominate long-term variability of the urban air microbiome across space and time. *Environment International* 150, 106423.doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2021.106423.
- O'Connor, D. J., Daly, S. M. and Sodeau, J. R. (2015). On-line monitoring of airborne bioaerosols released from a composting/green waste site. *Waste Management* 42: 23-30.
- O'Gorman, C. M. and Fuller, H. T. (2008). Prevalence of culturable airborne spores of selected allergenic and pathogenic fungi in outdoor air. *Atmospheric Environment* 42(18): 4355-4368.
  - O'Neill, A. R., Badola, H. K., Dhyani, P. P. and Rana, S. K. (2017). Integrating ethnobiological knowledge into biodiversity conservation in the Eastern Himalayas. *Journal of ethnobiology and ethnomedicine* 13(1):1-14.
  - Oh, S., Anwar, D., Theodore, A., Lee, J. H., Wu, C. Y. and Wander, J. (2010). Development and evaluation of a novel bioaerosol amplification unit (BAU) for improved viral aerosol collection. *Journal of aerosol science* 41(9): 889-894.

- Omidvarborna, H., Baawain, M. and Al-Mamun, A. (2018). Ambient air quality and exposure assessment study of the Gulf Cooperation Council countries: A critical review. *Science of the Total Environment* 636: 437-448.
- Omidvarborna, H., Kumar. And Kim, D. S. (2015). NOx emissions from low-temperature combustion of biodiesel made of various feedstocks and blends. *Fuel Processing Technology* 140: 113-118.
- Oneto, D.L., Golan, J., Mazzino, A., Pringle, A. and Seminara, A. (2020). Timing of fungal spore release dictates survival during atmospheric transport. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 117 (10): 5134-5143.
- Pahari, A. K., Dasgupta, D., Patil, R. S. and Mukherji, S. (2016). Emission of bacterial bioaerosols from a composting facility in Maharashtra, India. *Waste management* 53: 22-31.
- Pandey, J., Pandey, U. and Singh, A. V. (2014). Impact of changing atmospheric deposition chemistry on carbon and nutrient loading to Ganga River: integrating land–atmosphere– water components to uncover cross-domain carbon linkages. *Biogeochemistry* 119(1): 179-198.
- Pandey, A., Brauer, M., Cropper, M.L., Balakrishnan, K., Mathur, P., Dey, S., Turkgulu, B., Kumar, G.A., Khare, M., Beig, G. and Gupta, T. (2021). Health and economic impact of air pollution in the states of India: the Global Burden of Disease Study 2019. *The Lancet Planetary Health* 5(1): E25-E38.

- Pankhurst, L. J., Deacon, L. J., Liu, J., Drew, G. H., Hayes, E. T., Jackson, S. and Tyrrel, S. F. (2011). Spatial variations in airborne microorganism and endotoxin concentrations at green waste composting facilities. *International journal of hygiene and environmental health* 214(5): 376-383.
- Pankhurst, L.J., Whitby, C., Pawlett, M., Larcombe, L.D., McKew, B., Deacon, L.J., Morgan, S.L., Villa, R., Drew, G.H., Tyrrel, S. and Pollard, S.J. (2012). Temporal and spatial changes in the microbial bioaerosol communities in green-waste composting. *FEMS microbiology ecology* 79(1): 229-239.
- Park, C. W., Yoon, K. Y., Do Kim, Y., Park, J. H. and Hwang, J. (2011). Effects of condensational growth on culturability of airborne bacteria: Implications for sampling and control of bioaerosols. *Journal of Aerosol Science* 42(4): 213-223.
- Park, J.M., Shin, J.H., Lee, J.W., Song, J.C., Suh, H.J., Chang, U.J. and Kim, J.M. (2010). Identification of Lactic Acid Bacteria in Kimchi according to initial and over ripened fermentation using PCR and 16S rRNA gene sequence analysis. *Food Science and Biotechnology* 19(2): 541-546.
- Pasquarella, C., Pitzurra, O. and Savino, A. (2000). The index of microbial air contamination. *Journal of hospital infection* 46(4): 241-256.
- Pasteur, L. (1890). M'emoire sur les corpsuscules organis'es qui existent dans l'atmosph'ere, Annual Review of Physical Chemistry 3: 5–110.
- Peccia, J. and Hernandez, M. (2006). Incorporating polymerase chain reaction-based identification, population characterization, and quantification of microorganisms into aerosol science: a review. *Atmospheric Environment* 40(21):3941-3961.

- Perera, F. (2018). Pollution from fossil-fuel combustion is the leading environmental threat to global pediatric health and equity: Solutions exist. *International journal of environmental research and public health* 15(1): 16.
- Persoons, R., Parat, S., Stoklov, M., Perdrix, A. and Maitre, A. (2010). Critical working tasks and determinants of exposure to bioaerosols and MVOC at composting facilities. *International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health* 213(5): 338-347.
- Peterson, E. and Kaur, P. (2018) Antibiotic resistance mechanisms in bacteria: relationships between resistance determinants of antibiotic producers, environmental bacteria, and clinical pathogens. *Frontiers in Microbiology* 9:2928. doi:10.3389/fmicb.2018.02928
- Petti, S., Iannazzo, S. and Tarsitani, G. (2003). Comparison between different methods to monitor the microbial level of indoor air contamination in the dental office. *Annali di igiene: medicina preventiva e di comunità* 15(5):725-733.
- Pica, N. and Bouvier, N. M. (2012). Environmental factors affecting the transmission of respiratory viruses. *Current Opinion in Virology* 2(1): 90–95.
- Pickering, J., Teo, T. H., Thornton, R. B., Kirkham, L. A., Zosky, G. R. and Clifford, H. D. (2018). *Bacillus licheniformis* in geogenic dust induces inflammation in respiratory epithelium. *Environmental research* 164: 248-254.
- Pillai, S. D., Widmer, K. W., Dowd, S. E. and Ricke, S. C. (1996). Occurrence of airborne bacteria and pathogen indicators during land application of sewage sludge. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 62(1): 296-299

- Pinto, F.C.J., Lima, D.B.D., Agustini, B.C., Dallagassa, C.B., Shimabukuro, M.F., Chimelli M. and Bonfim, T.M.B. (2012). Morphological and molecular identification of filamentous fungi isolated from cosmetic powders. *Brazilian Archives of Biology and Technology* 55: 897-901.
- Polymenakou, P. N. (2012). Atmosphere: a source of pathogenic or beneficial microbes?. *Atmosphere* 3(1): 87-102.
- Pope III, C. A. and Dockery, D. W. (2006). Health effects of fine particulate air pollution: lines that connect. *Journal of the air & waste management association* 56(6): 709-742.
- Prussin, A. J., II, E. B. G. and Marr, L. C. (2015). Total virus and bacteria concentrations in indoor and outdoor air. *Environmental science & technology letters* 2(4): 84.
- Querol, X., Tobías, A., Pérez, N., Karanasiou, A., Amato, F., Stafoggia, M., García-Pando, C.P., Ginoux, P., Forastiere, F., Gumy, S. and Mudu, P. (2019). Monitoring the impact of desert dust outbreaks for air quality for health studies. *Environment international* 130:104867.
  - Radon, K. (2006). The two sides of the "endotoxin coin". *Occupational and environmental medicine* 63(1): 73-78.
  - Rai, P.K. (2016). Management approaches of particulate matter: existing technologies and advantages of biomagnetic monitoring methodology. In: Biomagnetic Monitoring of Particulate Matter (Ed. Rai, P.K.), pp. 55-73, Elsevier, London.
  - Rangaswamy, B. E., Prakash, K. K., Fernandes, F., Ravishankar, B. V. and Shanmukhappa, S. (2012). Occurrence of microbes causing respiratory ailments in a garden of Davangere. *Indian Journal of Allergy, Asthma and Immunology* 26(2): 61.

- Rathore, D. S., Sharma, N. and Chauhan, S. (2013). Original Research Article Isolation, Screening and relative capacity of fungi which causes infestation of finished leather. *International Journal of Current Microbiology and Applied Sciences* 2(4): 74-83.
- Rayisnia, N. (2016). A comparison of active and passive air sampling methods in the repositories of archival materials. *Ganjine-ye Asnad* 26(3): 158-173.
- Reddy, M. K., Sarita, P. and Srinivas, T. (2015). A study of fungi in air in selected areas of Visakhapatnam city, India. *European Journal of Experimental Biology* 5(9): 10-14.
- Reed, C. E. and Milton, D. K. (2001). Endotoxin-stimulated innate immunity: a contributing factor for asthma. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology* 108(2): 157-166.
- Reiner, K. (2010). Catalase Test Protocol. In: *American Society for Microbiology*. Washington,
   D.C. Available at: https://www.asmscience.org/content/ education/ protocol/protocol.3226.
- Reinmuth-Selzle, K., Kampf, C.J., Lucas, K., Lang-Yona, N., Fröhlich-Nowoisky, J., Shiraiwa, M., Lakey, P.S.J., Lai, S., Liu, F., Kunert, A.T., Ziegler, K., Shen, F., Sgarbanti, R., Weber, B., Bellinghausen, I., Saloga, J., Weller, M.G., Duschl, A., Schuppan, D. and Pöschl, U. (2017). Air pollution and climate change effects on allergies in the anthropocene: abundance, interaction, and modification of allergens and adjuvants. *Environmental Science and Technology 51* (8): 4119-4141.
- Reponen, T., Willeke, K., Ulevicius, V., Grinshpun, S. A. and Donnelly, J. (1997). Techniques for dispersion of microorganisms into air. *Aerosol science and technology* 27(3): 405-421.

- Robertson, C.E., Baumgartner, L.K., Harris, J.K., Peterson, K.L., Stevens, M.J., Frank, D.N. and Pace, N.R. (2013). Culture-independent analysis of aerosol microbiology in a metropolitan subway system. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 79(11): 3485-3493.
- Robertson, S., Douglas, P., Jarvis, D., Marczylo, E. (2019). Bioaerosol exposure from composting facilities and health outcomes in workers and in the community: a systematic review update. *International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health* 222(3): 364-386. doi.org/10.1016/j.ijheh.2019.02.006.
- Rozanov, A.S., Shipova, A.A., Bryanskaya, A.V., Tekutieva, L.A., Son, O.M. and Peltek, S.E. (2018). Draft genome sequence of *Bacillus altitudinis* strain KL4, isolated from bottom sediments in Lake Krotovaya Lyaga (Novosibirsk Region, Russia). *Genome Announcements* 6:e01494-17. doi.org/10.1128/genomeA.01494-17.
- Ruiz-Gil, T., Acuña, J.J., Fujiyoshi, S., Tanaka, D., Noda, J., Maruyama, F. and Jorquera, M.A. (2020). Airborne bacterial communities of outdoor environments and their associated influencing factors. *Environment International* 145,106156. doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2020.106156.
- Saitou, N. and Nei, M. (1987). The neighbor-joining method: a new method for reconstructing phylogenetic trees. *Molecular biology and evolution* 4(4) 406-425.
- Sandle, T. and Satyada, R. (2015). Assessment of the disinfection of impaction air sampler heads using 70% IPA, as part of cleanroom environmental monitoring. *European journal of parenteral & pharmaceutical sciences* 20(3): 94-99.

- Sandle, T., Skinner, K., Sandle, J., Gebala, B. and Kothandaraman, P. (2013). Evaluation of the GEN III OmniLog® ID System microbial identification system for the profiling of cleanroom bacteria. *European Journal of Parenteral & Pharmaceutical Sciences* 18(2): 44-50.
  - Santl-Temkiv, T., Lange, R., Beddows, D., Rauter, U., Pilgaard, S., Dall'Osto, M., Gunde-Cimerman, N., Massling, A. and Wex, H. (2019). Biogenic sources of ice nucleating particles at the high Arctic site villum research station. *Environmental science and technology* 53(18): 10580-10590.
  - Santl-Temkiv, T., Sikoparija, B., Maki, T., Carotenuto, F., Amato, P., Yao, M., Morris, C.E., Schnell, R., Jaenicke, R., Pöhlker, C. and DeMott, P.J. (2020). Bioaerosol field measurements: Challenges and perspectives in outdoor studies. *Aerosol Science and Technology* 54(5): 520-546.
- Sarica, S., Asan, A., Otkun, M. T. and Ture, M. (2002). Monitoring indoor airborne fungi and bacteria in the different areas of Trakya University Hospital, Edirne, Turkey. *Indoor and built Environment* 11(5): 285-292.
- Satomi, M., La Duc, M.T. and Venkateswaran, K. (2006). Bacillus safensis sp. nov., isolated from spacecraft and assembly-facility surfaces. International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology 56 (8): 1735–1740.
- Satpute, M., Dutta, B. K. and Rao, R. R. (1983). Contributions to the aerobiology of Shillong. I. Studies on the seasonal variations of atmospheric pollen and fungal spores. *Proceedings of the Indian National Science Academy-Part B: Biological Sciences* 49(6): 675-686.

- Schillinger, U. and Luke, F. K. (1987). Identification of *Lactobacilli* from meat and meat products. *Food Microbiology* 4: 199–208.
- Schmidt, V., Klasen, L., Schneider, J., Hübel, J. and Pees, M. (2017). Fungal dermatitis, glossitis and disseminated visceral mycosis caused by different *Metarhizium granulomatis* genotypes in veiled chameleons (*Chamaeleo calyptratus*) and first isolation in healthy lizards. *Veterinary Microbiology* 207: 74-82.
- Schmitz, A. and Riesner, D. (2006). Purification of nucleic acids by selective precipitation with polyethylene glycol 6000. *Analytical biochemistry* 354(2): 311-313.
- Schnell, R. C. and Vali, G. (1972). Atmospheric ice nuclei from decomposing vegetation. *Nature* 236(5343): 163-165.
- Sen, B. and Asan, A. (2009). Fungal flora in indoor and outdoor air of different residential houses in Tekirdag City (Turkey): seasonal distribution and relationship with climatic factors. *Environmental monitoring and assessment* 151(1): 209–219.
- Senior, B.W. (2006). Examination of water, milk, food and air (Eds. Collee, J.G., Fraser, A.G., Marmion, B.P. & Simmons, A.) Practical Medical Microbiology, 14th Ed., Charchil Livingstone, London, p. 883-921.
- Severson, K. M., Mallozzi, M., Driks, A. and Knight, K. L. (2010). B cell development in GALT: role of bacterial superantigen-like molecules. *The Journal of Immunology* 184(12): 6782-6789.

- Shaddick, G., Thomas, M.L., Mudu, P. *et al.* (2020). Half the world's population are exposed to increasing air pollution. *npj Climate* and *Atmospheric Science* 3, 23.doi.org/10.1038/s41612-020-0124-2
- Shaffer, B. T. and Lighthart, B. (1997). Survey of culturable airborne bacteria at four diverse locations in Oregon: urban, rural, forest, and coastal. *Microbial ecology* 34(3):167-177.
- Shah, M.R., Ulyanova, V., Malanin, S., Dudkina, E., Vershinina, V. and Ilinskaya, O. (2015). Draft whole-genome sequence of *Bacillus altitudinis* strain B-388, a producer of extracellular RNase. *Genome Announcements* 3(1):e01502-14.
- Shams-Ghahfarokhi, M., Aghaei-Gharehbolagh, S., Aslani, N. and Razzaghi-Abyaneh, M. (2014). Investigation on distribution of airborne fungi in outdoor environment in Tehran, Iran. *Journal of Environmental Health Science and Engineering* 12(1): 1-7.
- Shanmugaraj, G, B. and Rao, A.K. (2020). A study to assess the microbial profile and index of microbial air contamination in dental operatories. *Indian Journal of Dental Research*. 31(3): 465-469.
- Shevade, M., Apte, K., Jadhav, S., Madas, S., Salvi, S. and Sorte, R. (2015). What are the most common respiratory diseases encountered in clinical practice? Results of a pilot study in 737 Indian patients. *European Respiratory Journal* 46 (suppl 59) PA3864.doi: 10.1183/13993003.congress-2015.PA3864
- Shintani, H., Taniai, E., Miki, A., Kurosu, S. and Hayashi, F. (2004). Comparison of the collecting efficiency of microbiological air samplers. *Journal of Hospital Infection* 56(1): 42-48.

- Shivaji, S. (2006). Bacillus aerius sp. nov., Bacillus aerophilus sp. nov., Bacillus stratosphericus sp. nov. and Bacillus altitudinis sp. nov., isolated from cryogenic tubes used for collecting air samples from high altitudes. International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology 56 (7): 1465–1473
- Silva, L.C.F., Lima, H.S., Mendes, T.A.d.O., Sartoratto, A., Sousa, M.P., de Souza, R.S., de Paula, S.O., deOliveira, V.M. and Silva, C.V. (2020). Physicochemical characterization of *Pseudomonas stutzeri* UFV5 and analysis of its transcriptome under heterotrophic nitrification/aerobic denitrification pathway induction condition. *Scientific Reports* 10, 2215.doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-59279-7.
- Sisic, A., Bacanovic-Sisic, J., Al-Hatmi, A.M.S., Karlovsky, P., Ahmed, S.A., Maier, W., de Hoog and Finckh, M.R. (2018). G.S. The 'forma specialis' issue in *Fusarium*: A case study in *Fusarium solani* f. sp. *pisi*. *Scientific Reports* 8, 1252.doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-19779-z
- Skjoth, C. A., Damialis, A., Belmonte, J., De Linares, C., Frenandez-Rodriguez, S., Grinn-Gofron, A., et al. (2016). *Alternaria* spores in the air across Europe: abundance, seasonality and relationships with climate, meteorology and local environment. *Aerobiologia* 32: 3–32.
- Smets, W., Moretti, S., Denys, S. and Lebeer, S. (2016). Airborne bacteria in the atmosphere: Presence, purpose, and potential. *Atmospheric Environment* 139: 214-221.
- Smith, D. J., Griffin, D. W. and Jaffe, D. A. (2011). The high life: transport of microbes in the atmosphere. *Eos, Transactions American Geophysical Union* 92(30): 249-250.

- Soeria-Atmadja, D., Önell, A. and Borgå, Å. (2010). IgE sensitization to fungi mirrors fungal phylogenetic systematics. *Journal of allergy and clinical immunology* 125(6): 1379-1386.
- Srikanth, P., Sudharsanam, S. and Steinberg, R. (2008). Bio-aerosols in indoor environment: composition, health effects and analysis. *Indian journal of medical microbiology* 26(4): 302-312.
- Stager, C. E. and Davis, J. R. (1992). Automated systems for identification of microorganisms. *Clinical microbiology reviews* 5(3): 302-327.
- Stakman, E. C. and Christensen, C. M. (1946). Aerobiology in relation to plant disease. *The Botanical Review* 12(4): 205-253.
- Sterflinger, K. and Pinzari, F. (2012). The revenge of time: fungal deterioration of cultural heritage with particular reference to books, paper and parchment. *Environmental Microbiology* 14(3): 559-566.
- Stryjakowska-Sekulska, M., Piotraszewska-Pajak, A., Szyszka, A., Nowicki, M. and Filipiak, M. (2007). Microbiological quality of indoor air in university rooms. *Polish Journal of Environmental Studies* 16(4): 623-632.
- Sunar, K., Dey, P., Chakraborty, U. and Chakraborty, B. (2015). Biocontrol efficacy and plant growth promoting activity of *Bacillus altitudinis* isolated from Darjeeling hills, India. *Journal of Basic Microbiology* 55: 91–104.
- Sveum, W. H., Moberg, L. J., Rude, R., Frank, J. F. Microbiological monitoring of the food processing environment. In: Vanderzant, C., Splittstoeser, D.F. (eds). Compendium of methods for the Microbiological examination of Foods, 3<sup>rd</sup> Chapter.3, 1992, p. 51-75.

- Sweeney, A., Sampath, V. and Nadeau, K.C. (2021). Early intervention of atopic dermatitis as a preventive strategy for progression of food allergy. *Allergy, Asthma and Clinical Immunology* 17: 30.doi.org/10.1186/s13223-021-00531-8
- Sykes, D. (2005). The development of a bioaerosol sampler for the detection of enzymes in industry. *University of Teesside, UK*.

Taylor, E. J. (1988). Dorland's Medical Dictionary, W B Saunders Co, Philidelphia,.

- Tellier, R., Li, Y., Cowling, B.J. and Tang, J.W. (2019). Recognition of aerosol transmission of infectious agents: a commentary. *BMC Infectious Diseases* 19, 101.doi.org/10.1186/s12879-019-3707-y
- Therkorn, J. H. and Mainelis, G. (2013). Effect of agar plate volume on accuracy of culturable bioaerosol impactors. *Aerosol Science and Technology* 47(12): 1353-1362.
- Thomas, R. J. (2013). Particle size and pathogenicity in the respiratory tract. *Virulence* 4(8): 847-858.
- Thompson, W.A.R. (1981). Black's Medical Dictionary, Adam and Charles Black, 33 Edn,.
- Timmis, K., Cavicchioli, R., Garcia, J.L., Nogales, B., Chavarría, M., Stein, L., McGenity, T.J., Webster, N., Singh, B.K., Handelsman, J., de Lorenzo, V., Pruzzo, C., Timmis, J., Martín, J.L.R., Verstraete, W., Jetten, M., Danchin, A., Huang, W., Gilbert, J., Lal, R., Santos, H., Lee, S.Y., Sessitsch, A., Bonfante, P., Gram, L., Lin, R.T.P., Ron, E., Karahan, Z.C., van der Meer, J.R., Artunkal, S., Jahn, D. and Harper, L. (2019). The urgent need for microbiology literacy in society. *Environmental Microbiology* 21: 1513-1528. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1462-2920.14611</u>

- Tong, Y. and Lighthart, B. (2000). The annual bacterial particle concentration and size distribution in the ambient atmosphere in a rural area of the Willamette Valley, Oregon, *Aerosol Science and Technology* 32: 393–403.
- Tringe, S. G. and Hugenholtz, P. (2008). A renaissance for the pioneering 16S rRNA gene. *Current opinion in microbiology* 11(5): 442-446.
- Tsai, F. C. and Macher, J. M. (2005). Concentrations of airborne culturable bacteria in 100 large US office buildings from the BASE study. *Indoor air* 15(9): 71-81.
- Uhrbrand, K., Schultz, A. C. and Madsen, A. M. (2011). Exposure to airborne noroviruses and other bioaerosol components at a wastewater treatment plant in Denmark. *Food and Environmental Virology* 3(3): 130-137.
- Umesha, S., Manukumar, H.M. and Raghava, S. (2016). A rapid method for isolation of genomic
  DNA from food-borne fungal pathogens. *3 Biotech* 6(123). doi:10.1007/s13205-016-04364.
- Upendra, R. S., Pratima, K., Amiri, Z. R., Shwetha, L.and Ausim, M. (2013). Screening and molecular characterization of natural fungal isolates producing lovastatin. J Microb Biochem Technol 5(2): 25-30.
- US Environmental Protection Agency (2000). U.S. EPA BASE Study Standard Operating Procedure for Sampling and Characterization of Bioaerosols in Indoor Air. EH&E Report no. 11663: Washington, DC, USA, US Environmental Protection Agency.
- Van Leuken, J. P. G., Swart, A. N., Havelaar, A. H., Van Pul, A., Van der Hoek, W. and Heederik,D. (2016). Atmospheric dispersion modelling of bioaerosols that are pathogenic to humans

and livestock–A review to inform risk assessment studies. *Microbial Risk Analysis* 1: 19-39.

- Ventura, M.T., Scichilone, N., Paganelli, R., Minciullo, P.L., Patella, V., Bonini, M., Passalacqua, G., Lombardi, C., Simioni, L., Ridolo, E., Del Giacco, S.R., Gangemi, S. and Canonica, G.W. (2017). Allergic diseases in the elderly: biological characteristics and main immunological and non-immunological mechanisms. *Clinical and Molecular Allergy: CMA* 15, 2. doi.org/10.1186/s12948-017-0059-2
- Vergara, S.E. and Tchobanoglous, G. (2012). Municipal solid waste and the environment: a global perspective. *Annual Review of Environment and Resources* 37(1): 277-309.
- Verhoeff, A. P., Van Wijnen, J. H., Boleij, J. S. M., Brunekreef, B., Van Reenen-Hoekstra, E. S. and Samson, R. A. (1990). Enumeration and identification of airborne viable mould propagules in houses: a field comparison of selected techniques. *Allergy* 45(4): 275-284.
- Walser, S. M., Gerstner, D. G., Brenner, B., Bünger, J., Eikmann, T., Janssen, B. and Herr, C. E. (2015). Evaluation of exposure–response relationships for health effects of microbial bioaerosols–a systematic review. *International journal of hygiene and environmental health* 218(7): 577-589.
- Wang, Z., Reponen, T., Grinshpun, S. A., Górny, R. L. and Willeke, K. (2001). Effect of sampling time and air humidity on the bioefficiency of filter samplers for bioaerosol collection. *Journal of Aerosol Science* 32(5): 661-674.

- Watkins, R.R., David, M.Z. and Salata, R.A. (2012). Current concepts on the virulence mechanisms of meticillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Journal of Medical Microbiology* 61(Pt 9), 1179–1193. doi.org/10.1099/jmm.0.043513-0
- Wei, K., Zou, Z. and Yao, M. (2014). Charge levels and Gram (±) fractions of environmental bacterial aerosols. *Journal of aerosol science* 74: 52-62.
- Weissfeld, A.S., Joseph, R.A., Le, T.V., Trevino, E.A., Schaeffer, M.F. and Vance, P.H. (2013). Optimal media for use in air sampling to detect cultivable bacteria and fungi in the pharmacy. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology* 51(10): 3172–3175.
- West, P. W. and Gaeke, G. C. (1956). Fixation of sulfur dioxide as disulfitomercurate (II) and subsequent colorimetric estimation. *Analytical chemistry* 28(12): 1816-1819.
- Whyte, W. (1996). In support of settle plates. *PDA journal of pharmaceutical science and technology* 50(4): 201-204.
- Whyte, W., Hodgson, R. and Tinkler, J. (1982). The importance of airborne bacterial contamination of wounds. *Journal of hospital infection* 3(2): 123-135.
- Wiegand, I., Hilpert, K. and Hancock, R. E. (2008). Agar and broth dilution methods to determine the minimal inhibitory concentration (MIC) of antimicrobial substances. *Nature protocols* 3(2): 163-175
  - Winn Jr, W. C. (1988). Legionnaires disease: historical perspective. Clinical Microbiology Reviews 1(1): 60-81.
Womack, A. M., Bohannan, B. J. and Green, J. L. (2010). Biodiversity and biogeography of the atmosphere. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 365(1558): 3645-3653.

World Health Organisation (2021). Ambient (outdoor) air pollution. World Health Organisation.

- Wu, L., Li, X., Kim, H., Geng, H., Godoi, R.H., Barbosa, C.G., Godoi, A.F., Yamamoto, C.I., de Souza, R.A., Pöhlker, C. and Andreae, M.O. (2019). Single-particle characterization of aerosols collected at a remote site in the Amazonian rainforest and an urban site in Manaus, Brazil. *Atmospheric Chemistry and Physics* 19(2): 1221-1240.
- Xi, J. and Longest, P. W. (2008). Numerical predictions of submicrometer aerosol deposition in the nasal cavity using a novel drift flux approach. *International Journal of Heat and Mass Transfer* 51(23-24): 5562-5577.
- Xie, W., Li, Y., Bai, W., Hou, J., Ma, T., Zeng, X., Zhang, L. and An, T. (2021). The source and transport of bioaerosols in the air: A review. *Frontiers of Environmental Science* and Engineering 15(3): 1-19.
- Xu, Z., Wei, K., Wu, Y., Shen, F., Chen, Q., Li, M. and Yao, M. (2013). Enhancing bioaerosol sampling by Andersen impactors using mineral-oil-spread agar plate. *PLoS One* 8(2): e56896.
- Yadav, J., Kumar, A., Mahor, P., Goel, A. K., Chaudhary, H. S., Yadava, P. K. and Kumar, P. (2015). Distribution of airborne microbes and antibiotic susceptibility pattern of bacteria during Gwalior trade fair, Central India. *Journal of the Formosan Medical Association* 114(7): 639-646.

- Yahya, R. Z., Arrieta, J. M., Cusack, M. and Duarte, C. M. (2019). Airborne prokaryote and virus abundance over the red sea. *Frontiers in Microbiology* 10:1112. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2019.01112
- Yang, J., Kim, E.K., Park, H.J., Dowell, A. and Kim, Y.K. (2020). The impact of bacteria-derived ultrafine dust particles on pulmonary diseases. *Experimental and Molecular Medicine* 52: 338–347.
- Yao, M. and Mainelis, G. (2006). Effect of physical and biological parameters on enumeration of bioaerosols by portable microbial impactors. *Journal of Aerosol Science* 37(11): 1467-1483.
- Yassin, M. F. and Almouqatea, S. (2010). Assessment of airborne bacteria and fungi in an indoor and outdoor environment. *International journal of environmental science & technology* 7(3): 535-544.
- Yegneswaran, P.P., Pai, V., Bairy, I. and Bhandary, S. (2010). Collectotrichum graminicola keratitis. Indian Journal of Ophthalmology: 58(5): 415-417.
- Yoo, K., Lee, T. K., Choi, E. J., Yang, J., Shukla, S. K., Hwang, S. I. and Park, J. (2016). Molecular approaches for the detection and monitoring of microbial communities in bioaerosols: A review. *Journal of Environmental Sciences* 51: 234-247.
- Zeman, M., Mašlaňová, I., Indráková, A., Šiborová, K., Mikulášek, K., Bendíčková, P., Plevka, V., Vrbovská, Z., Zdráhal, J., Doškař and Pantůček, R. (2017). *Staphylococcus sciuri* bacteriophages double-convert for staphylokinase and phospholipase, mediate

interspecies plasmid transduction, and package *mecA* gene. *Scientific Reports* 7: 46319 doi.org/10.1038/srep46319.

- Zeterberg, J. M. (1973). A review of respiratory virology and the spread of virulent and possibly antigenic viruses via air conditioning systems. I. *Annals of allergy* 31(5): 228-234.
- Zhai, Y., Li, X., Wang, T., Wang, B., Li, C. and Zeng, G. (2018). A review on airborne microorganisms in particulate matters: composition, characteristics and influence factors. *Environment international* 113: 74-90.
- Zhang, D., Xu, H., Gao, J., Portieles, R., Du, L., Gao, X., Borroto Nordelo, C. and Borrás-Hidalgo, O. (2021). Endophytic *Bacillus altitudinis* strain uses different novelty molecular pathways to enhance plant Growth. *Frontiers in Microbiology* 12:692313. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2021.692313
- Zhang, H., He, C., Tian, R. and Wang, R. (2020a). A case report of the differential diagnosis of *Cellulosimicrobium cellulans*-infected endocarditis combined with intracranial infection by conventional blood culture and second-generation sequencing. *BMC Infectious Disease* 20, 893. doi.org/10.1186/s12879-020-05559-6
  - Zhang, N., O'Donnell, K., Sutton, D. A., Nalim, F. A., Summerbell, R. C., Padhye, A. A. and Geiser, D. M. (2006). Members of *Fusarium solani* species complex that cause infections in both humans and plants are common in the environment. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology* 44(6): 2186-2190.

- Zhang, X., Saini, A., Hao, C. and Harner, T. (2020b). Passive air sampling and nontargeted analysis for screening POP-like chemicals in the atmosphere: opportunities and challenges. *TrAC Trends in Analytical Chemistry* 132,116052.doi.org/10.1016/j.trac.2020.116052.
- Zubairi, A. B. S., Azam, I., Awan, S., Zafar, A. and Imam, A. A. (2014). Association of airborne
  *Aspergillus* with asthma exacerbation in Southern Pakistan. *Asia Pacific Allergy* 4(2): 91-98.
- Zukiewicz-Sobczak, W. A. (2013). The role of fungi in allergic diseases. Advances in Dermatology and Allergology/Postępy Dermatologii I Alergologii 30(1): 42.

## CURRICULUM- VITAE

Name: Nilu Pradhan

Email: pradhan9nilu@gmail.com

Address:	Aritar, Maneydara		
	East Sikkim		
Mobile No:	8972365743		



PhD Thesis Title: Study of Some Important Air microflora in Sikkim (Supervisors: Late Dr. Hare Krishna Tiwari and Professor Dr. Jyoti Prakash Tamang).

## QUALIFICATION

Degree	University	Month and year	Month and year of	Division/
		of joining	passing	Grade
M.Phil	Sikkim	07/2011	12/2014	First
(Microbiology)	University			
MSc	HNB Garhwal	08/2009	11/2011	First
(Microbiology)	University			

**Research Experience:** Experience in Microbiological Analysis (Isolation, Identification, Characterization) and Maintenance of air, water and clinical samples. Bacterial identification with Culture-dependent method, DNA extraction, PCR analysis, Phylogeny Tree Constructions and ELISA. Antimicrobial susceptibility testing with disc diffusion and Minimum inhibitory Concentration method. Work experience on ambient air monitoring System and analysis.

Awards: Awarded and attended 15 days NER training programme on "Gene Cloning, Protein Biochemistry, Structure Biology & Bioinformatics" from February 4-15, 2019 at Tata Memorial Centre, Advanced Centre for Treatment, Research and Education in Cancer, Kharghar, Navi Mumbai.

## Workshop/ Conferences attended at National/International Conferences: 8

## Publications

- Singh, A.K., Das, S., Singh, S., Pradhan, N., Gajamer, V.R., Kumar, S., Lepcha, Y.D. and Tiwari, H.K. (2019). Physicochemical parameters and alarming coliform count of the potable water of Eastern Himalayan state Sikkim: An indication of severe fecal contamination and immediate health risk. *Frontiers in public health* 7 174.
- Singh, A.K., Das, S., Singh, S., Gajamer, V.R., Pradhan, N., Lepcha, Y.D. and Tiwari, H.K. (2018). Prevalence of antibiotic resistance in commensal Escherichia coli among the children in rural hill communities of Northeast India. *PloS one 13*(6): e0199179.